This electronic thesis or dissertation has been downloaded from the King's Research Portal at https://kclpure.kcl.ac.uk/portal/



Mechanisms involved in the pathophysiology of hypertension models Studies on transient receptor potential vanilloid 1 (TRPV1) and RAMP2

Liang, Lihuan

Awarding institution: King's College London

The copyright of this thesis rests with the author and no quotation from it or information derived from it may be published without proper acknowledgement.

END USER LICENCE AGREEMENT



Unless another licence is stated on the immediately following page this work is licensed

under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International

licence. https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/

You are free to copy, distribute and transmit the work

Under the following conditions:

- Attribution: You must attribute the work in the manner specified by the author (but not in any way that suggests that they endorse you or your use of the work).
- Non Commercial: You may not use this work for commercial purposes.
- No Derivative Works You may not alter, transform, or build upon this work.

Any of these conditions can be waived if you receive permission from the author. Your fair dealings and other rights are in no way affected by the above.

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact <u>librarypure@kcl.ac.uk</u> providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

Mechanisms involved in the pathophysiology of hypertension models: studies on transient receptor potential vanilloid 1 (TRPV1) and RAMP2

Thesis Submitted for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy King's College London

Lihuan Liang

Cardiovascular Division King's College London Franklin-Wilkins Building Waterloo Capus London SE1 9NH

2013

ABSTRACT

Hypertension has been described as an important risk factor for cardiovascular morbidity and mortality, despite current treatments. Therefore an increased understanding of the mechanisms in the development of hypertension has become essential. This project involves the study of the vascular component of murine models of hypertension. Firstly the protective role of calcitonin gene-related peptide (CGRP)-like peptide adrenomedullin (AM) was examined using transgenic mice for the AM receptor. Secondly transient receptor potential vanilloid 1 (TRPV1) was studied, activation of which is known to release the sensory neuropeptide CGRP.

The angiotensin II (ATII) induced hypertension murine model is considered to mimic essential hypertension. Here, hypertension was induced in 3-4 month old mice (mixed gender) over 14 days following implantation of ATII-containing osmotic mini-pumps. Blood pressure was monitored before mini-pump implantation and until day 14 by either tail cuff plethysmography or telemetry. Post-hoc study analysis of vascular hypertrophy and vascular dysfunction biomarkers (e.g. VCAM-1 and endothelin) was performed. Studies in AM receptor transgenic mice revealed no effect on hypertension, but significant protection against aortic vascular remodelling. This indicates that adrenomedullin, like CGRP, is a protective peptide in the vasculature. Surprizingly, the TRPV1 KO mice were protected against hypertension and aortic remodelling, suggesting a lack of critical involvement of CGRP.

To further understand the role of TRPV1, a second more chronic model was used. Obesity-induced hypertension was established in mice following high fat diet (HDF, 35% fat), from 3-15 weeks. Blood pressure and glucose tolerance were monitored during the last week of the study. Post-hoc study analyses revealed TRPV1 KO-HFD mice were protected against the hypertension. This PhD project provides evidence that i) up-regulation of the functional AM1 receptor, protects against vascular hypertrophy and inflammation despite no change in blood pressure. ii) The AM1 receptor mechanisms involved in inhibition of vascular smooth muscle cell proliferation. iii) Deletion of TRPV1 protected mice from the hypertension and vascular hypertrophy induced by ATII or high fat diet. iv) Deletion of TRPV1 is also associated with improving glucose tolerance. Collectively these results provide evidence of two distinct mechanisms involved in cardiovascular regulation, of relevance to hypertension.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Firstly, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to Sue for giving me the opportunity to carry out my PhD in her group. She has always provided me with support, guidance, encouragement and understanding over these years, whenever I needed. Lots of things have happened in the last few years; without her support and guidance, I doubt that I would be able to come this far. Thank you for everything you did for me.

I would also like to thank my second supervisor who provided advice and suggestion when I needed. Special thanks must go to various people with whom I have collaborated with. Dr Christina Tam helped me to develop a range of laboratory skills as well as angiotensin II model at the very beginning. Dr Robin Post-hocon who trained me to do the histology and immunihistochemistry. Dr Richard Siow for his guidance for the vascular smooth muscle cells culture and experience. Thanks to Dr Elizabeth Fernandas for her support and guidance for the RT-PCR technique and lots of things. Also, Dr Jennifer Bodkin who helped me to develop the myography technique and Miss Cen Chen who carried out her master project with me.

Thanks must also go to rest of the Brain group, both past and present. To Julie, Natalie, Fiona, Anna, Rabea, Nichola, Gabor, Jenny, Sarah, Aisah, Ross, Pratish. I have been so lucky to work with you guys. You guys together form an amazing team to work with and made the time in the lab so enjoyable. Thanks to those whom I have worked with at some stage, Sophie and Khadija. Thanks also go to my friends, both in my hometown and in London. Thanks for you guys' believing in me.

I would like to thank you the rest of the Cardiovascular Division in FWB, the BSU staff, and the store staff. I also got help and support from you guys[©]

Finally and most importantly, I would like to express my big thank you to my family, to my parents, parents-in-law, and my sisters. Thank you for your encouragement and love. I have to thank my granddad for believing in me since I was little. It is a little too late but I knew I have made you pound. At the end, I would like to dedicate this thesis to my husband Peng who makes me laugh and feel loved every day. He has given me the biggest support, through the toughest time in my life. Also of course, to my two little angels who give me the strength even though they have no idea they do. I love you all. Without you guys, I would never be able to make it©

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	1
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	3
TABLE OF CONTENTS	5
LIST OF FIGURES	10
LIST OF TABLES	14
LIST OF PUBLICATIONS AND PUBLISHED ABSTRACTS	15
LIST IF ABBREVIATIONS	18
CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION	23
1.1 Background	23
1.2 Calcitonin gene-related peptide (CGRP) family	23
1.2.1 CGRP	25
1.2.2 Adrenomedullin (AM)	25
1.2.3 Intermedin (IMD) and amylin (AMY)	26
1.3 Distribution	27
1.3.1 Distribution of CGRP	27
1.3.2 Distribution of AM	28
1.4 The receptors	29
1.5 Cellular signaling	32
1.5.1 CGRP signaling	32
1.5.2 AM signaling	33
1.6 Cardiovascular function of CGRP and AM	34
1.6.1 CGRP	34
1.6.2 AM	35
1.7 The Transient Receptor Potential Vanilloid 1 (TRPV1) receptor	37
1.7.1 Discovery of TRPV1	37
1.7.2 The structure of TRPV1	38
1.7.3 TRPV1 Expression	39
1.7.4 Exogenous agonists of TRPV1	41
1.7.5 Endogenous agonists of TRPV1	41
1.7.6 Activation/sensitization of the TRPV1 receptor	42

1.7.	7 Desensitization of the TRPV1 receptor	43
1.7.8	8 Cardiovascular Function of TRPV1	44
1.8 Ca	ardivoascuar diseases	.45
1.8.	1 Hypertension	.46
1.8.2	2 The classification of hypertension	.48
1.8.3	3 The effects of untreated hypertension	49
1.8.4	4 Methods of treatment for hypertension	50
1.8.	5 Mechanisms involved in hypertension	54
1.8	8.5.1 Renin-angiotensin system (RAS) pathway	54
1.8	8.5.2 Endothelin pathway	.57
1.8	8.5.3 Sympathetic nervous system pathway	59
1.8	8.5.4 Obesity	.61
1.8.0	6 Experimental models of hypertension	.63
1.8.	7 Genetic models: Phenotype-driven models	64
1.8.8	8 Genetic models: Genotype-driven model	64
1.8.9	9 Non- genetic model: Surgically induced hypertension	.65
1.8.	10 Non- genetic model: Endocrine, metabolic and diet-induced hypertension	65
1.9 AT	FII induced hypertension	66
1.10	Obesity-induced hypertension	.67
1.11	Aim and hypothesis	.69

2.1	Mice	70
2.2	Generation and genotyping of RAMP2TG mice	70
2.3	Generation and genotyping of TRPV1KO mice	73
2.4	Mini-pump Implantation	75
2.5	High fat diet induced hypertension model	75
2.6	Blood pressure Measurement methods	76
2.6	6.1 Tail cuff plethysmography	76
2.6	6.2 Telemetry	77
2.7	Other measurements taken and experiments performed before termination	78
2.7	7.1 Body weight and food intake	78
2.7	7.2 Glucose tolerance test	78

2.8 Experiments performed following the termina	ntion78
2.8.1 Preparation of plasma samples	
2.8.2 Homogenisation of kidney samples	
2.8.3 Endothelin-1 & CGRP ELISA	79
2.8.4 Noradrenaline ELISA	80
2.8.5 Protein assay	81
2.8.6 Smooth muscle cell culture	
2.8.7 Tissue processing for histology	82
2.8.8 Haematoxylin and eosin (H & E) staining	83
2.8.9 Masson's Trichrome staining	84
2.8.10 Immunohistochemistry	85
2.8.11 Myography	86
2.8.12 Real-Time Polymerase Chain Reaction (F	RT-PCR)87
2.9 Data analysis and statistics	

CHAPTER THREE: THE PROTECTIVE ROLE OF SMOOTH-MUSCLE TARGETED

RAMP2 TRANSGENIC MICE IN ATIL INFUSION MODEL	89
3.1 Introduction	89
3.2 Hypothesis and aim	91
3.2.1 Hypothesis	91
3.2.2 Aims	91
3.3 Results	92
3.3.1 Effect of ATII on body weight, blood pressure and cardiac hypertrop	hy in WT
and RAMP2TG mice	92
3.3.2 Effect of ATII on vascular hypertrophy in WT and RAMP2TG mice	96
3.3.3 Effect of ATII on vascular inflammation in WT and RAMP2TG mice	103
3.4 Summary	110
3.5 Discussion	111
3.5.1 Use of RAMP2 TG mice and effect on blood pressure and	vascular
remodeling	111
3.5.2 Study of VSMC and protective mechanisms in vitro	114
3.5.3 Relevance of findings with respect to the CGRP family of peptides	115

CHAPTER FOUR: A ROLE OF TRPV1 ON ATII-INDUCED CARDIOVASCULA
<u>DISEASE</u>
Introduction11
4.1 Hypothesis and aims12
4.1.1 Hypothesis12
4.1.2 Aims12
4.2 Results
4.2.1 Effect of ATII (1.1mg/kg/day) on body weight and blood pressure on WT an
TRPV1KO mice12
4.2.2 Effect of ATII (1.1mg/kg/day) on heart to tibia ratio and vascular hypertrophy o
WT and TRPV1KO mice13
4.2.3 Effect of ATII (1.1mg/kg/day) on plasma and tissue levels of CGRP on WT an
TRPV1KO mice14
4.3 Summary14
4.4 Discussion14

CHAPTER FIVE: A ROLE OF TRPV1 IN OBESITY-INDUCED CARDIOVASCULAR
<u>DISEASE</u>
5.1 Introduction149
5.2 Hypothesis and aims151
5.2.1 Hypothesis151
5.2.2 Aims
5.3 Results152
5.3.1 Effect of HFD on body weight, cardiac hypertension and adipocyte size in WT
and TRPV1KO mice152
5.3.2 Effect of HFD on blood pressure and vascular hypertrophy in WT and
TRPV1KO mice156
5.3.3 Effect of HFD on blood glucose and vascular inflammation in WT and
TRPV1KO mice164
5.3.4 Effect of HFD on resistance vessel responsiveness and eNOs mRNA
expression in WT and TRPV1KO mice169
5.3.5 Effect of HFD on expression of TRPV1, CGRP, ET-1, Oxidized Stress markers
and noradrenaline in WT and TRPV1KO mice173

5.4 Summary	179
5.5 Discussion	

CHAPTER SIX: GENERAL DISCUSSION	186
6.1 Hypertension: the present situation	.186
6.2 Major and novel findings from this thesis	.186
6.2.1 AM	.187
6.2.2 Role of AM in hypertensive models induced by ATII	.187
6.2.3 Potential therapeutic role of AM	.188
6.2.4 CGRP in ATII-induced hypertension	.188
6.2.5 Role of AM and CGRP in protecting against hypertension – mechanisms	189
6.2.6 Release of endogenous AM and CGRP	.190
6.3 TRPV1	.191
6.3.1 TRPV1 activation and neuropeptides release	.191
6.3.2 TRPV1 in hypertension	.191
6.3.3 Role of TRPV1 in hypertensive models induced by ATII or HFD	.192
6.3.4 . Comparison of the finding with published literature	.193
6.3.4.1 TRPV1 and ATII-induced hypertension	.193
6.3.4.2 TRPV1 and obesity-induced hypertension	.194
6.3.5 Possible mechanisms of TRPV1 in mediating increased blood pressure	.194
6.3.6 Future work	.197
6.3.7 Potential therapeutic role of	
TRPV1198	
6.4 Comparison with hypotheses	.199
6.5 Limitation of the study	.199
6.6 Conclusion	.200

REFERENCES	
------------	--

LIST OF FIGURES

CHAPTER 1

Figure 1.1 Sequence alignment for the calcitonin/intermedin family peptides	from
human and mouse	24
Figure 1.2 Model of CGRP/AM receptors	30
Figure 1.3 Possible intracellular signal transduction mechanism for AM	34
Figure 1.4 The structure for capsaicin	38
Figure 1.5 Structure of the TRPV1 receptors and different binding sites for a ran	ge of
stimuli	39
Figure 1.6 Pharmacological treatment of hypertension	53
Figure 1.7 Renin-angiotensin pathway and its pharmacological inhibition	56
Figure 1.8 The complex pathophysiology of obesity-related hypertension RAS	63

CHAPTER 2

Figure 2.1 The RAMP2 transgene	70
Figure 2.2 Myc-mRAMP2 expression in tissues	.71
Figure 2.3 Representative the image of gel with PCR products of RAMP2 colonic	73
Figure 2.4 Representative the image of gel with PCR products of TRPV1 colonic	.75
Figure 2.5 components of the normal diet (4% fat diet) and the high fat diet (35%	fat
diet)	76

CHAPTER 3

Figure 3.1 body weight of WT and RAMP2 TG	mice over the 13 days implantation
peroid	94
Figure 3.2 Effect of ATII (0.9 mg/kg/day for 13	days) on blood pressure in WT and
RAMP2 TG mice	95
Figure 3.3 . Effect of ATII (0.9 mg/kg/day for 13	days) on cardiac hypertrophy in WT
and RAMP2 TG mice	96

Figure 3.4 Effect of ATII (0.9 mg/kg/day for 13 days) compared with vehicle (0.01% 10 mM acetic acid in saline) on vascular hypertrophy in WT and RAMP2 TG mice. Figure 3.5 Effect of ATII (0.9 mg/kg/day for 13 days) compared with vehicle (0.01% 10 mM acetic acid in saline) on vascular hypertrophy in WT and RAMP2 TG mice.....100 Figure 3.6 Effect of ATII (0.9 mg/kg/day for 13 days) compared with vehicle (0.01% 10 mM acetic acid in saline) on vascular hypertrophy in WT and RAMP2 TG mice. Representative Masson's Trichrome staining......101 Figure 3.7 Effect of ATII (0.9 mg/kg/day for 13 days) compared with vehicle (0.01% 10 mM acetic acid in saline) on vascular hypertrophy in WT and RAMP2 TG mice......102 Figure 3.8 Effect of ATII (0.9 mg/kg/day for 13 days) compared with vehicle (0.01% 10 mM acetic acid in saline) on arteriolar wall width and arteriolar diameter......103 Figure 3.9 Effect of ATII (0.9 mg/kg/day for 13 days) on vascular inflammatory marker VCAM-1 expression in aortic wall in WT and RAMP2 TG mice......105 Figure 3.10 Effect of ATII (0.9 mg/kg/day for 13 days) on MCP-1 expression in aortic wall in WT and RAMP2 TG mice......106 Figure 3.11 Effect of DMEM supplemented with 5% FCS on the growth of VSMC of WT Figure 3.12 Effect of ATII in the present or absence of AM₂₂₋₅₂ compared with PBS on Figure 3.13 Effect of ATII on the growth of VSMC cultured from WT and TG mice....110

CHAPTER 4

Figure 4.5 Effect of ATII (1.1mg/kg/day) on blood pressure in TRPV1 WT and TRPV1 KO mice measured by tail cuff on the day 3,6,9 and 13 post-hoc mini-pump Figure 4.6 Effect of ATII (1.1mg/kg/day) on blood pressure in TRPV1 WT and TRPV1 KO mice on day 13 post-hoc mini-pump implantation, measured by tail Figure 4.7 Blood pressure trace from telemetry recording......132 Figure 4.8 Effect of ATII (1.1mg/kg/day) on blood pressure in TRPV1 WT and TRPV1KO mice, measured by telemetry for the baseline before the surgery and from day 3 – day 13 post-hoc mini-pump implantation......133 Figure 4.9 Effect of ATII (1.1mg/kg/day) on blood pressure in WT and TRPV1KO mice on day 13 post-hoc mini-pump implantation, measured by Figure 4.10 Effect of ATII (1.1mg/kg/day for 13 day) on heart and body weight in WT and TRPV1 KO mice 13 days after mini-pump implantation......136 Figure 4.11 Effect of ATII (1.1 mg/kg/day for 13 days) on vascular hypertrophy in WT Figure 4.12 Effect of ATII (1.1 mg/kg/day for 13 days) on vascular hypertrophy in WT Figure 4.13 Effect of ATII (1.1 mg/kg/day for 13 days) on vascular hypertrophy in WT Figure 4.14 Effect of ATII (1.1 mg/kg/day for 13 days) on vascular hypertrophy in WT and TRPV1 KO mice......140 Figure 4.15 Effect of ATII (1.1 mg/kg/day for 13 days) on plasma CGRP levels in WT and TRPV1 KO mice......142 Figure 4.16 Effect of ATII (1.1 mg/kg/day for 13 days) on kidney levels of CGRP in WT and TRPV1 KO mice......143

CHAPTER 5

Figure 5.1 Effect of HFD (35%) on body weight in WT and TRPV1 KO mice153
Figure 5.2 Heart to tibia ratio of WT and TRPV1 KO mice after feeding with HFD or
normal diet for 12 weeks154
Figure 5.3 Effect of HFD (35%) on WT and TRPV1 KO mice on the adipocytes155

Figure 5.4 Effect of HFD (35%) on blood pressure measured by tail cuff after feeding
with either HFD or normal diet158
Figure 5.5 Effect of HFD (35%) on blood pressure measured by tail cuff for four weeks
after feeding with either HFD or normal diet159
Figure 5.6 Effect of HFD (35%) on systolic blood pressure measured by telemetry for
the last three days of high fat diet feeding study160
Figure 5.7 Effect of HFD (35%) on blood pressure measured by telemetry after feeding
with either HFD or normal diet161
Figure 5.8 Effect of HFD (35%) on aorta remodelling after fed either normal diet or HFD
for 12 weeks
Figure 5.9 Effect of HFD (35%) on aorta remodelling after fed either normal diet or HFD
for 12 weeks
Figure 5.10 Effect of HFD (35%) on blood glucose levels of WT and TRPV1 KO mice
after feeding with HFD or normal diet for 12 weeks, following a 2mg/kg glucose
bolus
Figure 5.11 Effect of HFD (35%) on blood glucose levels of WT and TRPV1 KO mice
after feeding with HFD or normal diet for 12 weeks166
Figure 5.12 Effect of high (35%) fat diet on expression of VCAM-1 on aortic wall167
Figure 5.13 Effect of high (35%) fat diet on expression of VCAM-1 on aortic tissue using
QPCR
Figure 5.14 The effect phenylephrine, CGRP and carbachol on ND-WT and ND-TRPV1
KO mouse and also HFD-WT and HFD-TRPV1 KO mouse mesenteric arteries, as
determined by myograph170
Figure 5.15. The effect phenylephrine, CGRP and carbachol on ND-WT and ND-
TRPV1 KO mouse and also HFD-WT and HFD-TRPV1 KO mouse mesenteric arteries,
as determined by myograph171
Figure 5.16 Effect of high (35%) fat diet on expression of eNos on aortic tissue using
QPCR
Figure 5.17 Effect of high (35%) fat diet on expression of TRPV1 and CGRP on aortic
tissue using QPCR and plasma CGRP175
Figure 5.18 The effect of a HFD on plasma levels of endothelin-1 and gene expression
of ET1 on aortic tissue, taken from WT and TRPV1 KO mice fed either a normal or HFD
from 3-15 weeks of age

Figure 5.19 Effect of high (35%) fat diet on expression of oxidase stress markers (N	Nox2,
SOD and HO1) on aortic tissue using QPCR	177
Figure 5.20 The effect of a HFD on noradrenaline level on kidney tissue taken from	ו WT
and TRPV1 KO mice fed either a normal or HFD from 3-15 weeks of age	178

CHAPTER 6

Figure 6.1 Proposed mechanism by which blood pressure is mediated via the no	n-
neuronal TRPV1 pathway19	95
Figure 6.2 Proposed mechanism by which blood pressure is mediated via th	ıe
endothelin pathway19	96

LIST OF TABLES

CHAPTER 1

Table 1.1. Classification of blood pressure in adults	47
Table 1.2. Commonly used antihypertensive drugs and their mechanisms	52

CHAPTER 2

Table 2.1 The PCR mixture for RAMP2 genotyping	72
Table 2.2 PCR programme for RAMP2 genotyping	72
Table 2.3 The PCR mixture for TRPV1 genotyping	74
Table 2.4 PCR programme for TRPV1 genotyping	74
Table 2.5: Procedures of H&E stain	83
Table 2.6: Procedures of Masson Trichrome stain	84
Table 2.7. Primers for each gene	88

LIST OF PUBLICATIONS AND PUBLISHED ABSTRACTS

Publications

Fernandes ES, Vong CT, Quek S, Cheong J, Awal S, Gentry C, Aubdool AA, Liang L, Bodkin JV, Bevan S, Heads R, Brain SD. Superoxide generation and leukocyte accumulation: key elements in the mediation of leukotriene B4-induced itch by transient receptor potential ankyrin 1 and transient receptor potential vanilloid 1. FASEB J. 2013 27:1664-73.

Marshall NJ, Liang L, Bodkin J, Dessapt-Baradez C, Nandi M, Collot-Teixeira S, Smillie, Lalgi K, Fernandes ES, Gnudi L, Brain SD. A role for TRPV1 in influencing the onset of cardiovascular disease in obesity. *Hypertension.* 2013, 61:246-52.

Fernandes ES, Liang L, Smillie, Kaiser F, Purcell R, Rivett DW, Alam S, Howat S, Collins H, Thompson SJ, Keeble JE, Riffo-Vasquez Y, Bruce KD, Brain SD. TRPV1 Deletion Enhances Local Inflammation and Accelerates the Onset of Systemic Inflammatory Response Syndrome. *J Immunol.* 2012, 188:5741-51.

Pozgai G., Liang L., Brain S. D. Vascular Actions of CGRP and Adrenomedullin: Mechanisms and Potential Contribution to Inflammation in the Cutaneous Microvasculature. *The calcitonin gene-related peptide family, 2010, 115-130.*

Liang L, Tam CW, Pozsgai G, Siow R, Clark N, Keeble J, Husmann K, Born W, Fischer JA, Post-hocon R, Shah A, Brain SD., Protection of angiotensin II-induced vascular hypertrophy in vascular smooth muscle-targeted receptor activity-modifying protein 2 transgenic mice. *Hypertension. 2009, 54:1254-61.*

Keeble JE, Bodkin JV, Liang L, Wodarski R, Davies M, Fernandes ES, Coelho Cde F, Russell F, Graepel R, Muscara MN, Malcangio M, Brain SD., Hydrogen peroxide is a novel mediator of inflammatory hyperalgesia, acting via transient receptor potential vanilloid 1-dependent and independent mechanisms. *Pain. 2009, 141:135-42.*

Clark N, Keeble JE, Fernandes ES, Starr A, Liang L, Sugden D, de Winter P, Brain SD., The transient receptor potential vanilloid (TRPV1) receptor protects against the

onset of sepsis after endotoxin. FASEB J. 2007, 21:3747-55.

Conference abstracts:

Liang L., Chen C and Brain SD. A protective role of TRPV1 in hypertension induced by angiotensin II. BPS Winter Meeting (2012)

Liang L., Marshall N, Bodkin J and Brain SD. The role of TRPV1 in the onset of hypertension induded by high fat diet feeding. BPS focused meeting on Neuropeptides (2012).

➤ **Liang L.,** Marshall N, Bodkin J and Brain SD. A link between TRPV1 and obesityinduced hypertension. Oral presentation at BHF symposium (2012).

➤ Smillie, S.J., Pozgai, G., **Liang, L**., Fernandes, E.S., Marshall, N., Howat, S., De Winter, P., Heads, R.J., Siow, R., Brain, S.D. Calcitonin gene-related peptide (CGRP) is protective in the onset of angiotensin-II induced hypertension and vascular inflammation/remodelling. BPS Winter meeting, London, UK. (2011)

Fernandes, E.S., Liang, L Smillie, S.J., Brain, S.D. Applying 3R's to sepsis research. The IMB 3Rs workshop, Manchester, England, UK. (2011).

➤ Liang L, Tam C.W., Pozsgai G., Siow R., Husman K., Born W., Fischer J., Posthocon R., Shah A., and Brain S.D., Protective role of the adrenomedullin receptor in vascular hypertrophy. WorldPharma, Copenhagen, Denmark. (2010)

Smillie, S.J., Pozgai, G., Fernandes, E.S., Marshall, N., Liang L., Brain, S.D. A potentially protective role for CGRP in angiotensin-2 induced hypertension. Cardiovascular Symposium-Graduate showcase Symposium, London, England, UK. (2010).

➢ Smillie, S.J., Fernandes, E.S., Marshall, N., Liang L., Brain, S.D. Effect of CGRPdeletion on vascular hypertrophy in angiotensin-II induced hypertension. EUgene heart PhD student exchange meeting, London, England, UK. (2010). Smillie, S.J., Pozgai, G., Marshall, N., Fernandes, E.S., Liang, L., Howat, S., De Winter, P., Heads, R.J., Siow, R., Brain, S.D. A potentially protective role for CGRP and its receptor components in angiotensin-II induced hypertension? BPS Winter Meeting 2010, London, England, UK. (2010).

➢ Fernandes, E.S., Liang, L., Riffo-vasquez, Y., Brain S.D. TRPV1-mediated protection in sepsis can be mediated by CGRP. Neuropeptide Festival – Joint Meeting of the European Neuropeptide Club and the Summer Neuropeptide Conference, Salzburg, Austria. (2009).

Liang L., Tam C.W., Pozsgai G., Siow R., Husman K., Born W., Fischer J., Posthocon R., Shah A., and Brain S.D., Effect of angiotensin II on vascular hypertrophy in RAMP2 transgenic mice. BPS 7th James Black Meeting, London, UK. (2009)

Fernandes, E.S., Liang, L., Purcell, R., Smillie D-J., Keeble J., Riffo-vasquez, Y., Brain S.D. Transient receptor potential vanilloid 1 (TRPV1) modulates sepsis via nitric oxide and reactive oxygen species production. 1st Annual Research Symposium - KCL BHF Centre of Research Excellence, London, UK. (2009).

Fernandes, E.S., Liang, L., Purcell, R., Smillie D-J., Alam S., Keeble J., Riffovasquez, Y., Brain S.D. The modulation of sepsis by TRPV1- Influence on NO levels, ROS production and organ damage. BPS Winter Meeting, Brighton, England, UK. (2008).

Liang L., Tam C.W., Husman K., Born W., Fischer J., Post-hocon R., Shah A., and Brain S.D., Effect of angiotensin II on vascular hypertrophy in RAMP2 transgenic mice. "Sixth International Symposia on the CGRP family". San Diego, USA. (2007).

Fernandes E.S., Keeble J.E., Liang L., Riffo-vasquez, Y., Brain S.D., Mechanisms underlying the role of TRPV1-dependent responses in sepsis. BPS Winter Meeting, Brighton, England, UK. (2007).

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

12-HPETE	(S)-12-(hydroperoxy)eicosatetraenoic acid
15-HPETE	(S)-15-(hydroperoxy)eicosatetraenoic acid
2K1C	2 kidneys 1 clip model
20-HETE	20-hydroxyeicosatetraenoic acid
ACE	Angiotensin converting enzyme
ADH	Anti-diuretic hormone
Akt	Also know as Protein Kinase B
AM	Adrenomedullin
AM1	Adrenomedullin 1
AM2	Adrenomedullin 2
AMY	Amylin
AM*/-	AM heterozygous knockout mice
APE	3-aminopropyletriethoxysilane
ApoE ^{-/-}	Apolipoprotein E KO mice
ARBs	ATII receptor 1 blockers
AT1	Angiotensin II receptor 1
AT2	Angiotensin II receptor 2
ΑΤΙΙ	Angiotensin II
ATP	Adenosine triphosphate
BCA	Bicinchoniinc acid
BMI	Body mass index
BP	Blood pressure
bp	Base pairs
C terminal	Carboxylic acid chain terminal
cAMP	Cyclic adenosine monophosphate

CB1	Cannabinoid1 receptor
CGRP	Calcitonin gene-related peptide
CGRPKO	Calcitonin gene-related peptide knockout
-CONH2	Amidated C-terminal tyrosine
αCGRP	Alpha CGRP
βCGRP	Beta CGRP
CL	Calcitonin receptor-like receptor
CONH2	Amidated C-terminal tyrosine residue
CVDs	Cardiovascular diseases
DAB	3,3' diaminobenzidine
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
DOCA	Deoxycorticosterone acetate
DRG	Dorsal root ganglion
eNOS	Endothelial NOS
ERK	Extracellular signal regulated kinases
ET-1	Endothelin-1
ET-2	Endothelin-2
ET-3	Endothelin-3
ΕΤΑ	Endothelin-1 receptor A
ETB	Endothelin-1 receptor B
GPCR	G-protein-coupled receptor
H&E	Haematoxylin and eosin Staining
HFD	High (35%) fat diet
ICAM-1	Intracellular adhesion molecule 1
IL-1β	Interleukin 1β

IMD	Intermedin
i.p.	Intra-peritoneal injection
i.v.	Intra-venous injection
КО	Knockout mouse
2K1C	Two kidneys one clip model
LTB4	Leukotriene B4
МАРК	Mitogen-activated protein kinase
MCP-1	Monocyte chemotactic protein 1
mRNA	Messenger ribonucleic acid
N terminal	Amino acid chain terminal
NADA	N-arachidonoyl dopamine
NADPH oxidase	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate-oxidase
NGF	Nerve growth factor
NICE	National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence
NKA	Neurokinin A
NO	Nitric oxide
OLDA	N-oleoyldopamine
PAMP	Proadrenomedullin N-terminal 20 amino acid peptide
р38 МАРК	p38 Mitogen-activated protein kinase
PI3k	Phosphoinositide 3-kinase
PIP2	Phosphatidylinositol(4,5)-bisphosphate
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
РКА	Protein kinase A
РКС	Protein kinase C
RAMP	Receptor activity-modifying protein

RAMP1	Receptor activity-modifying protein 1
RAMP2	Receptor activity-modifying protein 2
RAMP3	Receptor activity-modifying protein 3
RAS	Renin-angiotensin system
RAAS	Renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system
RCP	Receptor component protein
ROS	Reactive Oxygen Species
RT-PCR	Reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction
RTX	Resinferatonxin
SHR	Spontaneously hypertensive rats
SOD	Superoxide dismutase
SP	Substance P
TGFβ1	Transforming growth factor beta-1
ΤΝFα	Tumour necrosis factor α
TRP	The transient receptor potential
TRPC	Transient receptor potential canonical
TRPM	Transient receptor potential melastatin
TRPML	Transient receptor potential muclolipin
TRPP	Transient receptor potential polycycstin
TRPV1	Transient receptor potential vanilloid type 1 receptor
TRPV1 KO	TRPV1 knockout
VCAM-1	Vascular cell adhesion molecule-1
VEGF	Vascular endothelial growth factor
VSMCs	Vascular smooth muscle cells
WHO	World Health Organization

WT	Wildtype mouse
----	----------------

- **12-HPETE** (S)-12-(hydroperoxy)eicosatetraenoic acid
- 15-HPETE (S)-15-(hydroperoxy)eicosatetraenoic acid

CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION

1.1 Background

Blood pressure is the pressure exerted by circulating blood on the vessel walls. Hypertension, is a chronic medical condition, also called arterial hypertension, and is the state at which the blood pressure is increased from the normal range (Chobanian *et al.*, 2003). This causes extra pressure on the heart, in order that blood can circulate normally. Hypertension has been described as the leading cause of morbidity and mortality all over the world. This is mainly due to the development of secondary hypertension-linked diseases, for instance heart failure and renal dysfunction (Kearney *et al.*, 2005). Therefore, understanding the mechanisms underpinning the development of hypertension has become critical. This is especially important as one report has indicated that more than 25% of adults aged > 20 years old in the world were hypertensive in 2000, and this is predicted to increase to 29% by the year 2025 (Kearney *et al.*, 2005).

This thesis contains a study of mechanisms involved in the development and maintenance of hypertension using two different murine models of hypertension; an angiotensin II (ATII)-induced hypertension model and an obesity-induced hypertension model. Firstly, this PhD project has involved the study of the CGRP-related peptide, adrenomedullin (AM). Secondly, this PhD project has concentrated on the role of the ion channel, transient receptor potential vanilloid 1, (TRPV1) which is believed to be primarily localized to the sensory nerves (Caterina *et al.*, 1997). Activation of TRPV1 can lead to release of calcitonin gene related peptide (CGRP) a potent vasodilator neuropeptide (Brain *et al.*, 1985). This introduction will begin by discussing the current knowledge about the CGRP family (mainly AM and CGRP) and then focusing on TRPV1. Then, I will discuss the pathophysiology of hypertension, and mechanisms involved in its development. Finally, I will explain the main hypertensive models and the models used in my PhD.

1.2 CGRP family

The calcitonin-gene related peptide superfamily (CGRP family, also known as the calcitonin family) includes CGRP, AM, amylin (AMY) and intermedin (IMD). CGRP,

formed from the tissue-specific splicing of the primary transcript of the calcitonin/CGRP gene, is a 37 amino acid neuropeptide. It was the first of the non-calcitonin peptides discovered in 1982 (Bell and McDermott 1996; Brain and Grant, 2004). AM, a 52 amino acid peptide, is ubiquitously expressed. It was first isolated in 1993 from human phaeochromocytoma cells (Kitamura et al., 1998). AMY, a 37-amino acid peptide, was first identified in 1986 as amyloid deposits from the pancreas from non-insulindependent diabetics (Westermark et al., 1987). The latest peptide to be discovered is IMD, a 47 amino acid peptide, also known as adrenomedullin 2 (AM2). It was discovered by two different groups at the same time (Roh et al., 2004; Takei et al., 2004a). CGRP, AM, IMD and AMY are grouped because they share similar structures (shown in Fig. 1.1), such as one 6-amino acid ring formed by the disulfide bond and an amidated C-terminal tyrosine residue (-CONH2), which is different from calcitonin which only has a 5-amino-acid ring. Both the disulfide bond and its amidated C-terminus are essential for the peptides' biological activity as they are essential for receptor binding and then cAMP generation (Eguchi et al., 1997). Removal of the first 15 amino acids for AM does not result in any loss of biological activity (Eguchi et al., 1997).

16 21

hAM H ₂ N-YRQSMNNFQ	GLRSFGCRFGTCTVQKLAHQIYQFTDKDKDNVAPRSKISPQGY - CONH ₂
$mAM\;H_2N\text{-}YRQSMN \\ - QGSRSNG^{C}RFGT^{C}TFQKLAHQTYQLTDKDKDGMAPRNKISPQGY\text{-}CONH_2$	
hCGRP	H ₂ N-ACDTATCVTHRLAGLLSRSGGVVKNFVPTNVGSKAF-CONH ₂
mCGRP	$H_2N-SCNTATCVTHRLAGLLSRGGVVKDNFVPTNVGSEAF-CONH_2$
hAMY	H ₂ N-KCNTATCATQRLANFLVHSSNNFGAI LSSTNVGSNTY-CONH ₂
mAMY	$H_2N-KCNTATCATQRLANFLVRSSNNLGPVLPPTNVGSNTY-CONH_2$
hIMD	H ₂ N-VGCVLGTCQVQNLSHRLWQLMGPAGRQDSAPVDPSSPHSY-CONH ₂
mIMD	H ₂ N-VGCVLGTCQVQNLSHRLWQLVRPAGRRDSAPVDPSSPHSY-CONH ₂

Figure 1.1 Sequence alignment for the calcitonin/intermedin family peptides from human and mouse. The two cysteine residues (in red), form a disulphide bond to create a ring and are shared by all family peptides. (h) Human; (m) mouse.

1.2.1 CGRP

CGRP has two different isoforms, alpha CGRP (α CGRP) and beta CGRP (β CGRP), where they differ from each other by only three amino acids in both humans (Morris *et al.* 1984, Van Rossum *et al.*, 1997) and mice (Rezaeian *et al.*, 2009,). α CGRP is the main isoform of CGRP in the body (Smillie *et al.*, 2011).

CGRP is the most potent microvascular vasodilator identified to date (Brain and Grant., 2004). There is evidence to suggest the involvement of CGRP in controlling blood pressure. The circulating levels of CGRP are decreased in patients with uncomplicated essential hypertension (Portaluppi *et al.*, 1992). On the other hand, the lack of CGRP may also contribute the development of hypertension (Portaluppi *et al.*, 1992). Additionally, it is suggested that CGRP plays a role in certain pathological and physiological events such as vasodilatation, cardioprotection, and neurogenic inflammation (Qi and Hay, 2010). First of all, injection of picomole doses of CGRP can cause vasodilation of resistance vessels in human skin (Brain et al., 1985). Moreover, it is suggested that CGRP can cause coronary artery dilation which would delay the start of myocardial ischemia in patients with chronic angina (Uren *et al.*, 1993). More recently an *in vitro* study in isolated perfused hearts from α -CGRP knockout (KO) and wild type (WT) mice demonstrated the cardioprotective role of CGRP against ischemia/reperfusion injury (Huang *et al.*, 2008).

1.2.2 AM

AM, a 52 amino acid peptide, is modified by amidation from an immature 53-amino acid precursor (shown in Fig 1.2). A second peptide product is known to be generated from the AM gene. This is the proadrenomedullin N-terminal 20 amino acid peptide (PAMP). Even though AM and PAMP are generated by the same precursor molecule, the PAMP/AM ratio depends on the tissue or organ (Garcia *et al.*, 2006). It has been demonstrated in the human forearm that PAMP is 60 times less potent than AM in regulating blood flow (Wilkinson *et al.*, 2001). Therefore, it is believed that PAMP is less important in regulating both the blood pressure and blood flow. In addition to sharing its sequence homology with CGRP (Brain and Grant, 2004), AM also shares some cardiovascular activities with CGRP, such as vasodilatation but with 3-30 times less potency than CGRP (Brain and Grant, 2004). Perhaps, the most important function of

AM is during foetal development. The AM gene is believed to be essential for survival as AM^{-/-} (the null mutation of AM gene) mice fail to survive beyond embryonic E14.5 (embryonic days 14.5). The reason for the fatalities was suggested to be linked with hydrops fetalis (a condition of accumulation of fluid or oedema in the fetus) and incomplete development of the heart and arterial vasculature (Caron and Smithies 2001).

AM is found in a range of tissues and cell types. Together with the potent vasodilatory activity of AM, AM also plays a protective role in the pathophysiology of cardiovascular diseases. Elevated plasma levels of AM are reported in a variety of cardiovascular disorders, including myocardial infarction, hypertension and atherosclerosis (Tsuruda *et al.*, 2003; Nishikimi *et al.*, 1995; Nagaya *et al.*, 1999). In addition, secretion of AM was studied in isolated endothelial cells; vascular smooth muscle cells (VSMCs) and cardiomyocytes. It is suggested that production of AM is up-regulated by several factors, such as oxidative stress, angiotensin II (ATII), pro-inflammatory cytokines, hypoxia, hyperglycaemia and so on (Beltowski *et al.*, 2004). AM can be produced as an immature glycine-extended form (comprising 85% of the total plasma AM) which is then converted to mature AM intracellularly by enzymatic amidation (Beltowski *et al.*, 2004). Circulating AM is metabolised rapidly with an approximate half-life of 20 minutes. The lung is suggested to be the main site for peptide clearance of AM (Dupuis *et al.*, 2005). More details about the cardiovascular function of AM will be discussed in section 1.6.2.

1.2.3 IMD and AMY

IMD (the AM2) is closely related to AM. There are two version of IMD. The first, a 53 amino acid version, is produced from a pre-prohormone (Yang *et al.*, 2005). The second, a 47 amino acid version, is generated from processing the first one (Roh *et al.*, 2004). However it is still difficult to confirm which version of these two is the major peptide. IMD is found in both peripheral tissues and the central nervous system (Bell and McDermott, 2008; Hong *et al.*, 2012).

It is suggested that IMD interacts with all three receptor activity-modifying protein (RAMP)/ calcitonin receptor-like receptor (CL) complexes (details about the receptor complexes will be discussed in section 1.4) and displays a distinct profile from both AM

and CGRP but generally with less potency (Bell and McDermott, 2008; Jolly *et al.*, 2009). Similar to the actions of AM and CGRP, IMD inhibits the progression of vascular hypertrophy and remodelling in terms of fibroblast and VSMC proliferation (Cai *et al.* 2010; Bell and McDermott, 2008). Moreover as a vasodilator, it is also thought to have cardiovascular protective benefits such as hypotensive actions (Fujisawa *et al.* 2007).

AMY, a 37-amino acid peptide, was first discovered in 1986 (Westermark *et al.*, 1987). AMY shares some structural homology as well as biological activities with CGRP and AM, but it is suggested that its major physiological effect is to regulate glucose metabolism and energy balance (Trevaskis *et al.*, 2010, Zhang *et al.*, 2011, Roth 2013). For example, it was shown that mice lacking islet amylin exhibited increased insulin secretion and glucose tolerance (Gebre-Medhin *et al.*, 1998).

1.3 Distribution of CGRP and AM

1.3.1 Distribution of CGRP

The distribution of CGRP is not closely linked to AM, as CGRP is widely expressed in both the central and peripheral nervous system and is classically known as a neuropeptide. In peripheral systems, it is primarily located within sensory neurons such as small unmyelinated C-fibres and myelinated Aō-fibres (Brain and Grant, 2004). As mentioned before, a classic mechanism to release sensory CGRP is mediated by TRPV1 receptor activation on sensory C and Aō fibers. CGRP is co-localized with other peptides in these fibres, such as tachykinins, especially substance P and neurokinin A (Brain and Grant 2004). In relation to the CGRP isoforms, α CGRP is primarily expressed in neurons of the central nervous and peripheral system (Schutz *et al.*, 2004), while β CGRP was suggested to be primarily found in the gut, specifically, in the enteric nerves and pituitary gland (Petermann *et al.* 1987; Jonas *et al.* 1985). Recently both subtypes of CGRP were also reported in cultured human umbilical vein endothelial cells as determined by immunocytochemical analysis and mRNA expression (Luo *et al.*, 2008).

CGRP is also widely expressed in the cardiovascular system and CGRP containing sensory neurons are embedded in most blood vessels. This CGRPergic network is

located at the junction of the adventia and the media and into the smooth muscle layer (Marshall 1992, Bell and McDermott 1996, Onuoha et al., 1998, Gulbenkian et al., 1993, Wimalawansa, 2001). Indeed a high density of CGRP immunoreactive fibres in the abdominal aorta and pial arterioles of the cat were identified (McCulloch *et al.*, 1986) Such fibres have also been identified in the surrounding nervous and connective tissue of the myocardium and coronary vessels in the rat (Yoshizaki *et al.* 1987) and pig (Miyauchi *et al.* 1988). However, it is less densely invervated in the myocardium than the epicardium, endocardium or pericardium (Wimalawansa, 2001). In addition to the cardiovascular system, CGRP containing nerve fibres are also found in the gastrointestinal tract, lungs, thyroid gland (close to the C cells), human skin and splenic vein and sinusoids (Hagner *et al.*, 2002a,b c). Moreover, non-neuronal sources of CGRP were also suggested recently to be present in human lymphocytes (Wang *et al.*, 2002), keratinocytes (Hou *et al.*, 2011) and endothelial progenitor cells (Fang *et al.*, 2011).

1.3.2 Distribution of AM

Although AM is found circulating in humans (ranging from 1-10pM), levels are increased in some disease states as well as several physiological conditions (Brain and Grant, 2004). AM in plasma is specifically bound to factor H (Pio *et al.*, 2001) making it difficult to determine the exact concentration in circulation. Circulating levels of AM were shown to be raised during pregnancy (Hata *et al.*, 1997), in cardiovascular diseases such as hypertension (Hohno *et al.*, 1996), and ischemic stoke (Hosomi *et al.*, 2004). Such increased levels are suggested to be linked to the disease severity (Richards *et al.*, 1996; Wang *et al.*, 1995).

AM gene expression is widely expressed in most organs during both embryonic development as well as adulthood. Since AMs discovery it has been found in a range of tissues, such as the vasculature, heart, lung, kidney, adipose tissue, and macrophages. The expression of AM also can be stimulated by inflammatory cytokines such as TNF α and IL-1 β (Brain and Grant, 2004). In addition, AM is also produced by fibroblasts, and cardiomyocytes (Sugo *et al.*, 1994, Sugo *et al.*, 1994a). It is primarily localised in the ventricles in the heart and aorta (Ichiki *et al.*, 1994, Fukai *et al.*, 2004, Yanagawa *et al.*, 2007). Moreover, immunohistochemical studies demonstrated that the AM peptide is

present in all three layers of vessel wall, an observation confirmed by cell culture of endothelial cells, VSMCs and adventitial fibroblasts (Ishihara *et al.*, 1997; Uemura *et al.*, 2002; Jiang *et al.*, 2004). Immunoreactivity for AM was detected in SMCs of intima and media of human atherosclerotic lesions (Marutsuka *et al.*, 2003). The AM expression in coronary artery plaques was increased in patients with unstable angina when compared to those with stable angina (Ishikawa *et al.*, 2004). This finding was supported by VSMC culture studies showing that AM production and secretion were increased by factors like ATII, endothelin-1 and aldosterone (Uemura *et al.*, 2002, Sugo *et al.*, 1995) which are presumably pro-atherogenic.

1.4 The receptors

The active receptors for CGRP and AM are G-protein-coupled (Figure 1.3), composed of calcitonin-receptor like receptor (CL) and one of the three available RAMP isoforms (McLatchie et al., 1998). CL, consisting of 461 amino acids, was cloned in 1993 and belongs to the seven transmembrane domain G-protein-coupled receptor (GPCR) family (Njuki, et al., 1993). Depending on its co-expression with different RAMPs, CL together with RAMP1 forms a CGRP receptor, which can also be activated by AM and in some cases by IMD. In contrast, CL associates with RAMP2 to produce the functional AM1 receptor that is activated by AM and in some cases by IMD as well. CL links with RAMP3 to produce the AM2 receptor which also can be activated by CGRP and by IMD albeit at a lower potency than AM (Brain and Grant 2004; Bell and McDermott, 2008). The CGRP receptor can be antagonized by the CGRP peptide fragment CGRP₈₋₃₇ (Chiba et al., 1989) or by the non-peptide antagonist BIBN4096BS (Doods et al., 2000), while the AM1 receptor can be inhibited by AM_{22-52} a weak selective AM peptide receptor antagonist (Gardiner et al., 1999). Blocking activities induced by AM through the AM1 receptor can inhibit angiogenesis e.g. (reduce vessel number and impede tumour growth; Ishikawa et al., 2003). In terms of the binding of AM₂₂₋₅₂ to the AM receptor, it was recently been revealed that Y52, G51 and I47 of AM₂₂₋₅₂ are essential for the binding to the AM1 receptor (Watkins et al., 2013). Removing or substituting those amino acids will result in more than 100 times reduction in antagonist potency when compared to AM₂₂₋₅₂ (Watkins *et al.*, 2013).



Figure 1.2: Model of CGRP/AM receptors. CL is a G-protein-coupled 7-transmembrane receptor. The RAMP is a single transmembrane domain protein. The interaction of RAMP1 with CL forms a CGRP receptor, RAMP2 with CL to produce an AM receptor, while RAMP3 with CL forms a CGRP/AM receptor.

CL belongs to the subfamily of GPCRs known as the 'B' family (Kolakowski, 1994) which also includes the calcitonin receptor. CL is composed of a long N-terminus extracellular domain, three extracellular loops, seven transmembrane domains, three intracellular loops as well as an intracellular C-terminus (as shown in figure 1.3). CL is poorly expressed on the surface of cells and it does not bind to any known endogenous ligand (Sexton *et al.*, 2009). The N-terminus is believed to be essential for mediating the binding between CL and RAMPs to form a functional receptor (Barwell *et al.*, 2011,). It was reported that the extreme N-terminus of CL (residues 23-60) is not only is responsible for the selectivity of the interaction with either AM or CGRP (Koller *et al.*, 2002) but is also necessary for RAMP1 association as residue 41 in the N-terminus α -helix of CL was shown to be essential for CGRP binding (Barwell *et al.*, 2010). Moreover, CL regions (from transmembrane domain 1 to 5) are responsible for the plasma membrane. In addition, Kuwasako *et al.* also demonstrated that the human CL third extracellular loop is essential for AM signaling (Kuwasako *et al.*, 2012).

Each of the three RAMP isoforms (RAMP1, RAMP2, and RAMP3) is about ~160 amino acids, long. They share some common structures including an extended extracellular N-terminus (approximately 100 amino acid residues), a single membrane spanning domain, and a short intercellular C-terminus (approximately 100 amino acid residues). However, they share no more than 30% sequence identity and their tissue distributions are different (Mclatchie et al., 1998; Sexton et al., 2001, Spielman and Parameswaran 2012). Studies have shown that the N-terminus of RAMP1 determines the expression of CGRP binding (Steiner et al., 2002). Similar conclusions have been drawn from studies on all RAMPs interactions with the CL, where the N-terminus of the RAMP is the chief determinant of receptor pharmacology (Mclatchie et al., 1998; Qi and Hay 2010). RAMP1 can be found in many tissues such as heart, uterus, brain, bladder, pancreas and skeletal muscle while RAMP2 is expressed widely in many organs, such as lung, heart, placenta, skeletal muscle, spleen, liver as well as pancreas. RAMP3 is also widely distributed in humans but expression is at low levels in the rat (Chakravarty et al., 2000; Nagae et al., 2000). The relatively highest expression in rats was found in lung, spleen, spinal cord (Chakravarty et al., 2000) and kidney (Nagae et al., 2000). RAMP expression has also been studied in a range of cardiovascular conditions, such as heart failure in rats where increased levels with RAMP2 were detected but not RAMP1 or 3 (Totsune et al., 2000). Similar observations were made during myocardial ischemia in rats (Qi et al., 2003) and spontaneously hypertensive stroke-prone rats (Wang et al., 2003). The expression and functions of RAMPs have been reviewed in details by others (Kuwasako et al., 2004; Udawela et al., 2004, Spielman and Parameswaran 2012). RAMP2 plays an essential role in blood vessel development as homozygous KO of RAMP2 but not RAMP1 or RAMP3 is lethal. It was suggested that the lethal effect was due to the lack of abiligty of AM to act on the AM1 receptor to maintain the blood vessel barrier (Kadmiel et al., 2012). This indicates the important function of RAMP2, which can not be compensated byother RAMPs. RAMP2 expression is not only observed in healthy conditions but also in some cardiovascular disease conditions. Nishikimi et al. have shown that increased gene expression of RAMP2 occurs in left ventricular hypertrophy and this is also observed even at a higher level in heart failure (Nishikimi et al., 2003).

CL co-expressed with RAMP2 produces the AM-selective AM1 receptor, which does not recognize CGRP and CGRP₍₈₋₃₇₎ to any great extent (Muff *et al.*, 2003). In addition, Kuwasako *et al.* have suggested that on the N-terminus, the third intercellular loop and/or transmembrane 6 within CL are essential for selective cell surface relocation of RAMP2 (Kuwasako *et al.*, 2009). As soon as AM binds to AM1 receptors, these receptors are soon internalized which leads to lysosomal degradation. Human RAMP2 is 26 amino acids longer than either RAMP1 or RAMP3, and human RAMP2 is unlike RAMP1 and 3 which possess 11 conserved amino acids in their N-terminus and transmembrane domains (McLatchie *et al.*, 1998, Hay *et al.*, 2006). Such distinct features of RAMP2 may account for its specific trafficking interaction with CL. Therefore, in the presence of RAMP2, the specificity of CL will change from RAMP1/CL to RAMP2/CL radically.

In addition to the CL and RAMP components, immunoprecipitation studies have identified the requirement of an intracellular peripheral membrane protein, termed receptor component protein (RCP) for facilitating signal transduction by CGRP and AM (Prado *et al.*, 2001). RCP is an intracellular peripheral membrane protein that associates with CL (as Figure 1.3). Indeed, CL/RAMPs complex requires RCP for intracellular signaling cascade. Evans *et al.* (2000) demonstrated that knockdown of RCP expression will decrease CGRP-mediated cAMP production without affecting binding to the CGRP receptor (Evans *et al.*, 2000). More recently the role of RCP in regulating the function of CL/RAMP1 complex has been investigated further. It has been demonstrated that RCP enables signal transduction of CL by interacting with the second intracellular cytoplasmic loops of CL (Egea and Dickerson 2012).

1.5 Cellular signaling of CGRP and AM

1.5.1 CGRP signaling

CGRP is a very potent vasodilator, approximately 3-30 times more potent than AM. Several mechanisms have been suggested by which CGRP produces vascular relaxation (Brain and Grant 2004). The first one is an endothelium-independent pathway: via activating CGRP receptors on the smooth muscle cells. This leads to increased cAMP and PKA activities, which causes vascular relaxation. The second pathway is an endothelium dependent pathway, by which CGRP interacts with receptors on the endothelial cells to stimulate the cAMP and PKA pathway. It leads to the production of nitric oxide (NO) by stimulation of endothelial NO synthase (Brain and Grant 2004). Furthermore, apart from the vasodilator effect, CGRP was also reported to inhibit rat ATII stimulated VSMC proliferation in an *in vitro* study by inhibiting ERK1/2 activity (Qin *et al.*, 2004).

1.5.2 AM signaling

As mentioned before, the actions of AM are mediated by the AM1 and AM2 receptors. Since the multifunctional AM was discovered, the molecular mechanisms of its action have been studied (Fig 1.4). AM dilates blood vessels via an endothelial-dependent and independent mechanism. Ishizaka et al., (1994) have shown that AM regulates vasodilatation by triggering cAMP accumulation and activating cyclic AMP-dependent protein kinase (protein kinase A, PKA) in smooth muscle cells (Ishizaka et al., 1994). In addition, Shimekake et al. suggested that the hypotensive effect of AM can be explained by two pathways: it increases the intracellular cAMP by acting on smooth muscle cells directly which leads to relaxation; and it increases intracellular Ca²⁺ level in bovine aortic endothelial cells, which leads to activation of NO synthase and NO release (Shimekake et al., 1995). Indeed, AM is more potent than CGRP at increasing the cAMP levels in rat vascular smooth muscle cells (Eguchi et al., 1994). The increased cAMP results in decreasing concentrations of Ca²⁺ and, in turn, induces SMC vasodilatation. Moreover, Nishimatsu et al. studied the NO-dependent relaxation in rat aorta and demonstrated that AM induces endothelial cell-dependent vasodilatation by activating Akt via a Ca2+/calmodulin-dependent pathway, an established stimulant of eNOS (Nishimatsu et al., 2001). Furthermore, AM^{+/-} mice demonstrated ischemiainduced renal damage to a greater extent than wildtype mice, whereas AMoverexpressing mice showed lesser damage after ischemia (Nishimatsu et al., 2002). This effect was again dependent on the level of NO production. Thus, these studies suggest that AM is likely to regulate vascular tone and blood pressure and to protect renal tissues from ischemia/reperfusion injury through its NO-releasing activity.



Fig 1.3: Possible intracellular signal transduction mechanism for AM (three main pathways: cAMP pathway, PI3k pathway and MAPK-ERK pathway)

Kim *et al.* have shown that AM carries out the protective and anti-apoptotic functions via the PI3K/Akt pathway which is a well known protective signaling mechanism (Kim *et al.*, 2002). In a model of myocardial infarction, adenovirus-mediated gene delivery of AM has protected the myocardium against apoptosis, whereas this effect was abolished in mice containing dominant negative Akt (Yin *et al.*, 2004). The mitogen-activated protein kinase/extracellular signal regulated kinases (MAPK-ERK) is a well-characterised stress-induced protective signaling pathway. The angiogenic effect of AM is mediated by activating Akt together with MAPK/ERK 1/2 in endothelial cells (Kim *et al.*, 2003). Moreover, in a cardiac hypertrophic model using AM^{+/-} mice subjected to aortic constriction (causing pressure overload) or ATII infusion, it was demonstrated that endogenous AM plays an essential role in protecting the heart from cardiac hypertrophy via suppressing ERK activation by inhibition of protein kinase C (PKC) and activation of protein kinase A (PKA, Niu *et al.*, 2004).

1.6 Cardiovascular function of CGRP and AM

1.6.1 CGRP

CGRP shares some vascular activities with AM. The most famous effect of CGRP is being a vasodilator. It has been suggested that CGRP selectively dilates different vascular beds, which include the cerebral, coronary and renal vasculature (Brain and Grant, 2004). However, following studies using CGRP KO mice and antagonists
demonstrate that CGRP does not play an important role in the physiological control of systemic blood pressure in normal individuals. Injection of the selective CGRP receptor antagonists BIBN4096BS or CGRP₈₋₃₇ does not affect the resting heart rate or blood pressure in a range of species, including rats (Arulmani *et al.* 2004; Zeller *et al.* 2008) and humans (Olesen *et al.* 2004). The expression of CGRP together with its receptors are decreased, elevated or unchanged in different experimental models of hypertension (Deng and Li, 2005). In the past, using CGRP KO mice or a hypertensive rat model, several research groups have demonstrated a protective role of CGRP in hypertension (Gangula *et al.*, 2000, Wimalawansa 1996, Wang *et al.*, 1998). The protective effects of CGRP are believed to be related to its ability to cause vasodilaton and to increase blood flow.

More recently, Li *et al.*, by comparing two different hypertensive models, demonstrated that both plasma levels and mRNA levels of CGRP were decreased in spontaneously hypertensive rats (SHR) but increased in a model of 2 kidneys 1 clip (2K1C) hypertensive rats (Li *et al.*, 2009). These results suggested that CGRP could play different roles in different circumstances. On the other hand, within our group, by using CGRP KO mice, we demonstrated that CGRP plays a protective role in the hypertension, vascular hypertrophy, vascular inflammation and remodeling induced by ATII (infusion of dose of 1.1mg/kg/day for 14 days, Smillie, 2012).

As discussed before, one of the pathways by which CGRP is released is by activation of neuronal TRPV1 ion channels. Therefore, the activation of TRPV1 and subsequent release of CGRP has been investigated. Deng *et al.* have shown that CGRP synthesis and release following activation of TRPV1, played a protective role in hypertensive models of phenol-induced hypertension (Deng *et al.*, 2004) and 2K1C hypertensive rats (Deng *et al.*, 2003). More details about the cardiovascular function of TRPV1 will be discussed in a later section.

1.6.2 AM

AM is a known vasodilator. Animal experiments have been carried out in a range of species, such as rat, mouse, cat, sheep and rabbit (Khan *et al.*, 1997; Cheng *et al.*, 1994; Hjelmqvist *et al.*, 1997; Westphal *et al.*, 2002), to show that AM can induce a

sustained, dose-dependant vasorelaxation and hypotension. It is also suggested that a bolus dose of AM acts in a functionally different manner to endogenous AM due to the fact that AM normally exists bound to factor-H (Pio *et al.*, 2001, Gibbons *et al.*, 2007). Therefore it is important to understand more about how endogenous AM contributes to maintain the vascular tone and blood pressure.

As discussed before, expression of AM is increased in patients who have acute and chronic cardiovascular diseases (Ishimitsu et al., 1994, Tsuruda et al., 2003, Kato et al., 1996, Oyar et al., 2011 and Suzuki et al., 2004). The link between hypertension and the plasma level of AM was shown to be positively related with renal failure and impaired renal function (Ishimitu et al., 1994; Kohno et al., 1996). In addition, elevated AM levels are also shown to be linked with cardiac and arterial hypertrophy (Morimoto et al., 1999). AM induced a substantial decrease in blood pressure in a spontaneous hypertensive and Dahl salt-sensitive deoxycorticosterone acetate-salt (DOCA) rat model of hypertension (Chao et al., 1997; Zhang et al., 2000). All this evidence suggests that there is a relationship between increased blood pressure and AM release. Such increases are believed to be associated with multiple host protective functions and to be a predictor of future cardiovascular events (Nishida et al., 2008). However it has also been shown that circulating levels of AM stay high even in patients treated with effective doses of calcium channel blocker-based anti-hypertensive therapy (Kohno et al., 1996). This indicates that the role and regulation of AM in hypertension is complex. Thus, more studies need to be carried out to address the role and benefit of AM in the treatment of hypertension.

As mentioned before, null mutation of the AM gene leads to embryonic lethal mice; therefore several research groups have focused on the AM^{+/-} mice or AM-overexpressing mice as models to study the AM gene. AM performs its cardioprotective effects directly, for example by reducing the ventricular remodeling after myocardial infarction by acting as an endogenous inhibitor of myocyte hypertrophy and fibroblast proliferation (Tsuruda *et al.*, 1998, 1999). This finding has been supported by Niu *et al.* who had demonstrated that after aortic constriction or infusion of ATII in AM^{+/-} mice, these mice showed increases in cardiomyocyte size and fibroblast proliferation compared to wild type controls (Niu *et al.*, 2004). Moreover AM-overexpression in mice

caused a reduction in blood pressure (Shindo *et al.*, 2000). In addition, Nishikimi *et al.* also carried out studies using cultured rat neonatal cardiac fibroblasts and demonstrated that AM played a protective role against fibrosis (Nishikimi *et al.*, 2005). Thus, these results suggest that endogenous AM has an essential role in cardiovascular protection. However, little is known about the involvement of its receptors regarding the protection of AM in other cardiovascular conditions, such as hypertension.

In recent years, smooth muscle cell-specific RAMP2 overexpressing mice were generated using a transgene containing an α-actin promoter (details about the transgenic mice are available in the materials and methods section). Using these RAMP2 transgenic mice, our group had previously demonstrated that these mice exhibit no difference in basal or ATII-induced blood pressure despite a greater degree of hypotension is observed following infusion of AM peptide (Tam *et al.*, 2006). This study implies that the AM1 receptor component RAMP2 may be involved in mediating blood pressure control under certain conditions. On the other hand, in an *in vitro* study, Kim *et al.* (2003) demonstrated that AM inhibits vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) induced by inflammatory cytokines. Furthermore, AM can induce expression of some cell surface adhesion molecules (Hagi-Pavli *et al.*, 2004), such as vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 (VCAM-1), inter-cellular adhesion molecule (ICAM-1) and E-selection. Therefore it seems that AM has both inhibitory and pro-inflammatory effects depending on different cell types and disease conditions.

1.7 The Transient Receptor Potential Vanilloid receptor

1.7.1 Discovery of TRPV1

Chilli peppers are eaten on a daily basis all over the world and are one of the oldest cultivated crops in South America. They were first introduced to Europe in the sixteenth century (Perry *et al.*, 2007). Capsaicin, (8-Methyl-N-vanillyl-trans-6-nonenamide, molecular formula: $(CH_3)_2CHCH=CH(CH_2)_4CONHCH_2C_6H_3-4-(OH)-3-(OCH_3)$, Fig 1.4), the active ingredient of chilli pepper, was first extracted by Christian Friedrich Bucholz and its almost pure form was first isolated and named by Thresh in 1846. Despite its early discovery, the exact chemical structure of capsaicin was determined by Nelson in

1919; followed by the chemical synthesis 10 years later (Szallasi and Blumberg, 1999). Pure capsaicin is a colourless, odourless and a crystalline to waxy compound. Capsaicin causes a sensation of burning pain when it comes into contact with tissues. Additionally capsaicin can selectively activate sensory nerves, which will cause the release of neurotransmitters such as CGRP, substance P and neurokinin (NKA) (Rubino and Burnstock 1996, Brain 1997, Nagy *et al.*, 2004) and these neurotransmitters are linked with cardiac performance and vascular tone. Despite the long history of capsaicin being used in traditional medicine, the capsaicin receptor was not cloned until 1997 from a rat and characterized in the laboratory of David Julius (Caterina and Julius, 1997). Capsaicin evokes these effects by selectively activating its receptor, now known to be transient receptor potential vanilloid 1 (TRPV1). TRPV1 is primarily localised to sensory neurons that transfers information into the central nervous system thus playing a role in the pain sensation (Caterina and Julius; 2001).

HO

Figure 1.4: The structure for capsaicin

1.7.2 Structure of TRPV1

The transient receptor potential (TRP) channels are a group of non-selective cation channels. The TRP family includes six subfamilies which are different from each other with respect to the amino acid sequences in their C and N termini. The subfamilies are TRPV (1 to 6), transient receptor potential melastatin (TRPM, 1 to 8 members), transient receptor potential canonical (TRPC, 1 to 7 members), transient receptor potential muclolipin (TRPML, 1 to 3 members), transient receptor potential polycycstin (TRPP, 1 to 3 members) and transient receptor potential ankyrin 1 (Nakagawa and Hiura, 2006). In a similar manner to other family members, the TRPV1 receptor is a non-selective cation channel; composed of six complete transmembranous domains, a short, pore region between the fifth and sixth domains and cytoplasmic C and N-Termini (Fig 1.5). TRPV1 is featured with three ankyrin repeat domains at its N-terminus, which is important for the TRPV1 channel to interact with cytosolic proteins, such as calmodulin (Tominiaga and Tominaga, 2005; Baylie and Brayden, 2011). TRPV1 also has a TRP-like domain (like others in the TRP protein family) in its C-38

terminus (Ferrer-Montiel, *et al.* 2004; Tominiaga and Tominaga, 2005). The TRPV1 channel is suggested to form both homotetramers (just containing TRPV1 only) and heterotetramers (with other TRPV family, Comway, 2008; Baylie and Brayden, 2011).



Fig 1.5: Structure of the TRPV1 receptor and different binding sites for a range of stimuli (Ferrer-Montiel, et la., 2004; Tominiaga and Tominaga, 2005).

1.7.3 TRPV1 Expression

TRPV1 is expressed in a range of tissues, predominantly in small to medium size of primary sensory neurons such as myelinated $A\delta$ and unmyelinated C fibres, their dorsal root ganglion (DRG), as well as the trigeminal ganglia (Caterina *et al.*, 1997). Activating TRPV1 channels in these neurons results in cations influx (including calcium) into the peripheral terminus (Caterina *et al.*, 1997). Studies on WT and TRPV1 KO mice indicated that TRPV1 is also highly expressed in the central nervous system (Mezey *et al.*, 2000, Roberts *et al.*, 2004). Indeed, TRPV1 has been proposed as a target for treatment not only of pain but also for other conditions such as anxiety (Starowicz *et al.*, 2008). However, neonatal capsaicin treatment did not eliminate TRPV1 mRNA in the central nervous system and the mechanism is still poorly understood. Even so, certain studies indicated that some of the TRPV1 expression in the brain must be form the

functional capsaicin receptor (Mezey *et al.*, 2000). Many studies had shown significant levels of TRPV1 in the cortex, specific areas of the limbic system (hippocampus, amygdale) as well as thalamus (Holzer 2008) by using different methods. Despite these findings, the existence of TRPV1 in the brain is still controversial as recent study has demonstrated limited expression of TRPV1 in the brain using TRPV1 reporter mice (a line of mice containing certain genes which are under control of the TRPV1 promoter but can be expressed without interrupting TRPV1 coding region (Cavanaugh *et al.*, 2011). In addition, TRPV1-expressing fibres innervated blood vessels are found in all layers of viscera (e.g. rat urinary tract and gastrointestinal tract) as TRPV1 immunopositive fibres were shown in the mucosa membrane as well as muscular layer (Avelino *et al.*, 2002, Ward *et al.*, 2003).

Recent evidence has shown that TRPV1 is expressed in a range of non-neuronal tissue. TRPV1 protein was shown to be present in cultured human keratinocytes by immunohistochemistry. Its functionality was shown by capsaicin activation leading to Ca²⁺ influx in a subpopulation of these cells (Inous et al., 2002). TRPV1 is also expressed in vascular tissue, such as endothelium, and smooth muscle (Golech et al., 2004; Kark, et al., 2008). TRPV1 has been found in vitro in cerebrovascular endothelial cells bv reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) and immunohistochemistry (Golech et al., 2004) and denervated rat mesenteric arteries by RT-PCR (Poblete et al., 2005). TRPV1 may also be expressed in vascular smooth muscle as mRNA for TRPV1 was found in rat pulmonary artery and aorta using RT-PCR, followed by western blot to confirm presence of protein (Yang et al., 2006). Furthermore, Kark et al (2008) and colleagues revealed expression of TRPV1 in rat skeletal smooth muscle arterioles by immunohistochemistry (Kark, et al., 2008). In addition, functional TRPV1 has been found in other non-neuronal cells, such as human bladder urothelium (Lazzeri, M et al., 2004), rat pancreatic beta cells (Akiba et al., 2004), marcophages (Chen et al., 2003). However, the physiological roles in these cells remains to be fully understood (Fernandes et al., 2012).

1.7.4 Exogenous agonists of TRPV1

TRPV1 receptors can be activated by certain exogenous stimuli, including chemical agonists/activators, such as acid (proton, pH<6 at room temperature; Jordt *et al.*, 2000)

and noxious heat (>43°C; Caterina *et al.*, 1997). TRPV1 is gated open only when the extracellular pH is reduced to less than 6. In contrast, the range of pH 6-7 will increase the sensitization of TRPV1 to other stimuli like capsaicin and heat (Tominage *et al.*, 1998, Jordt *et al.*, 2000). As a result, the temperature threshold for TRPV1 activation is lower in acidic environments, although the exact mechanism is not clear. However, it is known that activation of TRPV1 by its stimuli leads to a rapid rise in intracellular calcium level (Tominage *et al.*, 1998).

Capsaicin, the pungent vanilloid component of chilli peppers, is suggested to be responsible for the burning sensation of the spicy food (Caterina *et al.*, 2000). Capsaicin is historically an agonist for TRPV1. At negative holding potentials, the activation of TRPV1 by capsaicin leads to the increase of the influx of cations (both calcium and sodium), and then leads to depolarization of the cell. Capsaicin and its related compounds are collectively named 'vanilloids'. TRPV1 can also be activated by these vanilloids, such as olvanil (the first synthetic capsaicin analogue) and the potent capsaicin analogue resiniferatoxin (RTX; Piper *et al.*, 1999).

1.7.5 Endogenous agonists of TRPV1

Under physiological conditions, TRPV1 is unlikely to be triggered by heat or acid. Therefore, the existence of endogenous ligands which act on this receptor or via intracellular signaling has been suggested. These endogenous ligands and activators of TRPV1 are defined as endovanilloids (Di Marzo et al., 2001; van der Stelt and Di Marzo, 2004). There are three classes of lipids that have been proposed to act as endovanilloids. Firstly, the fatty acid amide arachidonoyl-ethanolamine, also known as anandamide and known as a cannabinoid receptor 1 (a G-protein-coupled receptor coexpressing with TRPV1 receptor on sensory nerves) agonist, was the first identified endogenous activator of TRPV1 due to its chemical similarity to capsaicin (Smart et al., 2000, Ralevic et al., 2002). Anandamide is biosynthesized by the phospholipase D mediated hydrolysis of arachidonoyl phosphatidyl-ethanolamine (NAPE, Wang et al.,2008a) and was shown to be able to activate human and rat TRPV1 (Bianchi et al., 2006, Panlilio et al., 2009). Secondly, arachidonic acid is metabolized via the lipoxygenase pathway, producing a range of products including (S)-12-(hydroperoxy)eicosatetraenoic acid (12-HPETE), (S)-15-(hydroperoxy)eicosatetraenoic acid (15-HPETE) and leukotriene B_4 (LTB₄). 12-HPETE and LTB₄ have both been shown to activate TRPV1 directly. The third class is the long-chain unsaturated fatty acid amides, such as N-arachidonoyl dopamine (NADA) and N-oleoyldopamine (OLDA, Huang *et al.*, 2002, Chu *et al.*, 2003). NADA is similar to capsaicin in terms of potency as determined by different assays of TRPV1 activity (Huang *et al.*, 2002). OLDA is a weak ligand for cannabinoid receptor 1, where it was suggested to be an endogenous agonists as it is similar to capsaicin in its chemical structure and activates TRPV1 (Chu *et al.*, 2003).

There are other products that have also been reported to activate TRPV1, such as bradykinin and nerve growth factor (NGF). Bradykinin and NGF are two potent endogenous factors produced during inflammation. The nonapeptide bradykinin has been shown to directly activate TRPV1 as well as sensitize the TRPV1 receptor (Burgess *et al.*, 1989). NGF also has been demonstrated to sensitise TRPV1 to capsaicin (Chuang *et al*, 2001). Additionally, TRPV1 can be activated or sensitised by other inflammatory mediators such as prostaglandins (Huang *et al.*, 2002).

1.7.6 Activation/sensitization of the TRPV1 receptor

As mentioned before, TRPV1 receptors can be activated directly by vanilloids, such as capsaicin and its analogues. In the rodent form of TRPV1, it is suggested that the two key residues, Arg-114 and Glu-761, in the intracellular N- and C- tails of TRPV1 provide important structural elements by forming a binding pocket to convey sensitivity to capsaicin and its analogues (Jung *et al.*, 2002). In addition, Tyr-511 and Ser-512 between the 2nd intracellular loop and 3rd transmembrane domain, and Tyr 550 at the fifth transmembrane domain have also been suggested to be the important sites where vanilloid ligands may interact with TRPV1 (Jordt and Julius 2002, Tominaga and Tominaga, 2005). RTX, the capsaicin analogue, was suggested to be much more (about thousand fold more) potent than capsaicin (Szolcsanyi *et al.*, 1990). In addition, the presence of residue Met 547 at the 3rd transmembrane domain is required for the bringing of RTX to TRPV1 (Gavva *et al.*, 2004).

TRPV1 is thought to mediate the phenomenon of peripheral sensitization with a reduction in the threshold of activation. Acid (extracellular protons) can increase the

potency of heat or capsaicin by lowering the threshold for TRPV1 activation, as well as acting as direct agonists themselves (Tominaga *et al.*, 1998). *In vivo* studies revealed that Glu 600 located within the putative extracellular domain is an important site for proton potentiation of TRPV1. In addition, Glu 648 is implicated in the direct activation of TRPV1 by protons (Jordt *et al.*, 2000).

As mentioned before, agents produced during inflammatory events can act to lower the activation threshold of TRPV1 to its chemical and physical stimuli. These agents include bradykinin, prostaglandins as well as others (reviewed by Szallasi et al., 2007). Bradykinin can stimulate protein kinase C (PKC) by promoting diacylglycerol formation as well as degrading phosphatidylinositol(4,5)-bisphosphate (PIP₂) by facilitating phospholipase C activity (Chuanget al., 2001). Phosphorylation of TRPV1 by PKC is also mediated by prostaglandins. Indeed, PKC can phosphorylate the TRPV1 receptor directly (Numazaki et al., 2002) and then increase the probability of channel gating by heat, protons, as well as agonists such endovanilloids ((Premkumar and Ahern, 2000; Vellani et al., 2001; Di Marzo et al., 2002). Both Ser 502 and Ser 800 have been identified as responsible for the above actions (Numazaki et al., 2002). Moreover, prostaglandins, such as prostaglandin E₂, enhance the sensitivity of primary sensory neurons to noxious stimuli, which is believed to involve the cAMP transduction cascade pathway (Szallasi and Blumberg, 1999). Lipoxygenase products, such as 12-HPETE and LTB₄, are by-products of inflammation and are also able to sensitise TRPV1 via phospholipase C or PKC production (Suh and Oh 2005). The binding site for lipoxygenase products is suggested to be intracellular; therefore these products must be produced within the TRPV1 expressing cell or be transported into it (Van Der Stelt M and Di Marzo V., 2004). They have been identified as primary endogenous activators of TRPV1 due to their structural similarity to capsaicin (Jung et al., 2002).

1.7.7 Desensitisation of the TRPV1 receptor

Capsaicin, an irritable compound, initiates neuronal excitation which is followed by a refractory rest state that occurs where the previously excited neurons become desensitised to a series of seemingly unrelated stimuli (Szallasi and Blumberg, 1999). This phenomenon is traditionally referred to as desensitisation (Szallasi *et al.*, 2007). There are two states of desensitisation. The first phase is an acute phase where

repeated or prolonged capsaicin treatment can result in a decreased response to further capsaicin challenge. As discussed before, activation of the TRPV1 receptor by capsaicin results in calcium influx (Caterina *et al.*, 1997). However the prolonged calcium influx may cause acute desensitisation by causing calcium cytotoxicity, producing the acute phase of desensitisation. This desensitisation has been shown to depend on a variety of factors, such as the concentration of capsaicin, duration of application, and the presence or absence of the extracellular calcium. Studies demonstrated that removal of extracellular calcium diminished the desensitisation to capsaicin (reviewed by Szallasi and Blumberg, 1999). However the desensitisation of TRPV1 is complicated because it is also dependent on the agonist used. In contrast to observations with capsaicin, desensitisation to olvanil (another TRPV1 agonist) is apparently not influenced by the removal of extracellular calcium (Liu and Simon, 1998).

The second phase is a chronic phase where capsaicin application can reduce or eliminate responsiveness to other stimuli that range from noxious heat to mechanical pressure to endogenous or exogenous agents, often referred to as functional desensitisation (Bevan & Docherty 1993). High doses of capsaicin selectively destroy C- and Aō sensory nerves, which will completely prevent nerve activation (Szallasi *et al.*, 1995). The capsaicin desensitisation model has been widely used to study the effects of TRPV1, including studies focusing on the study of obesity and hypertension in mice (Gram *et al.* 2007).

1.7.8 Cardiovascular function of TRPV1

As discussed earlier, in the cardiovascular system TRPV1 is expressed in two areas; innervating perivascular nerves and non-neuronal tissues (such as vascular endothelial cells and smooth muscle cells). Wang *et al* (2006) using TRPV1KO mice, demonstrated that electrical field stimulation induced significantly more vasodilation in arteries from WT mice when compared with those from the TRPV1KO mice. The vasodilation was abolished by blocking CGRP release from the sensory nerves but not substance P; such an effect was not seen in the TRPV1KO mice (Wang *et al.* 2006). Thus activation of TRPV1 on peri-vascular sensory nerves leads to release of the potent vasodilatator, CGRP, and results in vasodilation in mesenteric artery. However, it is also suggested that TRPV1 in mesenteric peri-vascular sensory nerves contributes to myogenic

constriction, mediated by releasing substance P after activation of TRPV1 (Scotland *et al.*, 2004). They proposed that increased intravascular pressure leads to the release of 20-HETE from VSMC to activate the sensory nerve TRPV1 and then increase neuronal Ca²⁺ entry and cause the release of substance P, which then causes contraction of the smooth muscle.

The function of TRPV1 in endothelial cells and smooth muscle cells is difficult to distinguish due to the presence of peri-vascular nerves. In a chronically denervated mesenteric vascular bed, TRPV1 activation by capsacin leads to endotheliumdependent NO release resulting in vasodilation but such a vasorelaxing effect was not seen with anandamide (Poblete et al., 2005). The effect of releasing NO was abolished by applying the TRPV1 receptor antagonist, capsazepine, as well as endothelium removal or NO synthase inhibition (Poblete et al., 2005). This confirms the involvement of TRPV1 and endothelium-dependent NO release. Moreover, Kark et al. demonstrated the diverse vascular effects of TRPV1 in the arterial bed of the rat hind limb following TRPV1 activation (Kark et al., 2008). Activation of neuronal TRPV1 caused vasodilation and was proposed to be due to release of neurotransmitters (such as CGRP and substance P) or endothelial NO synthesis. In contrast, capsaicin also directly stimulated vascular smooth muscle TRPV1 in the isolated skeletal muscle arterioles and this led to vasoconstriction. This effect was not affected by endothelium removal (Kark et al., 2008). Moreover, the presence of TRPV1 in the vasculature of skeletal muscles was demonstrated by immunohistochemistry and TRPV1 mRNA was also detected in both aorta and cultured VSMCs (Kark et al., 2008). Furthermore, Czikara et al. also demonstrated the presence of TRPV1 in isolated arteries and activation by capsaicin caused vasoconstriction (Czikora et al., 2012). This effect was absent in the TRPV1 KO mice. All these results suggest that the role of TRPV1 in the cardiovascular system is complex; therefore more research will be of benefit to understand the role of TRPV1 in regulating cardiovascular events.

1.8 Cardiovascular Disease

Cardiovascular diseases (CVDs) include diseases of the heart, blood vessels and vascular diseases of the brain, and are the leading causes of death and disability in developed as well as developing countries. In the 2011 report, the World Health

Organization (WHO) revealed that in 2008 CVDs were responsible for over 17.3 million deaths (31% of the total deaths) (Mendis *et al.*, 2011). CVDs include high blood pressure (hypertension, diseases of aorta and arteries), coronary artery disease (e.g. heart attack), stroke, congenital heart disease, myocardial infarction and others. Out of the 17.3 million global deaths in 2008, myocardial infarctions were responsible for 7.3 million and strokes were responsible for 6.2 million deaths. In the developed country of UK the CVD mortality rate in males is about 120-238 (age standardized, per 100,000) while it is 76-180 (age standardized, per 100,000) in females (Mendis *et al.*, 2011). In the developing country of China the CVDs mortality rate in male is 239-362 (age standardized, per 100,000) while it is 181-281 (age standardized, per 100,000) in females (Mendis *et al.*, 2011). Therefore, CVDs remain a huge challenge and burden to both developed and developing countries.

There are many factors contributing to the development of CVDs. These include behavioural risk factors (such as tobacco smoking, physical inactivity and unhealthy diets) and other major risk factors (such as cancer, diabetes and chronic respiratory disease). Long-term exposure to behavioural risk factors results in raised blood sugar (diabetes), raised blood pressure (hypertension) and obesity, which contribute to the major risk factors for the CVDs. Among those, hypertension is the most common factor which is linked with other CVDs. More details about hypertension and its link with obesity will be discussed in the later sections.

1.8.1 Hypertension

Blood pressure (BP) varies between a minimum (diastolic pressure) and a maximum (systolic pressure) during each heartbeat. Systolic BP is the highest pressure in the arteries, achieved when the ventricles are contracting. Diastolic BP occurs when the ventricles are filled with blood. BP is summarized by systolic and diastolic BP, then it is classified into degrees as shown in table 1.1 (Chobanian *et al.*, 2003; Aram *et al.*, 2003).

BP classification	Systolic blood pressure	Diastolic blood pressure
	(mmHg)	(mmHg)
Normal	< 120	< 80
Prehypertension	120-139	Or/and 80-89
Stage 1 hypertension	140-159	Or/and 90-99
(mild hypertension)		
Stage 2 hypertension	≥160	Or/and ≥100
(moderate/severe		
hypertension)		
Isolated systolic	≥ 140	< 90
hypertension		

Table 1.1: Classification of blood pressure in adults.

Classification of hypertension can depend on ethnic origin, gender, age, geographic patterns and socioeconomic status (Oscar and Suzanne, 2000). As mentioned previously, hypertension is a common pathological condition and is the most essential risk factor for the increased cardiovascular morbidity and mortality. The British Heart Foundation reported in 2006 that 31% men and 28% women suffered from hypertension in England. Moreover, the newest data shows that globally the prevalence of hypertension in adults aged 25 and over was around 40% in 2008 (Mendis *et al.*, 2011). Indeed, hypertension is estimated to cause 7.5 million deaths, which is about 12.8% of the total of all the annual deaths (WHO, 2010). It is suggested by the WHO that hypertensive patients should lower salt consumption, lower the fat content in their diet and increase physical activity in order to control and reduce their BP.

Hypertension (persistently higher BP over 140/90 mmHg) is one of the main risk factors for many cardiovascular diseases, such as myocardial infarction, heart failure, and stroke (Chobanian *et al.* 2003). In addition, hypertension can also be a consequence of diseases such as obesity and type II diabetes mellitus (Chobanian *et al.* 2003). Indeed, obesity is a growing health problem for both developed and developing countries. It is believed that patients being overweight contribute to about 60% - 70% of hypertensive diseases (World Health Organisation 2003; Wofford & Hall 2004). Although progress

has been made into understanding the pathogenesis of hypertension leading to several different therapeutic approaches, the number of well controlled or treated patients remains low in the world (Franco *et al.*, 2004). Therefore, further research into understand the pathophysiological dysfunction and the relation between obesity and hypertension in this area is necessary and essential in order to develop new therapies.

1.8.2 The classification of hypertension

Depending on the causes, hypertension can be classed as either essential (primary) or secondary hypertension. Secondary hypertension, which is much less common than essential hypertension, is caused as a result of another medical condition, such as endocrine disease, kidney disease, heart disease or tumors. Secondary hypertension affects approximately 5% of hypertensive patients and could also be a side effect of a medical treatment. Therefore, it is important to recognize this kind of hypertension because the underlying cause has to be treated. Most of the mechanisms linked with secondary hypertension are well understood. There are common and well recognized secondary causes, such as Cushing's syndrome, renal segmental hypoplasia, pregnancy or sleep disturbances (Magiakou *et al.*, 2006; Babin *et al.*, 2005; Podymow and August, 2007; Kario *et al.*, 2009).

By contrast, essential hypertension often has no identifiable cause and accounts for 90-95% of all hypertensive patients. Even though it has been indicated that there is no direct cause of essential hypertension, a number of known factors lead to the increase of BP, including genetics, increased sympathetic nervous activity, increased renin secretion resulting in increased production of ATII, endothelial dysfunction and deficiencies of vasodilators such as nitric oxide and natriuretic peptides. Moreover, different lifestyles such as high alcohol intake, high salt intake, sedentary lifestyle, stress, low potassium intake and low calcium intake (Oscar and Suzanne., 2000) are other causes contributing to essential hypertension.

The pathophysiology for developing essential hypertension has been researched extensively. One major risk factor is suggested to be sodium sensitivity as nearly one third of essential hypertension is responsive to sodium intake (Katori and Majima, 2006). When sodium intake exceeds the ability of excretion by the body, it results in an

increase in arterial pressure as the cardiac output increases. Indeed a modest reduction in salt intake has a significant and important effect on BP in patients with hypertension (He & MacGregor 2009). The lower the salt intake, the lower the blood pressure, suggesting a correlation between reduction of salt intake and the reduction of blood pressure, studied from the daily intake range of 3–12 grams/day (Brown *et al.*, 2009, He and MacGregor, 2009).

Another major pathophysiologic mechanism includes the renin-angiotensin system (RAS - also termed renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system, RAAS). Inappropriately activated systemic or local tissue RAS contributes to the haemodynamic and metabolic abnormalities, which leads to endothelial dysfunction, hypertension and other cardiovascular diseases. Indeed, an overactive RAS leads to vasoconstriction and retention of sodium and water, and then leads to raised blood volume and, in turn, to hypertension (Manrique *et al.* 2009). More details about RAS will be discussed in section 1.8.5.1.

Obesity is another main factor (growing to be the most important factor) as obesity is also the cause of insulin resistance, adult-onset diabetes mellitus, left ventricular hypertrophy and atherosclerotic disease. A weight in kilograms divided by square height in metres (body mass index; BMI) less than 25 kg/m² is considered as normal while a BMI of 26 -28 kg/m² increases the risk of elevated BP by 180% and the risk of insulin resistance by >1000%. Over 85 % of hypertensive patients have a body mass index greater than 25 (Aram *et al.*, 2003). More details about obesity-induced hypertension will be discussed in section 1.8.5.4.

1.8.3 The effects of untreated hypertension

Undetected and uncontrolled hypertension leads to increased cardiovascular diseases, such as myocardial infarctions, stroke, kidney failure as well as blindness (Branca *et al.* 2007). The risk of developing complications with hypertension is higher than with other cardiovascular risk factors. It is suggested that BP variability (both short-term - BP can change within 24 hours, and long-term - marked BP differences are detectable between different days) increases cardiovascular risks, organ damage, risk of coronary heart disease and cerebrovascular events (Grassi *et al.*, 2012). The Blood Pressure

Association estimates that there are 16 million people in the UK with hypertension, of which 5.7 million are unaware that they have the condition (Blood Pressure Association 2009).

An analysis of over 1 million adults aged between 40-69 years, indicated that the risk of death from coronary heart disease is doubled when the systolic BP is increased every 20mmHg or diastolic BP is increased every 10mmHg (British Heart Foundation 2008). It has been suggested that if the people who have hypertension in the UK could control their hypertension, the incidence of stroke would reduce by 28-44% while ischemic heart disease would reduce 20-35%. That would equate to a reduction of 42,800 stokes and 82,800 ischemic heart disease incidents (He & MacGregor 2003). Furthermore, direct and indirect costs detecting and treating patients with hypertension and related diseases are increasing every year. Recent figures from the British Heart Foundation suggested that 11% of the entire disease burden in developed countries is from hypertension. Therefore, treatments of hypertension become essential to decrease the morbidity and mortality of different critical cardiovascular events, as well as save treatment expenditure.

1.8.4 Treatments for hypertension

As mentioned ealier, lifestyle plays an important part in developing hypertension Therefore, lifestyle changes such as ensuring a low salt intake, low alcohol intake and stopping smoking, are strongly recommended before drug treatment is started. When blood pressure level becomes mild hypertension (see table 1.1), medication becomes necessary. To date, there are many kinds of antihypertensive drugs available. The most common medications (Table 1.2) are the thiazide diuretics, inhibitors for the RAS system (such as the angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors (ACE) and ATII receptor 1 blockers (ARB)), the beta blockers and calcium channel blockers. The effectiveness and choice of treatments depends on both age and race (Baglioni *et al.* 2007, National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence, 2011). In reality, the treatments are proven, however they do not work all the time especially for some drug-resistant hypertensive patients, as well as due to the complex nature of hypertension development. Therefore, a better understanding of the mechanisms underlying the onset and development of hypertension is required.

In the UK, the National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence (NICE) published a report in 2011 that stated that the aim of treatment is to maintain BP at 140/90 mmHg for people aged under 80 years and at 150/90 mmHg for people aged over 80 years (NICE, 2011). Figure 1.5 summarises the current therapy decisions to determine the optimum drug combination for hypertension treatment (recommended by NICE, 2011).

Drugs	Examples	Mechanism	Advantages	Disadvantages	Application for hypertensive patients
ACE inhibitors	Captopril, Enalapril	Block the conversion of angiotensin I to angiotensin II under the mediation of ACE.	May have anti-obesity effects. Safe and potent. cause regression of left ventricular hypertrophy	Renal failure, dry cough.	Used with caution in patients with impaired renal function, hypovolemia or dehydration, cardiac outflow obstruction.
AT1 receptor antagonists	Telmisartan, Irbesartan	Block the activity of angiotensin II AT1- receptors	Potent, benefit cardiovascular events	Common adverse drug reactions including dizziness, headache. May increase the risk of heart attack.	Used for the patients who are intolerant of ACE inhibitor therapy.
β receptor blockers	Atenolol, Albetalol	Suggested via reduction of cardiac output and antagonism of peripheral adrenoreceptors.	Reduce stroke in clinical trials, inexpensive; benefit after MI, asthma, heart block.	Fatigue, cold peripheries	Particularly use for patients with angina, cardiac arrhythmia, congestive heart failure, cardioprotection after myocardial infarction and so on.
Calcium Channel blockers	Amlodipine, Diltiazem	Work by blocking voltage- gated calcium channels in cardiac muscle and blood vessels.	Efficacious	Flushing, headache, ankle oedema	Use for patients with atrial fibrillation or flutter in whom control of the heart rate is an issue.
Diuretics (Thiazides)	Bendrofluazide, Chlortalidone	Inhibit sodium re- absorption in distal convoluted tubule	Reduce stroke and inexpensive	Dehydration and impaired glucose intolerance, thrombocytopenia	Use for patient with mild heart failure

Table 1.2: Commonly used antihypertensive drugs and their mechanisms (Oron- Herman et al., 2005; Weber 2009; Rang et al., 2003).



Figure 1.6: Pharmacological treatment of hypertension. Progression of treatment options based on a patients age and ethnicity, ARB=Angiotensin receptor blocker, used when the patient is intolerant to ACE inhibitors (NICE 2011). General treatment principles include offering people aged over 80 years the same antihypertensive drug treatment as people aged 55-80 years, offering people with isolated systolic hypertension the same treatment as people with both raised systolic and diastolic hypertension, and not combining ACE inhibitor with ARB (NICE 2011).

1.8.5 Mechanisms involved in hypertension

As discussed previously, hypertension has been described as the leading cause of morbidity and mortality and is related to the development of co-morbidities. The mechanisms involved in the development of hypertension are multifaceted, ranging from renin-angiotensin system and other humoral contributors to neurogenic mechanisms. This section will focus on discussing constrictor systems in details, which are involved in the animal models that have been utilized in this thesis.

1.8.5.1 Renin-angiotensin system (RAS) pathway

RAS is a hormone system that has an important role in the maintenance of hemodynamic stability via regulation of extracellular fluid volume, sodium balance & cardiac and vascular trophic effects. Figure 1.7 illustrates the major components and function of the RAS. Renin is a circulating enzyme secreted from the granular cells (also called juxtaglomerular cells which synthesise, store and secrete renin) in the kidney under the stimulation of a decrease in arterial blood pressure or sodium chloride level. It helps to maintain extracellular volume and arterial vasoconstriction (Jan Danser, 2012). Thus, it contributes to regulation of blood pressure. Renin regulates the RAS by cleaving angiotensinogen, produced by the liver, to create angiotensin I (ATI) which has no biological activity but exists solely as a stepwise product in the pathway to create ATII. To produce ATII, the ATI is further cleaved in the lung by the angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE) which can be found at the surface of endothelial cells all over the body but is mainly located in the lung capillaries and renal endothelium due to high density of capillary beds there (Jan Danser J 2012).

ATII is a potent vasoconstrictor that increases peripheral vascular resistance, therein elevating arterial pressure. It also regulates aldosterone release and sodium re-absorption, as well as inducing the expression of many substances, such as growth factors, cytokines, chemokines and adhesion molecules. All these are involved in cell growth/apoptosis, fibrosis and inflammation (Mezzano *et al.*, 2001; Sadoshima 2000; Ruiz-Ortega *et al.*, 2001; Higuchi *et al.*, 2007, Savoia *et al.*, 2011). Indeed, in the event of hypertension both ATII-stimulated hypertrophy and inflammation contribute to the vascular remodelling. Delva *et al.* (2002) demonstrated increased collagen I and III mRNA and enhanced collagen protein synthesis in cultured fibroblasts from essential

hypertensive patients (Delva *et al.*, 2002). In addition, cardiomyocytes produce active transforming growth factor (TGF) under stimulation of ATII where TGF in turn induces interleukin 6 (IL-6) to promote collagen synthesis (Sarkar *et al.*, 2004). Moreover, ATII mediates expression of pro-inflammatory molecules in the vessel wall. In VSMCs ATII induces production of vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 (VCAM-1), monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1) as well as interleukin 6 (Phillips & Kagiyama 2002), which contribute to the recruitment of mononuclear leukocytes into the vessel wall. All these effects of ATII are mediated, on the whole, via actions on two seven transmembrane G-protein-coupled receptors: ATII receptor 1 (AT₁R) and ATII receptor 2 (AT₂R).

The AT₁R receptor, primarily expressed on the cardiovascular cells, such as VSMCs, has been shown to mediate most of the physiological and pathophysiological actions of ATII. For instance, the pro-inflammatory actions of ATII are mediated by activation of AT₁R, which causes vasoconstriction, aldosterone synthesis and secretion, fibrosis, increased cardiac hypertrophy, vascular smooth muscle cell proliferation, recruition of proimflammatory cells and so on (Catt *et al.*, 1984; Ruiz-Ortega *et al.*, 2001). ATII acts on the AT₁R to produce secondary messengers (such as MAPK and PKC) or activates proteins like Rho and Ras, which lead to different downstream pathways (Higuchi *et al.*, 2007). Knocking out the AT₁R reduces levels of vascular oxidative stress, endothelial dysfunction and atherosclerosis (Wassmann *et al.*, 2004). However, Kato *et al.* showed that the RAS-activated transgenic mice (a mouse model of persistent hypertension) displayed accelerated atherosclerosis and mortality but no change in term of kidney damage after receiving a bone marrow transplantation from an AT₁R KO mouse (Kato *et al.*, 2008).

The AT_2R , is expressed at low levels in a few organs (such as adrenal gland, ovary, brain and kidney) and is believed to be associated with the anti-proliferative, vasodilatory and pro-apoptotic action of ATII, which tends to counteract the effects of ATII by AT_1R (D'Amore *et al.*, 2005, Savoia *et al.*, 2011). Expression of AT_2R has been found in the vascular wall of small resistance-size arteries from hypertensive diabetic patients when treated with ARBs. Moreover, a crosslink between AT_1R and AT_2R is suggested as AT_1R stimulation interferes with AT_2R expression (De Paolis, *et al.*, 1999).



Figure 1.7: Renin-angiotensin pathway and its pharmacological inhibition. Renin inhibitors, ACE inhibitors, and ARB modulate angiotensin activities and inflammatory processes.

It is now noticeable that the RAS plays an essential role in the initiation and maintenance of the vascular inflammatory response which is associated with remodelling of resistance vessels as well as the development of organ damage (such as left ventricular hypertrophy, congestive heart failure, atherosclerosis, stroke, myocardial infarction) in hypertensive patients (McConnaughey *et al.*, 1999). Therefore, inactivation of the RAS system, especially targeting the ATII pathway, becomes an essential issue. The removal of the actions of ATII by ACE inhibitors and ARBs leads to

anti-hypertensive and anti-inflammatory effects (Ma *et al.*, 2010). ACE inhibitors bind to ACE to limit the ACE-mediated generation of ATII and also to prevent breakdown of bradykinin (Imig, 2004). ACE has therefore been targeted for the treatment of conditions such as hypertension and heart failure. ARBs cause reduction of BP in patients with essential hypertension and left ventricular hypertrophy through blocking the AT₁R (Dahlöf *et al.*, 2002). ARBs can stimulate the ATII- AT₂R pathway which then promotes the kinin/NO system. However they can also increase circulating levels of ATII (Csajka *et al.*, 1997, Regoli *et al.*, 2012). Therefore, ARBs are introduced for the treatment for hypertension for those who are intolerant of ACE inhibitor therapies.

1.8.5.2 Endothelin pathway

Endothelins (ET-1, ET-2 and ET-3) are expressed in humans. ET-1 is a 21 amino acid vasoconstrictor peptide produced in cardiomyocytes and aortic VSMCs, but mainly in endothelial cells. ET-2 is produced primarily by the kidney and intestine while ET-3 is mainly localised in the brain, the intestine, as well as kidney tubule cells (Khimji and Rockey., 2010). Here, we focus on ET-1 whose action in the vascular wall has been the best characterized and is suggested to be implicated in a wide range of diseases, such as cardiovascular diseases (including arterial hypertension) and type II diabetes. ET-1 is released towards the basolateral side of the cells and then typically acts on SMCs. Therefore, normal tissue levels of ET-1 tend to be higher than the plasma levels (range 1-10pmol/L, Haynes and Webb 1994).

ET-1 exerts its action mainly through two major receptor subtypes namely endothelin A receptor (ET_A) and endothelin B receptor (ET_B). Both ET_A and ET_B receptors belong to the GPCR superfamily. In the vascular wall, ET_A receptor is found mainly in smooth muscle cells, which mediates ET-1-induced vasoconstriction under physiological conditions (Huggins *et al.*, 1993). For example, ET_A receptor stimulation by ET-1 induces vasoconstriction, production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and inflammation of the vascular wall (Schneider *et al.* 2007). In contrast to this, the ET_B receptor is found abundantly in endothelial cells and mediates vasodilatation by releasing NO (Huggins *et al.*, 1993, Schneider *et al.* 2007). However both receptors have a wide distribution in many other cell types; for example, ET_B receptors are also

found on macrophages and platelets (Dockrell *et al.*, 1996). Also, both ET_A and ET_B are distributed in the kidney (Davenport *et al.*, 1991).

Generally ET-1 has been shown to be involved in the pathogenesis of a variety of diseases, such as congestive cardiac failure, coronary artery disease, essential hypertension, diabetes and metabolic syndrome (Khimji and Rockey 2010). ET-1 is shown to be correlated to several other inflammatory markers, such as transforming growth factor-beta, TNF, interleukins, insulin, noradrenaline, ATII and thrombin (Yanagisawa *et al.*, 1988), which suggests an important role for ET-1 in chronic inflammation in the vascular wall. ET-1 not only can cause vasoconstrictor effects by vascular smooth muscle cellular constriction, but can also indirectly enhance the vasoconstrictor effects of other neurohumoral and endocrine factors, such as ATII and transforming growth factor beta-1 (TGF β 1), which potentiate the progression of essential hypertension (Lariviere and Lebel 2003). In addition, in an *in vitro* model, ET-1 induces conversion of angiotensin to ATII and stimulates the adrenal synthesis of epinephrine and aldsterone (Kaddoura *et al.*, 1996). These results suggest that there may be crosslinking mechanisms between ET-1 and RAS, which suggests that ET-1 may contribute to the multisystem complications of hypertension.

ET-1 is suggested to be involved with the development of obesity which has strong links to type 2 diabetes. PreproET-1 mRNA expression and subsequent ET-1 release is mediated by thrombin via activation of PKC and mobilization of intracellular calcium (Emori *et al.*, 1992). Circulating levels of ET-1 are raised in obese people with metabolic syndrome (Ferri *et al.*, 1997). In addition, it has been shown that adipose tissue produces ET-1 and expresses both ET_A and ET_B receptors. Interestingly, such expression of ET_A receptors and release of ET-1 in adipose tissue is markedly elevated in obesity (Eriksson *et al.*, 2009; van Harmelen *et al.*, 2008). Moreover, incubation of adipocytes with ET-1 results in increased lipolysis via the ET_A receptor pathway resulting in increased free fatty acid release (Eriksson *et al.*, 2009). Furthermore, a recent study in humans demonstrated an increased forearm vasoconstrictor response to exogenous ET-1 in overweight and obese adults when compared with normal weight adults (Weil *et al.*, 2011). A selective ET_A receptor antagonist (BQ123) displayed a significant vasodilator effect in overweight/ obese adults but not in normal weight adults

(Weil *et al.*, 2011). These results suggest that being overweight or obese is associated with increased sensitivity to ET-1 mediated vasoconstriction, which contributes to the development of endothelial dysfunction. Finally, compared with WT mice, mice with endothelial cell-selective ET-1 overexpression (selectively overexpressing human preproET-1 in the endothelium), cross-bred with apolipoprotein E gene deleted (apoE-/-) mice exhibited significantly enlarged atherosclerotic lesion size following a high fat diet (Simeone *et al.*, 2011). These results suggest that endothelial ET-1 contributes to enhanced lipid biosynthesis and accelerates formation of atherosclerosis in the vascular wall. All these observations indicate that there may be a connection between ET-1, obesity and its associated cardiovascular diseases.

1.8.5.3 Sympathetic nervous system pathway

The sympathetic and parasympathetic systems are the two major components of the autonomic nervous system. There are two types of neurons involved in the transmission of sympathetic nervous system. The first type is the relatively short axons of preganglionic neurons which exit the spinal cord and synapse with posthocganglionic neurons. The second type is the long axons of postganglionic neurons which spread to innervate target organs, like blood vessels, kidney and heart. Acetylcholine is the main neurotransmitter which is produced from sympathetic preganglionic neurons is noradrenaline which activates adrenoceptors (mainly α_1 receptors in the vasculature), causing vasoconstriction (Rang et al., 2012). Today there are several different methods to measure the activity of the sympathetic nervous system, such as microneurography (a method to measure efferent multi-fibre traffic in sympathetic nerves), noradrenaline spillover (a measurement of noradrenaline release to plasma), variability in heart rate/blood pressure and arterial baroreflex sensitivity (Davy and Orr *et al.*, 2009, Parati and Esler 2012).

As mentioned above, one of the features of increased sympathetic nerve activity is the increased level of noradrenaline, which will elevate blood pressure. Plasma levels of noradrenaline are increased in the first hours following an acute ischemic or thrombotic cerebrovascular event (Thomas and Marks, 1978). Similarly, an elevation in plasma levels of noradrenaline has been reported in the advanced clinical phases of congestive

heart failure (Cohn *et al.*, 1984). However, due to the limited reproducibility of plasma levels of noradrenaline as an indicator of sympathetic nerve activity, regional noradrenaline spillover has been developed (a measurement of organ-specific noradrenaline release to plasma).

It is suggested that the sympathetic nervous system is constantly active at a basal level to maintain homeostasis (Brodal 2004), and plays a key role in the regulation of arterial blood pressure. However, over-active sympathetic nerves may have an important role in the development of hypertension and related cardiovascular disorders. It is suggested that the degree of sympathetic nerve activation is directly related to the severity of the high blood pressure state (Grassi 2009, Grassi 2010). The evidence for the concept that the sympathetic nervous system is activated in hypertension has been investigated long time ago. Elevated levels of sympathetic nerve activity are observed in young, middle-aged and elderly individuals (Anderson et al., 1989, Grassi et al., 1998, Grassi et al., 2000). In addition, Esler et al. reported that chronic sympathetic activation is observed in about 50% of patients with essential hypertension (Esler et al., 2010). In animal studies, adult spontaneously hypertensive rats (SHR) have demonstrated reduced cardiac parasympathetic nerve activity (Friberg et al., 1988) and elevated sympathetic nerve activity with elevated noradrenaline release (Judy and Farrell 1979, Lundin et al., 1984). In addition, experimental infusion of noradrenaline elicits vascular remodelling and increased aortic medial thickening (Friberg et al., 1988). Therefore, it is certain that sympathetic activation is a hallmark of the essential hypertensive state.

What exactly triggers the increase in sympathetic nerve activity is still unknown. However, evidence indicates that a sedentary lifestyle can lead to mechanisms that trigger increases in sympathetic nerve activities, for example increased visceral abdominal fat mass is associated with increased muscle sympathetic nerve activity (Alvarez *et al.*, 2002). In addition, Agapitov *et al.* demonstrated that muscle sympathetic nerve activity in upper and lower limbs was significantly higher in obese subjects when compared with lean normotensive subjects (Agapitov *et al.*, 2008). Moreover, cardiovascular and metabolic diseases associated with hypertension are linked to increases in sympathetic nerve activity together with increased noradrenaline levels (Grassi *et al.*,1995, Vaz *et al.*, 1997). Overall, these data suggest an important link between the sympathetic nervous system and obesity. Chronic activation of the noradrenergic system leading to increased noradrenaline levels has been shown to contribute to peripheral sympathetic nerve system activation in heart failure (Lambert *et al.*, 1995) and essential hypertension (Ferrier *et al.*, 1992).

1.8.5.4 Obesity

In adults, obesity is defined as a BMI $\geq 30 \text{kg/m}^2$ while pre-obese is used to define adults with a BMI of 25-29.9. Overall, an adult is defined as overweight if they have a BMI \geq 25 kg/m² (Branca *et al.*, 2007). The UK has one of the highest prevalences of obesity in adults, throughout the world. In addition, a survey of children indicated that in Wales the prevalence of overweight 13-15 year olds is 25% and obese category is even higher at 33% (Branca et al., 2007). According to a 2011 National Health Service survey in England, high blood pressure was recorded in 48% of men and 46% of women in the obese group, compared with 30% of those in the overweight and 15% of those in the normal weight category (NHS survey 2011). Obesity is associated with multiple comorbidities, including hypertension, diabetes, sleep apnea and hypercholesterolemia. It has been suggested that 60% - 75% of hypertensive disease is caused by patients being overweight (Allender et al., 2006, Wofford and Hall 2004). However the exact mechanisms involved are controversial.

Studies in humans suggest that both bolus oral ingestion and the intravenous infusion of fat result in a significant increase in systolic blood pressure, decreased endothelial function, increased oxidative stress markers and activation of the sympathetic nervous system, assessed by heart rate variability (Gosmanov *et al.*, 2010). Indeed, there are many pathways associated with obesity-induced hypertension. An established pathway is increased renal sodium re-absorption with impaired pressure, natriuresis via activation of the RAS and sympathetic nervous systems, and altered intrarenal physical forces. Segura *et al.* (2007) claimed that obesity is a risk factor for developing hypertension because of the activation of RAS in adipose tissue and its link with insulin resistance. They demonstrated that blockade of the RAS with either an ACE inhibitor or ARBs substantially increased adiponectin levels and improved insulin sensitivity. Furthermore, a recent study in humans involved blocking systemic nerve activity with trimethaphan, Shibao *et al.* demonstrated that obesity-induced sympathetic nerve

activation is an important determinant of hypertension and its associated conditions (Shibao *et al.*, 2007). This finding suggests an important role of the sympathetic nervous system in the development of obesity associated hypertension. Moreover, in obesity with insulin resistance, NO-mediated vasodilatation is impaired, whereas there is increased levels of endothelin-1, which increases the vasoconstriction (Kotsis *et al.*, 2010). This suggests the importance of functional endothelium and the balance between vasodilatators and vasoconstrictors in vascular wall.

Finally the levels of functional hormones (such as insulin, leptin and adipokine) and adipose cell-released ROS play an essential role in the obesity-induced hypertension (Kotsis *et al.*, 2010). In addition, pro-inflammatory molecules (such as IL-1 β IL-6 and TNF α) also contribute to such an event (Kotsis *et al.*, 2010). Obesity is also characterised as impaired glucose tolerance and insulin resistance. High levels of insulin have been shown to enhance sodium retention (Sechi & Leonardo, 1999) and have acute sympathoexcitatory action (Anderson *et al.*, 1992). Moreover, adiponectin is the most common adipokine which has vasorelaxant effects on small arteries. Clinical studies demonstrated low levels of adiponectin in hypertensive patients but levels increased with anti-hypertensive treatment (Yilmaz *et al.*, 2007). In addition, it has been shown that adiponectin can improve the endothelial dysfunction by increasing NO production in diet-induced obese rats (Deng *et al.*, 2010). Furthermore, knocking out the adiponectin, an adipokine, caused severe diet-induced insulin resistance and atherogenesis. This data suggests that lack of adiponectin is one of the factors contributing to cardiovascular symptoms in obesity.

Overall the exact mechanisms involved in the development of obesity-induced hypertension is in need of further research. The possible pathways discussed above are summarised as Figure 1.8.



Fig 1.8 The complex pathophysiology of obesity-related hypertension RAS: renin-angiotensin system; SNS: sympathetic nervous system (Aghamohammadzadeh and. Heagerty, 2012).

1.8.6 Experimental models of hypertension

As the mechanisms involved in essential hypertension are complicated, a range of hypertensive models in animals have been developed to investigate new insights into the pathogenesis of hypertension. An ideal animal model of hypertension should be easy to perform and be highly reproducible. It has to be able to predict the potential agent with antihypertensive properties, require minimal quantities of compounds, be comparable to human hypertension and be feasible in a small animal. Several recent literature reviews have reported a range of different models using different animals with different techniques (Badyal, *et al.*, 2003; Lerman *et al.*, 2005; Nuyt 2008; Dornas and Silva 2011). Each model has its own advantages and disadvantages. As we know that hypertension is a complex disease, no model can be designed to answer all our questions. Therefore, for specific research purposes, different experimental designs and choices of animal models are applied. Generally, animal models of hypertension can be divided into genetic or non-genetic models. Genetic models are usually

designed to study hypertension by altering human and mouse genomes. By comparison, non-genetic models are those using surgery, drug treatments or metabolic disorders by diet feeding, to study the mechanisms involved in hypertension development.

1.8.7 1.8.7 Genetic models: Phenotype-driven models

Essential hypertension accounts for 90-95% of hypertension in humans, in which several genes contribute to the individual phenotype (Dickson et al., 2006). Therefore, in humans it is impossible that a single genetic defect can manifest the development of essential hypertension. The understanding of human and mouse genomes has promoted the development of transgenic or gene-targeted animal models to study more about hypertension. Phenotype-driven models are believed to be the most abundant tools for studying hypertension and the potential for exploration of hypertension caused by more than one gene mutation. In general, homozygous hypertensive rat strains are developed by selectively breeding of animals with the desired phenotype for several generations. Once the feature is determined, breeding of relative rats is required for another 20 generations to obtain genetic homogeneity. With this method, the first SHR was introduced in 1963 by Okamoto and Aoki (1963). These SHR rats can become hypertensive at age 4-6 weeks with no physiological, pharmacological or surgical intervention (Zicha and Kunne 1999). This model is not only benefiicial for studying the pathogenesis and therapy for essential hypertension, but also is useful in terms of researching the prevention of the development of essential hypertension and its relative complications. There are other phenotype-driven models such as SHR-stroke prone, Dahl salt-sensitive rat, milan SHR and obesity-related models.

1.8.8 Genetic models: Genotype-driven model

Studies of the molecular basis of hypertension have made significant progress and have revealed several disease susceptible genes. Researchers now know that disruption of certain genes that manage peptides or receptors linked to regulating blood pressure are involved in the pathogenesis of hypertension. The most studied models involve overexpression or deletion of selected genes which are normally involved in regulating vascular tone, renal physiology, and/or electrolyte and fluid homeostasis (Cvetkovic and Sigmund, 2000). This has allowed specific mouse models to be

developed, such as targeting at renin, nitric oxide and ET. For example, selective overexpression of the rat angiotensinogen gene in mice, with accompanying overexpression of rat renin, results in high blood pressure (Ohkubo *et al.*, 1990). Moreover, the ET-1 gene is linked to blood pressure in obese patients. Similarly, the ET receptors are also suggested to be related to essential hypertension (discussed previously). Therefore, the ET-1 gene and ET receptor genes have also been targeted. In this thesis, two different transgenic mice have been used. The first one is smooth muscle cell-targeted RAMP2 (an AM1 receptor component) over-expressing mice. As discussed before, AM has shown a protective role in cardiovascular disease, but the influence of the AM1 receptor is unknown. The second mouse is the TRPV1 KO mouse. TRPV1 activation is associated with the release of vasodilator CGRP which is mainly known to be protective.

1.8.9 Non- genetic model: Surgically-induced hypertension

Several experimental non-genetic approaches have led to the development of useful models. These provide the possibility of inducing hypertension and end-organ damage in different species, thus providing a range of models, possibly comparable with the human pathology. These models are based on mechanisms of surgically-induced renal vascular or tissue injury. Goldblatt and co-workers developed the first animal model of hypertension in dogs by unilateral constriction of renal artery (Goldblatt *et al.*, 1934). Since then, it became a very commonly used model for hypertension, including development for use in rats (Wilson and Byrom 1939), rabbits (Pickering and Prinzmetal 1937), dogs (Romero *et al.*, 1981), pigs (Lerman *et al.*, 1999), monkeys (Panek *et al.*, 1991) and mice (Wiesel *et al.*, 1997). Renovascular hypertension can also be achieved by coarctation of aorta, reduction of renal mass and external compression of renal parenchyma (Badyal *et al.*, 2003).

1.8.10 Non- genetic model: Endocrine, metabolic and diet-induced hypertension Administration of a mineralocorticoid (Selye *et al.*, 1942) is the most common endocrine method to evoke hypertension, particularly DOCA. Increased DOCA-induces reabsorption of salt and water resulting in increased blood volume and, thus, increased blood pressure. In rats and dogs, both partial removal of a renal mass and high salt diet feeding are required for generation of hypertension (Selye *et al.*, 1942). Administration of glucocorticoids can also cause hypertension in both rats and mice (Dahl *et al.*, 1965), possibly by activating the RAS. However, they are reported to be less effective than DOCA. Moreover, chronic infusion of components of the RAS (such as ATII) has also been shown to induce hypertension successfully (more details will be discussed later).

As discussed before, inherited salt sensitivity is involved in the development of essential hypertension. Thus, an experimental model of hypertension with different dietary interventions was introduced by increasing salt intake. A strain of salt-sensitive rats developed by Dahl (1972), was characterised by hypertension (even with a low-sodium (0.5% NaCl) intake) and low heart rate with elevated sodium and water retention and plasma volume, renal parenchymal lesions as well as elevated activity of the sympathetic nervous system. More recently, dietary the intake of fats and carbohydrate has also been introduced. For example, the intake of simple sugars and the resultant effects of plasma insulin, adipokine and lipid concentrations may have an effect on cardiomyocyte size and function (Sharma *et al.*, 2007). In addition, an 11-35% HFD in mice for 12-40 weeks to mimic the western diet-style of human food intake that leads to the development of hypertension has been utilised (more details will be discussed later).

1.9 ATII induced hypertension

ATII, an important mediator of the RAS, plays an essential physiological role in cardiovascular homeostasis. Moreover, ATII is suggested to play a key role in the physiological mediation of vascular tone and BP as well as in pathological conditions such as hypertension and heart failure. ATII is a potent vasoconstrictor of the peripheral vasculature and stimulates the proliferation of smooth muscle cells of blood vessels and in the heart (Itoh *et al.* 1993). Therefore, infusion of ATII induces hypertension and this is a common hypertensive model, which has been used since the agonist became available in pure form. The ATII infusion rate normally does not cause an instant increase in systemic BP but it rather results in a slow development of hypertension over a period of 6–10 days. It is suggested that the gradual development of hypertension by infusion of ATII is to mimic the human high renin (ATII) hypertension (Li and Wang 2005). Such ATII-induced hypertension has a sympathetic component, at least to some extent, even though ATII is a direct constrictor agent. For example, it has been

suggested that different doses of ATII induce distinct degrees of hypertension, which leads to a presumably baroreflex-mediated sympatho-inhibition corresponding to the increased blood pressure (McBryde *et al.* 2007). The ATII-induced hypertension model is now commonly used; however the mechanisms by which ATII chronically leads to hypertension and its associated effects remain unclear.

The primary advantage of the ATII-induced hypertension model is that infusion of ATII results in profound increases in blood pressure, becoming statistically significant within 7-9 days when compared to the vehicle controls (Widder *et al.*, 2009). With the same volume of the pumps, the dose of ATII depends on the concentration of ATII and the rate of the mini-pump. Currently there are a range of doses (from 0.3-1.44 mg/kg/day) of ATII used by different research groups (Qin, 2008). Depending on the required end-points of the model, the above doses are administered for different periods, from between 7 to 28 days. The ATII-induced hypertension model established within our group involves the implantation of an osmotic mini-pump under the skin in the scapular region. In 2009 we demonstrated that with a dose of 0.9mg/kg/day and infusion for 13 days, a significant increase in blood pressure is observed, together with vascular inflammation (Liang *et al.*, 2009). Also, within our group, a dose of 1.1mg/kg/day has been used and showed a significant increase in blood pressure in addition to vascular inflammation and remodelling in WT and CGRP KO mice (Smillie, 2012).

1.10 Obesity-induced hypertension

As discussed previously, the incidence of obesity and its associated conditions, such as hypertension, are growing worldwide, which makes it essential that animal models sharing characteristics of human obesity and its co-morbidities are developed for novel prevention and treatment. Today, there are many different kinds of obesity models being used by research groups, such as using db/db mouse (Senador *et al.*, 2009) and the Zucker rat (Alonso-Galicia *et al.*, 1996). A HFD-induced hypertension model is used in this thesis. HFDs have been used to model obesity and insulin resistance in rodents for many decades (Lemonnier *et al.*, 1975, Grundleger & Thenen, 1982, Friedman & Halaas, 1998; Reimer & Ahren, 2002). It is clear that exposure of animals to a HFD often results in the development of obesity. Feeding mice a HFD over a period of 12-15 weeks to induce obesity is thought to mimic the development of human obesity in the

Western world and leads to obesity-induced hypertension (Friedman & Halaas, 1998; Reimer & Ahren, 2002). Long-term feeding of mice with HFD (35% fat diet) increased body weight compared to standard chow-fed controls (Lei *et al.*, 2007). In addition, in our group, we have demonstrated that feeding mice with 35% fat (lard) causes a significant increase in body weight and blood pressure, in addition to vascular hypertrophy (Marshall *et al.*, 2012).

Compared to the ATII-induced hypertension model, this model results in a moderate increase (less extreme than that induced by ATII) in blood pressure in obese animals (approximately 108mmHg to 118mmHg in obese WT animals, Rao *et al.*, 2007), which is similar to human obesity-induced hypertension. Obesity-induced hypertension models have become a common model to study hypertension development. In a rat model of obesity-induced hypertension, it was demonstrated that increased oxidative stress and then decreased NO bioavailability did contribute to the development of hypertension induced by HFD (Dobrian *et al.*, 2001). In addition, mice fed with HFD beginning at age 3 weeks for 10 weeks, developed hypertension, increased oxidative stress and enhanced vasoconstriction (Smith *et al.*, 2006). Interestingly, their results suggest that these effects induced by HFD feeding are not associated with the RAS (Smith *et al.*, 2006). However, a recent study in which rats were fed on a HFD for 4, 8 and 17 weeks, the rats exhibited increased plasma levels of aldosterone and/or increased renin activity (Northcott *et al.*, 2012). However, they did not investigate the precise mechanisms involved.

A HFD induces endothelial dysfunction which represents an important link between obesity and cardiovascular events. Kobayasi *et al.* demonstrated that HFD feeding in female Swiss mice caused a significant increase in both systolic and diastolic blood pressure and endothelial dysfunction (Kobayasi *et al.*, 2010). Their results suggested that decreased anti-oxidant defence mechanisms partially contribute to the impairment of endothelium-dependent relaxation in aorta from obese mice (Kobayasi *et al.*, 2010). Furthermore, Wang *et al.* revealed that diet induced obesity is associated with perivascular adipose tissue inflammation (macrophage content and vascular oxidative stress) and endothelial dysfunction in mesenteric arteries, which can be prevented by

deletion of P-selectin glycoprotein ligand-1 (Wang *et al.*, 2012). This research suggests that obesity-induced hypertension has a complex aetiology.

1.11 Aim and Hypothesis

As discussed previously, in recent years many different mechanisms underlying hypertension have been suggested. However, considering the rates of obesity in both developed and developing countries, further research is still required in order to provide novel therapeutic targets. Therefore the hypothesis of my PhD project is that both the AM (via upregulating AM1 receptor component RAMP2) and TRPV1 (via release of CGRP) mediate protective roles in models of hypertension as well as hypertension associated vascular hypertrophy induced by either ATII or obesity. The aims of my PhD project are:

- 1. Investigating the role of the AM1 receptor component RAMP2 in model of ATIIinduced hypertension and vascular hypertrophy.
- 2. Studying the role of TRPV1 in the hypertension model of ATII and its associated vascular hypertrophy.
- 3. Investigating the role of TPRV1 in the development of hypertension and vascular hypertrophy induced by obesity.

CHAPTER TWO: MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 Animals

All the procedures were performed under the UK Animals (Scientific Procedures) Act, 1986. The RAMP2 TG mice were received from the Research Laboratory for Calcium Metabolism in University of Zurich, Switzerland. The RAMP2 TG mice were characterised in 2006 and bred on site. Mice of both sexes were used for these studies and transgenic mice were sex and age-matched with their respective WT controls. Blood pressure results were analysed for gender differences and as no difference were observed, results were pooled from both sexes. WT and TRPV1 KO mice were gifted from Merck, Sharpe and Dohme and also bred in-house. Mice were maintained in a climatically controlled environment with free access to food and water. Mixed gender mice were used for blood glucose tolerance test. Only male mice were used for all the other experiments in TRPV1 projects. In order to keep the experimenter blinded during the studies, mice were put together and labelled as number such as 1,2,3, and so on. Details were kept in the lab books so we could trace back when needed for analysis.

2.2 Generation and genotyping of RAMP2 TG mice

Both WT and RAMP2 TG mice, aged 4-7 months and weighing 25 to 35g, were used. The transgene consisted of an α -actin promoter fused to DNA encoding the CD33 signal sequence, a Mycepitope-tag (Myc) and mouse RAMP2 without the corresponding signal sequence (mRAMP2).



Fig 2.1 The RAMP2 transgene. The RAMP2 transgene consists of a mouse α -actin promoter fragment (1074bp), fused to DNA encoding the signal sequence CD33 (SigCD33), a Myc tag (Myc) and mouse RAMP2 without the corresponding signal sequence (mRAMP2). The binding
position for the oligonucleotide primers used for PCR genotyping are shown as black horizontal arrows on the bottom line.

The α-actin promoter is designed for the transgene targeting primarily to smooth muscle cells. The Myc tag, a human gene, is the target gene to identify the presence or absence of the transgene and the signal sequence CD33 targets the whole gene product to the membrane. To generate, the cDNA construct was inserted into a pSMP8 plasmid using restriction enzymes BamHI at the 5' end and EcoRI at the 3' end, followed by the ligating enzyme T4-ligase. The transgene was microinjected into a male pronucleus which was mated with a female pronucleus. Finally the zygote was surgically injected into a female WT (C57BL6) mouse, which will generate heterozygous positive mice. Expression of myc-mRAMP2 was examined by Prof. Born's group (University of Zurich) in a range of smooth muscle cells, where myc-mRAMP2 predominantly expresses (Fig 2.2).

After obtaining the RAMP2 TG mice from Prof. Born's group, genotyping was carried out regularly. Genotypes were determined by end-point PCR analysis of ear biopsies. In order to create a similar level of up-regulation of RAMP2 in each mouse, a heterozygous TG mouse is bred with a WT mouse to produce offspring that are 50% WT and 50% heterozygous positive for the transgene. The mice are not positive for the transgene are used as WT controls.



Fig 2.2: Myc-mRAMP2 expression (top) in mouse aorta (A), stomach (S), uterus (U), bladder (BL), liver (L), kidney (K) and brain (BR) from WT (-) and TG (+). Immunohistochemistry of crosssections of aorta with anti-myc antibodies reveal myc-mRAMP2 expression (arrowheads) in smooth muscle cells. Scale bar: 50µM. (Provided by Prof Born's group)

To genotype, ear samples were collected using metal ear clippers from mice under 2% isoflurane and 2% O_2 (Abbott Laboratories, Kent, UK) anaesthesia. Genomic DNA was

extracted using the REDEXtract – N – AMP Tissue polymerase chain reaction (PCR) kit (Sigma, UK) and a PCR amplification of the target regions was performed on the genomic DNA using the following primers () :

RAMP2 forward: 5'AGC AAA AGC TCA TTT CTG AAG AGG 3' RAMP2 Reverse: 5' GTG GGA AGG ATG AGA GTA AGT GG 3'

These RAMP2 primers are used to amplify the copies number of DNA that is present in the isolated genomic DNA, which will allow the visualization of absence and presence of the RAMP2 transgene. Details of the PCR mixture reagents are shown in table 2.1.

Component	<u>Volume/sample</u>
5x High fidelity PCR green GoTaq® buffer (600mM Tris-	4 µl
SO4, pH8.5, 180mM ammonium sulphate and blue dye and	
yellow dye)	
dNTP mix (2.5mM)	0.8 µl
RAMP2 Forward Primer (50µM)	0.4 µl
RAMP2 Reverse Primer (50µM)	0.4 µl
Mg2+ (50mM)	1.6 µl
Platinum Taq DNA polymerase (Invitrogen)	0.2 µl
DEPC H2O	10 µl
Total/sample	16.6 µl
11.2.1. The DCD minter for DAMD2 constanting	

Table 2.1: The PCR mixture for RAMP2 genotyping

Amplification of the DNA was carried out in a thermal cycler (Techne, Cambridge, UK) using the conditions listed in table 2.2:

No. Cycles	Temperature	Time	Phase
1	_95°C	5 mins	Initial melting the DNA
	95°C	1 min	Melting the DNA
30 cycles	56°C	1 min	Annealing of primers
	_72°C	2 min	Elongation
1	72°C	7 mins	Final elongation

Table 2.2 PCR programme for RAMP2 genotyping

Following the final elongation, the samples were stored at 4°C until use. The PCR products were visualised using gel electrophoresis on a 1.8% agarose gel in running buffer (0.5% tris-borate-EDTA buffer) with 4µl ethidium bromide (to get final concentration 0.5 ug/ml). The gel was covered in running buffer and 10µl of the PCR product mixing with 5µl loading buffer (0.1% bromphenol blue, 15% w/v Ficoll in running buffer) and 5µl of DNA ladder (Sigma, UK) were loaded into the wells. The gel was run at 90V for 20 minutes and the DNA was visualised under UV light to allow identification of WT and RAMP2 transgene bands.



Fig 2.3: Representative image of gel with PCR products. (I) = DNA size maker; (II) = negative for the transgene; (III) = positive for the transgene; bp=base pairs. In the molecular maker, the gap between the uppermost (710bp long) and the band beneath (488bp long) indicates the gene product which is 578bp long.

2.3 Generation and genotyping of TRPV1 KO mice

TRPV1 KO mice were generated by replacing an exon encoding part of the fifth and entire sixth transmembrane domains of the channel, including the interconnecting poreloop, with a pGK-neo (phosphoglycerine kinase-neomycin) casette as described by Caterina and colleagues (Caterina *et al.*, 2000). This genetic alteration was shown to render the channel unable to conduct ions and respond to selective agonists (Cateriba *et al.*, 2000). Heterozygote TRPV1 mice were mated to produce homozygous WT, KO and heterozygote offsprings. After five generations, following genotyping, homozygous breeding pairs were set up to give homozygous WT and TRPV1 KO offspring. Subsequent generations of the WT and TRPV1 KO breeding colonies were genotyped to confirm the presence or absence of the functional TRPV1 receptor gene. An ear biopsy was collected under 2% isoflurane and 2% O₂ anaesthesia from mice. Genomic DNA was extracted using the REDEXtract – N – AMP Tissue polymerase chain reaction (PCR) kit (Sigma, UK) and a PCR amplification of the target regions was performed on the genomic DNA using the following primers:

TRPV1 - Forward 5' CGA GGA TGG GAA GAA TAA CTC ACT G 3'

TRPV1 – Reverse 5' GGA TGA TGA AGA CAG CCT TGA AGT C 3'

NEO – Forward 5' TTT TGT CAA GAC CGA CCT GTC C 3'

NEO – Reverse 5' CCC TCA GAA GAA CTC GTC AAG AAG 3'

The TRPV1 WT primers were used to amplify a PCR product of approximately 188 base pairs that confirmed the presence of the WT TRPV1 receptor gene. The neomycin primers were used to amplify a PCR product of approximately 700 base pairs that corresponded to the neomycin construct found in the disrupted gene in the KO mice. The PCR reaction mixture was composed of the materials listed in table 2.3

Volume (µl)

REDEXtract – N – AMP PCR Reaction Mix	10
TRPV1 – 1 (5pmol/µl)	2
TRPV1 – 2 (5mol/µl)	2
NEO - 1 (5pmol/µl)	2
NEO – 2 (5pmol/µl)	2
Genomic DNA sample	5
Total volume	25
Table 2.3 The PCR mixture for TRPV1 genotyping	

Amplification of the DNA was carried out in a thermal cycler (Techne, Cambridge, UK) using the conditions listed in table 2.4.

No. Cycles	Temperature	Time	Phase
1	95°C	14.5 mins	Initial melting the DNA
	95°C	45 sec	Melting the DNA
35 cycles ≺	60°C	60 sec	Annealing of primers
l	_72°C	60 sec	Elongation
1	72°C	60 sec	Final elongation

Table 2.4 PCR programme for TRPV1 genotyping



The PCR products were visualised using gel electrophoresis, as described in 2.2.

Figure 2.4: Representative image of gel with PCR products under UV light (I)_= DNA size maker; (II) and (III) TRPV1 heterozygote; (IV) TRPV1 WT (product size=188bp); (V) TRPV1 KO (product size=700bp).

2.4. Mini-pump Implantation

Sex and age matched mice were used for these experiments. Experimental hypertension was introduced using osmotic minipumps (Model 1002, Alzet, USA) containing angiotensin II (ATII; infusion rate 0.9 mg/kg/day, Sigma, UK) or vehicle (0.01% 10 mmol/l acetic acid in saline) were implanted into the mid-scapular region of WT and RAMP2 TG mice (25-35 g, 12 - 16 weeks old, matched for age and sex). The body weight of each individual mouse was obtained on the same day of the surgery. Calculations for the amount of ATII were based on the body weight and the pumping rate, and then osmotic mini-pumps were filled carefully. Surgical procedure was carried out using aseptic techniques under isoflurane anaesthesia (2.5%, Abbott Laboratories, UK, in 3L/minute O2) following administration of buprenorphine hydrochloride (Reckitt Benckiser, UK, 50 μ g/kg) intramuscular for post-hoc-operative pain relief. The outer incision was sealed with absorbable sutures (4.0, Ethicon, Johnson and Johnson) in a discontinuous pattern. Then mice were kept under a heating lamp to provide warmth until recovery. Mice were singly housed. Thorough daily checking was provided post-hoc-surgery until termination.

2.5 High Fat Diet induced hypertension model

Age and sex matched male and female TRPV1 WT and KO mice (3-4 weeks old) were either fed with a HFD, 35% of fat from lard, 58.4% Kcal from fat, custom diet ref: TD03584, was bought from Harlan Teklad, USA). The 35% fat was comprised of approximately 50% monounsaturated fat and 40% saturated fat and 10%

polyunsaturated fat. It also contained sodium level: 0.15% and potassium level: 0.5%. The normal diet consisted of 4% fat (mainly from fatty acids but also from plant or grain sources) with 6.8% Kcal from fat with the sodium level: 0.25% and potassium level: 0.67%, Rodent Diet RM 1E, SDS, Essex, England) for 12 weeks. Paired mice were also matched by body weight at the beginning of the study to reduce variability. Mice were housed in groups of 2-3 until termination or telemetry surgery. Body weight and food intake for individual mice was monitored twice weekly. When the mice were singly housed, a box maze and wooden bars were provided to reduce stress.

Normal Diet High (35%) Fat Diet ■Fat (crude) Fat (crude) Protein (crude) Protein (crude) Carbohydrates (sugars, Carbohydrates starches) Vitamins and

The relative components of these two diets are detailed in fig 2.5.

Minerals

(fibre)

Bulking agent



2.6 Blood Pressure Measurement Methods

Blood pressure was monitored either using tail cuff plethysmography (CODA6 System, Kent Scientific, USA) in conscious restrained mice or through telemetry probe (PA-C10, DSI, NL)) in conscious unrestrained mice. Mice were handled as gently as possible to reduce any stress.

2.6.1 Tail cuff plethysmography

Tail cuff plethysmography is a well established method in our group (Clark et al., 2007; Liang L et al., 2009) using the CODA 6 non-invasive BP acquisition technique system for mice (Kent Scientific, Torrington, CT, USA). Briefly, this system uses volume-

(sugars, starches)

Minerals

Vitamins and

pressure recording to measure blood pressure. Mice are restrained in the specially designed tubes. An occlusion cuff is placed at the base of the tail followed by a v-cuff. The occlusion cuff halts the blood flow into the tail where it is slowly deflated, and the v-cuff that is contacted to a pressure sensor measuring the returning blood flow. Return of blood causes the tail to swell which is when the systolic blood pressure is measured. Once the tail has completely ceased swelling the diastolic blood pressure is calculated. Then the mean arterial blood pressure is calculated based on systolic and diastolic measurements.

For this study, mice were trained for the tail cuff method for two weeks during which mice were acclimatized to the procedure. All the measurements were carried out in a 25°C, semi-dark, quiet room. For each measurement session, five acclimatization cycles were performed before collecting data. Any cycles with animal moving disruption or with an inadequate waveform were discarded. At least five good cycles were collected for each mouse every day.

For mice used in the mini-pump implantation experiments, blood pressure was measured before the implantation as baseline and at day 3, 6, 9 and 13. For the HFD study, different sets of studies were carried out. For one set of study, blood pressure was measured on the last week of the feeding study, to determine the blood pressure change after 12 weeks of HFD compared to normal diet. In a separate study, blood pressure was measured for the last four weeks of the study to investigate when the blood pressure changes began.

2.6.2 Telemetry

Blood pressure was also measured using a telemetry probe (PA-C10, DSI, NL). Together with the blood pressure, telemetry also provides data on the heart rate and spontaneous activity. The implantation surgery procedure was carried out using aseptic techniques under isoflurane anaesthesia (2.5%, Abbott Laboratories, UK, in 3L/minute O_2) followed by intramuscular administration of buprenorphine hydrochloride (Reckitt Benckiser, UK, 50 µg/kg) for post-hoc-operative pain relief. A catheter tip was inserted into the left carotid artery and advanced towards the aortic arch. The catheter was secured to the carotid artery using non-absorbable surgical braided silk sutures (5.0,

waxed, Pearsalls sutures, Pearsalls Ltd) and the transmitter body was implanted subcutaneously into the right flank. The outer wound was closed with absorbable sutures (4.0, Ethicon, Johnson and Johnson) in a discontinuous pattern. The mice were kept under a heating light until fully recovered. Mice were singly housed and special care was provided post-hoc-surgery until termination. Mice were allowed to fully recover for two weeks before mini-pump implantation or collection of the data. Data was recorded every 15 min for 30 seconds.

For ATII treated mice, baseline data was collected following day 13 post-hoc- minipump implantation for 4 days. Then blood pressure was collected on day 3 and 6 onwards until termination at day 13. For the HFD model, telemetry surgery was carried out following 8 weeks feeding, when the normal diet fed mice were big enough while the HFD mice were not too fat for the surgery. Data was collected at week 13. All collected data was calculated by the DSI software (DSI Dataquest A.R.T.) and analysed in Microsoft Excel and GraphPad Prism 5.

2.7 Methodology of other physiological parameters measured in vivo

2.7.1 Body Weight and food intake

Body weight was recorded twice per week throughout the study where mice were handled as gently as possible. Food intake was measured for a few mice twice a week. During this recording period the HFD was changed for fresh after each measurement point.

2.7.2 Glucose tolerance test

A glucose tolerance test was carried out the day prior to termination, after measuring blood pressure in the morning. Mice were fasted for 6 hours followed by a bolus glucose (2mg/kg, Sigma) i.p injection. Blood samples were taken prior to glucose administration as baseline and then every 15 mins for 135 mins post-hoc-injection. Blood samples (approximately 3µI) were obtained by creating a small incision in the tail of conscious mice using a needle allowing measurement of blood glucose. The blood glucose was measured using an Acu-Chek Compact Plus glucose meter (Roche, Diagnostics, UK).

2.8 Experimental procedures performed *in vitro* following termination

2.8.1 Preparation of plasma samples

On the day of termination, under isoflurane anaesthesia (2.5%, Abbott Laboratories, UK, in 3L/minute O₂), blood sample was collected by cardiac puncture, using a 25G needle (Therumo Coperation) and 1ml syringe (BD Plastipak, UK) washed with heparin (500 I.U/ml heparin sodium, LEO Pharma, UK) to prevent coagulation. The blood sample was then centrifuged at 2000rpm at 4°C for 20 min. Plasma (the supernatant) was collected, aliquoted and stored at -80°C for further analysis.

2.8.2 Homogenisation of kidney samples

One of the two kidneys was frozen in liquid nitrogen whilst the other was protected by RNAlater (Ambion) in the fridge overnight and then stored at -80°C, until use for RTqPCR. To prepare for endothelin-1 ELISA and CGRP ELISA, the frozen kidney samples were homogenized. Appoximately 50mg of kidney was homogenised in 5ml/g lysis buffer (10 mM Tris, pH 7.4) using a Qiagen TissueLyser®LT (at 30Hz for 2 mins, Qiagen, UK). Following centrifugation (1,600 g for 15 min at 4°C) the supernatants were collected and used for peptide extraction. To homogenise the kidney samples for noradrenaline ELISA, 50mg of kidney sample was placed in 900µl RIPA buffer (Sigma) containing protease inhibitor cocktail (one tablet in 50ml of buffer, Roche diagnostics), followed by mixing for two hours on an orbital shaker. Finally, the homogenates were centrifuged at 13000rpm for 10 min at 4°C and the supernatant was collected for extraction.

2.8.3 Endothelin-1 & CGRP ELISA

Peptide extraction from plasma or homogenised tissue supernatant is required before measurement using ELISA. This CGRP (rat and mouse) ELISA kit measures both the α and β isoforms (Phoenix Pharmaceuticals Inc, USA). The antibody also has 78.6% cross-reactivity with rat CGRP II, 0.01% cross-link with rat amylin and 0% link with rat calcitonin. The endothelin-1 ELISA was also purchased from Phoenix Pharmaceuticals Inc.

The plasma or supernatant was acidified with an equal amount of buffer A (TFA, 1% trifluoroacetic acid, Phoenix Europe GmbH, Europe), mixed well and centrifuged at

10,000 rpm for 20 min at 4°C. The SEP-COLUMN containing 200mg of C18 was equilibrated by washing with 1ml of buffer B (60% acetonitrile in 1% of TFA, Phoenix Europe GmbH, Europe), followed by washing three times with 1ml buffer A. The acidified plasma or supernatant was loaded onto the pre-equilibrated C-18 SEP-Column (Phoenix Europe GmbH, Europe), where it was washed with 3ml of buffer A (3 times). Eluant was collected following addition of 3ml of buffer B. Eluant was dried overnight for 24h in a freeze dryer.

Plasma endothelin 1 and CGRP, and endothelin-1 from kidney homogenates were assayed following peptide extraction. Extracted peptide powders were resuspended in 250µl of 1xassay buffer (Phoenix Europe GmbH, Europe). Standards were also prepared using 1xassay buffer to provide concentrations ranging from 0.04–25ng/ml for endothelin-1 and 0.01–100ng/ml for CGRP. The immunoplate is pre-coated with secondary antibody and nonspecific binding sites are pre-blocked. The secondary antibody can bind to the Fc fragment of primary antibody (CGRP antibody or endothelin-1 antibody) whose Fab fragment will be competed for by the biotinylated peptide, and then by peptide standard or the targeted peptide in the samples. The biotinylated peptide interacts with streptavidin-horseradish peroxidase (SA-HRP) which catalyses the substrate solution, producing a yellow colour. The intensity is directly proportional to the amount of biotinylated peptide-SA-HRP complex but inversely proportional to the amount of the peptide in the standard solutions or samples. The reaction was terminated using 100µl/well of 2N HCL and the plate was read in a microtiter plate reader (SpectraMAX 190, Meso Scale Discovery, Maryland, USA; used with SOFTmaxPRO software, version 3.13 ©1999, Molecular Devices Corporation, California, USA) at 450nm.

2.8.4 Noradrenaline ELISA

Supernatants from kidney homogenates were purified according to the manufacturer's instructions (IBL international GMBH, Germany). Briefly, 20µl of each standard, positive control, negative control or the supernatant samples were pipetted into respective wells of the extraction plate (provided with the ELISA kit) which is coated with boronate affinity gel. Samples were extracted with the extraction buffer containing an acylation

reagent. The release buffer (0.1M HCL and colour indicator) was added and the extracted samples were immediately quantified using the ELISA.

The standard concentration ranges from 0ng/ml to 500ng/ml. The wells of the plate were coated with a goat anti-rabbit antibody. The added liquid antibody, directed towards an epitope of an antigen molecule binds to the plate within the incubation time. The antigen of the sample is incubated in the well coated with enzyme conjugated second antibody, directed towards a different region of the antigen molecule. After the substrate reaction, the intensity of the developed colour is proportional to the amount of the antigen. At the end of the experiment, the plate was read in a microtiter plate reader (SpectraMAX 190, used with SOFTmaxPRO software, version 3.13 ©1999, Molecular Devices Corporation, California, USA) at 405nm. Results of samples were determined directly using the standard curve.

2.8.5 Protein assay

The bicinchoninic acid (BCA) protein assay kit (Thermo Scientific, USA) was used. To determine the protein content in cells, 10µl of BSA protein standards (0.1-1.2 mg/ml BSA in distilled water) were added in duplicate into wells in a 96-well plate and 50µl /well of 0.5M NaOH added to these. 10µl of MilliQ water was added to the 50µl of lysed cell samples to maintain a consistent volume in all the wells. The 'blank' was measured in duplicate where it consisted of 10µl of MilliQ water and 50µl of 0.5M NaOH. 200µl of BCA reagent was added which comprised of reagent A (sodium carbonate, sodium bicarbonate BCA detection reagent and sodium tartrate in 0.1N NaOH) and reagent B (4% copper sulphate) in a ratio of 50:1, respectively. The plate was covered and incubated for 30min (37°C) before the absorbance was read using a plate reader (SpectraMAX 190, used with SOFTmaxPRO software, version 3.13 ©1999, Molecular Devices Corporation, California) at 562nm. Protein assay did not carried out for the ELISA experiment in chapter 4.

To determine the protein content of tissue homogenates or plasma, 10µl of standards (0.1-2mg/ml) or homogenate/plasma samples were added into their respective wells. 200µl of BCA reagent was added to each well which consisted of reagent A (sodium carbonate, sodium bicarbonate BCA detection reagent and sodium tartrate in 0.1N

NaOH) and B (4% copper sulphate) in a ratio of 50:1, respectively. The plate was covered and incubated for 30min (37°C) and read at 562nm.

2.8.6 Smooth muscle cell culture

Primary culture of vascular smooth muscle cells (VSMCs) was obtained from mouse aorta explants of WT and RAMP2 TG mice. Mouse aorta was quickly collected under isoflurane anaesthesia (2.5%, Abbott Laboratories, UK, in 3L/minute O_2) and was stored in ice-cold sterilized-PBS. In a cell culture hood, the aorta was opened longitudinally, cut into 2-mm cubes and placed on the surface of a 25-cm² culture flask (BD Biosciences). The whole procedure was carried out under sterile conditions. Tissue was incubated in high glucose Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM; Sigma) containing 20% foetal calf serum (FCS; Sigma) and 1% of (100 U penicillin / 0.1 mg/ml streptomycin) in a 37°C, 5% CO₂ incubator. The flask was placed upright for two hours then was laid down slowly to make sure that the medium was covering all the tissue cubes. When the VSMCs started growing and reached 80% of a confluent monolayer in the flask, they were sub-cultured into a 75-cm flask The VSMC were cultured to third passage before experiments.

To study the proliferation, the VSMCs were trypsinised and placed into 24-well plates at a density of 10^4 cells/well. The cells were kept undisturbed for 24h and the baseline was obtained before addition of drugs by cell counting. Cell counts were performed using haemocytometer. The cells were treated with PBS as control, ATII (10^{-7} M) or ATII (10^{-7} M) with or without AM₂₂₋₅₂ (10^{-7} M) in DMEM containing 5% FCS for 24, 48 or 72 hours. Cells were trypsinised and cell counts performed for each treatment group.

2.8.7 Tissue processing for histology

Aortic tssues, mesenteric tissues or adipose tissue were fixed in 10% paraformaldehyde (Sigma) for 24 hours to prevent autolysis and necrosis, and to preserve the antigenicity of the tissue. Tissues were processed overnight using a Tissue-Tek VIP Vacuum Infiltration processor (Sakura Tissue Tek VIP 1000), dehydrated using graded alcohol, cleared with xylene (100%) and then infiltrated the tissue with paraffin. Aortic tissue (standing longitudinally upright) and mesenteric tissue

were put into a mould and was embedded with paraffin. It was then set onto a cold panel until the blocks were removed from the mould, approximately 10-15 min later. Paraffin blocks were then stored at room temperature until further use. To prepare slides for staining, 4 µm thick transverse sections were cut from the paraffin blocks microtome 2030 Biocut microtome). APE using а (Reichert-Jung (3aminopropyletriethoxysilane) -coated slides were mounted with four 4 µm thick sections. The mounted slides were then dried for a minimum of 18h. Slides were stained for haematoxylin and eosin (H&E) and Masson's trichrome.

2.8.8 Haematoxylin and eosin (H & E) staining

The H&E stain: This standard stain uses two separate dyes, hematoxylin (dark purple) staining the nucleus and eosin (orange-pink) staining the cytoplasm and connective tissue. The slices were taken through changes of xylene, alcohol and distilled water to de-paraffinize and re-hydrate sections (table 2.5). The slices were then stained with hematoxylin and rinsed, then placed in water and differentiated in acid alcohol (0.5%, HCL in 70% ethanol), and then placed in the eosin (1% eosin in ethanol). After haematoxylin and eosin staining, slices were dehydrated with alcohol, cleared in xylene and finally covered with a cover-slip using DPX as mounting media, then dried overnight in a fume hood.

Deparaffinize	& rehydrate	+	Hematoxylin stain		+	Eosin stair	1
Xylene 1	10 mins		Hematoxylin	30 sec		Eosin	3 mins
Xylene 2	2 mins		Rinse			Ethanol 1	2 mins
Ethanol 1	2 mins		Tap water 1	2 mins		Ethanol 2	2 mins
Ethanol 2	2 mins		Tap water 2	2 mins		Ethanol 3	2 mins
Ethanol 3	2 mins		Acid ethanol	10 fast		Xylene 1	2 mins
Ethanol 4	2 mins		Tap water 3	2 mins		Xylene 2	2 mins
Distill water	2 mins		Blot excess water				
Blot excess water							

Table 2.5: Procedures of H&E stain

The sections were analysed for aortic wall width, aortic wall area, aortic minimum wall width, arteriolar diameter and arteriolar wall width. To quantify the aortic wall thickness, radial lines were drawn to determine the distance from internal to external elastic

lamina at 8 sites which were chosen to be 45° apart around the circumference of each aortic section and a mean value and a minimum wall width were obtained (three aortic sections per mouse). To determine the aortic cross-sectional wall area, the perimeters of the internal and external elastic laminas were traced of each section. The area inside each respective perimeter was determined and the difference between these two areas was defined as the aortic wall area (mean of six aortic sections per mouse). To assess the arteriolar diameter from mesenteric tissue, the perimeter of each vessel was traced and the diameter was determined (average of 9 measurements per mouse). To quantify the arteriolar wall width from mesenteric tissue, radial lines were drawn to determine the distance from internal to external elastic lamina at 4 symmetrical sites and a mean value was obtained (average of 9 measurements per mouse). To measure the size of the adipocytes, after H&E staining, 3 pictures were randomly taken from each mouse. Three different people randomly measured 100 cells from each slide (different people started from different corner of each picture). The mean of the measurements from these three people are presented in this thesis.

2.8.9 Masson's trichrome staining

In order to further differentiate between collagen and smooth muscle, Masson's trichrome staining was used. Masson's Trichrome stain uses three dyes selectively: haematoxylin stains the nucleus, beibrich scarlet (Sigma) stains the cytoplasm and muscle and aniline blue stains collagen/fibrin. After the sections were de-paraffinised in xylene and re-hydrated in alcohol, sections were placed in Bouin's solution (a compound fixative, Sigma) at 65°C to intensify the final coloration of the tissue, and then washed in running tap water and rinsed in distilled water (table 2.6). After that, sections were stained with haematoxylin (Sigma) and rinsed, then placed in Phospho solution (phosphomolybdic/phosphotungstic acid solution; volume ratio: phosphomolybdic: phosphotungstic: distilled water = 1:1:2, Sigma), followed by aniline blue staining and rinsed in distilled water. The sections were then placed in 1% acetic acid and dehydrated in ethanol (VWR BDH Prolab International Ltd) and cleared in xylene (VWR BDH Prolab International Ltd). Slides were covered with a coverslip using DPX as mounting media and dried overnight in a fume hood.

Deparaffinize & re	ehydrate	-	Masson trichrom stain		
Xylene 1	10 mins		Bouins solution 15 mins		
Xylene 2	2 mins		cool and wash out the yellow color in water		
Ethanol 1	2 mins		Hematoxylin 5 mins		
Ethanol 2	2 mins		wash in the water for 5 mins and rinse in		
Ethanol 3	2 mins		Biebrich scarlet	5 mins	
Ethanol 4	2 mins		Rinse in distill water		
Distill water	2 mins		Phospho solution	5 mins	
Blot excess water		Aniline blue	5 mins		
			Ethanol acid	2 mins	
			Ethanol	5 mins	
			Xylene	5 mins	

Table 2.6: Procedures of Masson Trichrome stain

With the Masson's trichrome stain, the medial thickness and perivascular fibrosis thickness were measured. To assess the medial thickness and the perivascular fibrosis thickness, the perimeters of lumen, the boundary between media and fibrosis (between the red and blue) and the vessel were traced. The diameter of every respective perimeter was obtained and the different distance between the lumen and the media was reported as the medial thickness while the difference between the media and the fibrosis was defined as the perivascular fibrosis thickness (average of six measurements per mouse).

2.8.10 Immunohistochemistry

The principle of immunohistochemical staining uses a primary antibody raised against the antigen of the protein being investigated, and a biotinylated second labeled antibody raised against the primary antibody. The biotinylated secondary antibody is coupled with steptavidin horseradish peroxidase, which reacts with 3, 3' diaminobenzidine (DAB) to produce a brown staining. This process is termed as DAB staining. The presence of vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 (VCAM-1) and monocyte chemotactic protein-1 (MCP-1) was examined by immunohistochemistry in thoracic aorta. For VCAM-1 staining, isolated aortic samples were immersed in OCT compound (Cryo-M-Bed, Bright, UK) snapped frozen in liquid nitrogen and stored at -80°C until further analysis. A cryostat cut frozen aortic cross 10 µm sections where they were fixed in acetone for 10 min before staining or storage at -20°C. On the staining day, slides were warmed and dried at room temperature before applying blocking serum (3% of goat serum, from the same species in which the secondary antibody is made, Dako, UK) followed by incubation with a rabbit anti-human VCAM-1 antibody at room temperature for one hour (1:50 dilution; sc-8304, Santa Cruz Biotechnology, USA) and visualised with Envision plus System-HRP (DAB; Dako Cytomatic, Denmark). A negative control was also used in all the staining procedures to verify the specificity of the labeling of the target antigen by the primary antibody. The absence of specific staining in the negative control tissue confirmed the lack of antibody cross-reactivity to the cells/cellular components. Staining was stopped by immersing the slides in running tap water for 5 minutes. In order to counterstain the sections, slides were immersed in haematoxylin (Sigma) for 1 minute followed by washing in running tap water for a further 5 minutes. Slides were then rehydrated through a series of ethanol and xylene washes before mounted with pertex xylene based mountant (Sigma). Slides were covered with a coverslip.

For MCP-1 expression, paraffin aortic sections (5µm) were cut and dried before staining. Antigen unmasking was achieved by incubating the slides in Tris-EDTA (pH7.5) and microwaving for 5 min at 500W. Slides were allowed to cool down after which they were immunostained with goat anti-MCP-1 antibody (1:50, sc-1785, Santa Cruz Biotechnology, USA). The MCP-1 staining was amplified using the VECTASTAIN Elite ABC kit (pk-6105, Vector Laboratories) and visualised by DAB staining. Then slides were counterstained and dehydrated as above.

The percentage of the overall area of brown stained sites representing VCAM-1 or MCP-1 compared to the total area of the field of vision was quantified by Image Pro Plus software or Cell^P Olympus software. The mean area percentages were

calculated for each section by measuring three sites. This was done on two tothree sections from each group.

2.8.11 Myography

First-order mesenteric artery branches (approximately 100-200µm diameter) were isolated in a modified ice cold Krebs'-Henseleit (118mM NaCl, 24mM NaHCO₃, 1mM MgSO₄, 4mM KCl, 0.5mM NaH₂PO₄, 5.5mM glucose, and 2.5mM CaCl₂, all salts from Sigma, UK). They were cleaned of fatty tissue, mounted and normalized to normal peripheral arterial tension (13.3kPa) on a wire myograph (DMT 610M or 620, Danish Myo Technology, Denmark) using 25µm tungsten wire. Vessels were maintained throughout the experiment in 37°C Krebs' solution gassed with air/5% CO₂. The maximum contraction was assessed using 2 minute incubations in 'high (80mM) K' solution (38mM NaCl, 24mM NaHCO₃, 1mM MgSO₄, 80mM KCl, 0.5mM NaH₂PO₄, 5.5mM glucose, and 2.5mM CaCl₂). Endothelial function was assessed using carbachol (10µM diluted in water, Sigma, UK), where a relaxation of >60% over 2 minutes was regarded as an endothelial-intact tissue. For contraction studies, tissues were contracted with accumulative doses of phenlyephrine (10nM, Sigma, UK) For relaxation studies, tissues were sub-maximally pre-constricted with phenylephrine then given accumulative concentrations of CGRP (cambridge bioscience, UK) and carbachol with % relaxation at 3 minute intervals were determined. Time and vehicle controls were collected for all vessels to ensure comparative functioning. Results from multiple vessels per mouse were averaged to produce each n. The pEC₅₀ was calculated for each mouse using curve fitting software (GraphPad Prism 5).

2.8.12 Real-Time Quantative Polymerase Chain Reaction (RT-PCR)

RT-qPCR is a technique to quantitatively detect gene expression through creation of cDNA transcripts from mRNA. Total RNA was extracted from approximately 30mg of aorta samples (collected immediately after termination and stored in RNAlater (Ambion)) using a commercial kit, where tissue was disrupted by the phenol-based reagent QIAzol (Qiagen RNeasy Microarray tissue mini Kit, Qiagen, USA) and mechanically lysed (Qiagen's TissueLyser LT). The homogenate was then treated with chloroform (Sigma) before being centrifuged, purified and eluted using a spin column based

procedure. RNA quality was then assessed using a Nanodrop Spectrophotometer which provides a ratio of A260/A280 indicating whether there is any ethanol and phenol contamination; a ratio between 1.8 and 2.2 was considered as good purity. 500ng of extracted RNA was used for the reverse transcription to create cDNA. This was performed using the high capacity RNA to cDNA, reverse transcription enzyme kit with RNAase inhibitor (Applied Biosciences) on a thermal cycler (Applied Biosystems) set to temperatures recommended in the manufacturer's instructions.

To perform the RT-qPCR, stock cDNA was diluted 1:5 in RNAse/DNAse free water (Fisher, UK). PCR was conducted in 10µl reactions using SYBR-green based PCR mix (Sensi-Mix, SYBR-green No ROX, Bioline), together with 1µl cDNA, 0.4µl of each primer (10µM) and 3.6µl RNAse/DNAse free water. This was added to 100 well gene discs (Qiagen) by an automated robot (CAS1200, Corbett Robotics). Discs underwent PCR (hold: 10 minute at 95°C; cycling: 45 cycles: 10s at 95°C, 15s at 57°C and 5s at 72°C; melt: 68-90°C) in a Corbett Rotorgene 6000. Data was collected as copies/µl and standardised against B2M and HPRT1 expression using a normalisation factor produced by GeNorm software (v3.4). Primers were purchased from Sigma (UK) as below:

Gene	Forward Primer	Reverse primer	Amplicon
			Size
CGRP	AGCAGGAGGAAGAGCAGGA	CAGATTCCCACACCGCTTAG	71
TRPV1	CAACAAGAAGGGGGCTTACACC	TCTGGAGAATGTAGGCCAAGAC	77
SOD	CTGGACAAACCTGAGCCCTA	GATAGCCTCCAGCAACTCTCC	61
HO-1	GGTCAGGTGTCCAGAGAAGG	CTTCCAGGGCCGTGTAGATA	70
eNOS	GACCCTCACCGCTACAACAT	GTCCTGGTGTCCAGATCCAT	62
ET-1	GTGTCTACTTCTGCCACCTGGACAT	GGGCTCGCACTATATAAGGGATGAC	474
VCAM-1	TGGTGAAATGGAATCTGAACC	CCCAGATGGTGGTTTCCTT	86
Nox 2	TGCCAACTTCCTCAGCTACA	GTGCACAGCAAAGTGTTGG	73
HPRT1	TCCTCCTCAGACCGCTTTT	CCTGGTTCATCATCGCTAATC	90
B2M	CCTGCAGAGTTAAGCATGCC	GATGCTTGATCACATGTCTCG	74

Table 2.7: primers of each gene and amplicon size (base pairs) used for Q-PCR.

2. 9 Data interpretation and statistical analysis

Results are shown as mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM) except for histology (as mentioned in the section 2.8.8). Statistical analysis was undertaken with one way and two way ANOVA + Bonferroni's post-hoc t test, the unpaired Student t test of mean area under curve as appropriate, using Graph Pad Prism version 5.02 (Graph Pad Software, USA). A significant difference from the null hypothesis was accepted when p≤0.05.

CHAPTER 3: THE PROTECTIVE ROLE OF SMOOTH-MUSCLE TARGETED RAMP2 TG MICE IN ATII INFUSION MODEL.

3.1 Introduction

As discussed in the introduction, AM is a member of the CGRP family of peptides (Brain *et al.*, 2004). AM is a potent vasodilator peptide which is expressed in cardiovascular tissue, including vascular wall and heart (see general introduction for details). Levels are elevated in patients with different cardiovascular conditions (Ishimitsu *et al.*, 1994, Kato *et al.*, 1996, Suzuki *et al.*, 2004 and Oyar *et al.*, 2011). Therefore, it is believed to be a predictor of future cardiovascular events (Nishida *et al.*, 2008). Despite this, studies in AM transgenic and heterozygous knockout (partially knocking out 50% of the AM gene, in this chapter, AM KO mice refer to this heterozygous knockout mice unless stated) mice have demonstrated a protective role of AM (Kato *et al*, 2005, Bell *et al.*, 2010). Thus increased attention has been focused on AM and its importance in cardiovascular events. However, little is known about the involvement of its receptor components.

AM acts via a unique family of GPCRs, composed of CLR and RAMP1, RAMP2 or RAMP3. Heterodimerization of the CLR with RAMP1, RAMP2 and RAMP3 produces CGRP, AM1 or AM2 receptors, respectively (McLatchie et al., 1998). AM can act on CGRP, AM1 and AM2 receptors, whilst CGRP primarily activates the CGRP receptor. However, CLR together with RAMP2 forms the functional receptor AM1, which is primary target of AM and can be antagonised by the AM peptide fragment AM₂₂₋₅₂. It should be noted that the AM-related peptide intermedin also is an agonist at all the receptors complexes. Receptors for CGRP and AM are widely distributed but the RAMP2 is expressed to a greater degree than RAMP1, producing functional AM1 receptors (Hay et al., 2006). Indeed RAMP2 is found to be expressed in most tissue types, such as rat lung, liver, spleen by northern blot analysis, and also be expressed in human aortic smooth cells, human aortic endothelial cells determined by qPCR (Hay et al., 2006). RAMP2 expression has been studied not only in healthy individuals, but also in patients with a range of cardiovascular conditions. For instance, increased gene expression of RAMP2 is reported in left ventricular hypertrophy and even to a higher level in heart failure (Nishikimi et al., 2003). Therefore, the levels of RAMP2 expression,

as a consequence of functional AM1 receptor may be related to the development and progression of some cardiovascular diseases. However receptor activities and signalling are different depending on the vascular cell type and beds (Brain and Grant, 2004). As a consequence, little is known regarding the cardiovascular relevance of the functional AM1 receptors *in vivo*.

Previously in our group, we have developed and investigated smooth muscle cell specific, overexpressing RAMP2 TG mice (Tam *et al.*, 2006). It was the first time, to our knowledge, the AM1 receptor rather than the peptide itself, has been targeted for *in vivo* study. In our previous findings, the RAMP2 TG mice showed similar profiles in baseline blood pressure and heart rate, recorded by tail cuff in conscious mice or by carotid artery cannulation of anaesthetised mice. Interestingly the RAMP2 TG mice showed increased sensitivity to AM and subsequently an increase in functional AM1 receptor was shown, as i.v. administration of AM induced a greater hypotensive response in RAMP2 TG mice. Furthermore studies with isolated aortic vessels and mesenteric microvessels showed increased responses to AM in RAMP2 TG compared with WT tissue, while both RAMP2 TG and WT mice displayed similar responses to CGRP. The combined *in vivo* and *in vitro* data indicates the potentially important role of RAMP2 in the sensitivity of AM-induced hypotensive responses via the selective up-regulation of the functional AM1 receptor. This implies that the potency of the anti-hypertensive effect of AM can be affected by up-regulating levels of RAMP2.

3.2 Hypothesis and aims

3.2.1 Hypothesis

RAMP2 TG mice will be protected against hypertension and vascular hypertrophy induced by ATII.

3.2.2 Aims

The aims of this chapter were:

- Investigate WT and RAMP2 TG mice in the ATII-induced hypertensive model
- To measure blood pressure by tail cuff plethysmography
- To measure vascular hypertrophy in the aorta by histology
- To investigate vascular inflammation by immunohistochemistry
- To assess proliferative modulatory effects of RAMP2 on VSMC from mouse aorta.

3.3 Results

3.3.1 Effect of ATII on body weight, blood pressure and cardiac hypertrophy in WT and RAMP2 TG mice

Both WT and RAMP2 TG mice (25-35 g, 12-16 weeks old, matched for age and sex) were treated with ATII (0.9mg/kg/day) or vehicle (0.01% 10mM acetic acid in saline) for 13 days by mini-pump infusion. Body weight was monitored on day 0, 3, 6, 9 and 13. Figure 3.1 shows that the body weight remains stable for both WT and RAMP2 TG mice throughout the entire period (n=9-12).

Figure 3.2 demonstrates blood pressure measured by tail cuff plethysmography before surgery (taken as baseline) and day 3, 6, 9 & 13 post-hoc mini-pump implantation. Fig 3.2a indicates both WT and TG have similar systolic blood pressure when they were treated with vehicle. However ATII (0.9mg/kg/day) increased the systolic blood pressure in a similar manner in both WT and RAMP2 TG mice, and became significantly different on day 13 when compared to vehicle-treated mice. Fig 3.2b demonstrates diastolic blood pressure and exhibited the same trend as systolic blood pressure. Basal blood pressure did not differ between WT (117.8±3.2mmHg) and RAMP2 TG mice (119.7±4.2mmHg; n=8-16), as previously reported. Again, ATII (0.9 mg/kg/day) increased mean arterial blood pressure over 13 days in both WT and RAMP2 TG mice (Fig 3.2c).

Fig 3.3 displays that ATII (0.9mg/kg/day for 13 days) also induced significant and similar left cardiac and ventricular hypertrophy in both WT and RAMP2 TG mice when compared to the vehicle treated mice (Fig 3.3a and 3.3b).



Figure 3.1. The body weight of WT and RAMP2 TG mice over the 13 days implantation peroid. N=9-12. There is no significant difference between WT and TG. Statistics by student's unpaired tests.



Figure 3.2. Effect of ATII (0.9 mg/kg/day for 13 days) on blood pressure in WT and RAMP2 TG mice. A. Systolic blood pressure, B. Diastolic blood pressure and C. Mean arterial pressure measured in conscious mice by tail cuff plethysmography, n=8-16. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM. * p<0.05 WT and TG mice after ATII treatment compared to their vehicle-treated mice respectively. Statistics by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoc-tests



Figure 3.3. Effect of ATII (0.9 mg/kg/day for 13 days) on cardiac hypertrophy in WT and RAMP2 TG mice. (A) Heart to body weight (BW) ratio, (B) Mouse left ventricle (LV) to body weight (BW) ratio, n=10-12. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM. * p<0.05 and *** p<0.001 when WT and TG mice after ATII treatment were compared to their vehicle-treated mice respectively. Statistics by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoc-tests

3.3.2 Effect of ATII on vascular hypertrophy in WT and RAMP2 TG mice

Aortic sections were collected from both WT and RAMP2 TG mice after 13 days infusion either with ATII (0.9mg/kg/day) or vehicle (0.01% of 10mM acetic acid in saline). Aorta tissues were then processed into paraffin blocks. 5µm of aortic sections were used for haemotoxylin and eosin (H&E) staining and Masson's Trichrome staining. Vascular hypertrophy was determined by histological assessment using both staining methods.

Fig 3.4 displays representative H&E staining images of aortic wall at 20X and 100X magnification. In the images, haematoxylin stains the nuclei as blue while the eosin Y stains the other components as pink/red. Although, both WT and RAMP2 TG mice demonstrated similar hypertension when compared to the vehicle-treated mice, the WT ATII-treated mice did show an increase in aortic wall width when compared to WT vehicle-treated mice. Such differences were not seen between ATII-treated and vehicle-treated RAMP2 TG mice. Indeed, Fig 3.5a and 3.5b indicate that ATII caused hypertrophy of the aorta in WT mice, this was not observed in RAMP2 TG mice. Analysis of H&E-stained cross-sections revealed a significant increase in thickness of aortic wall of ATII-treated WT mice as compared to the vehicle-treated WT mice; such a difference was not seen in the RAMP2 TG mice. Furthermore, ATII also induced a 1.5-fold increase in aortic wall area when compared to the vehicle-treated RAMP2 TG mice displayed no significant difference from vehicle-treated RAMP2 TG mice regarding the aortic wall area.

Fig 3.6 demonstrates the representative images for Masson's trichrome staining with aortic wall at 20X and 100X magnification. Masson's trichrome staining is a three-colour staining protocol to reveal the muscle fibers as red (cytoplasm as light red or pink), the collagen/fibrin and bone as blue, and cell nuclei as purple. With Masson's Trichome staining, it displays more convincingly that the smooth muscle layer in the ATII-treated WT mice is much thicker than the vehicle-treated WT mice. Such a difference is not seen between ATII-treated RAMP2 TG mice and vehicle-treated RAMP2 TG mice. Fig 3.7 indicates the ATII caused no significant difference in fibrosis/collagen thickness

between different treatment groups (Fig 3.7a). However, significant differences were observed in medial thickness between the ATII-treated WT and vehicle-treated WT mice, between ATII-treated WT mice with ATII-treated RAMP2 TG mice (Fig. 3.7b). Furthermore, significant increases were also obtained in aortic wall area when comparing ATII-treated WT with vehicle-treated WT mice, and comparing ATII-treated RAMP2 TG mice (Fig 3.7c).

Due to such a significant differences being detected with the aortic tissue, it was of interest to investigate if there was an effect in much smaller vessels, such as mesenteric arteries. Therefore, mesenteric tissues were stained with H&E and analysed as above. Fig 3.8 demonstrates that ATII caused no significant difference in mesenteric arteriolar vessels between ATII-treated and vehicle-treated mice for both WT and RAMP2 TG mice. Measurements were carried out on H&E staining.



Figure 3.4: Effect of ATII (0.9 mg/kg/day for 13 days) compared with vehicle (0.01% 10 mM acetic acid in saline) on vascular hypertrophy in WT and RAMP2 TG mice. Representative H&E staining of thoracic aorta wall at 20x and 100x magnification as indicated.



Figure 3.5: Effect of ATII (0.9 mg/kg/day for 13 days) compared with vehicle (0.01% 10 mM acetic acid in saline) on vascular hypertrophy in WT and RAMP2 TG mice. (A) aortic wall width (n=7-9 sections from 3 mice in each case) and (B) aortic wall area (n=7-9 sections from 3 mice in each case). Data are presented as mean \pm SEM. *p<0.05 and **p<0.01 when WT ATII-treated mice were compared to the WT vehicle treated. Statistics by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoc-tests



Figure 3. 6: Effect of ATII (0.9 mg/kg/day for 13 days) compared with vehicle (0.01% 10 mM acetic acid in saline) on vascular hypertrophy in WT and RAMP2 TG mice. Representative Masson's Trichrome staining of thoracic aorta wall at 20x and 100x magnification as indicated. Dark pink shows the staining of muscle, the blue shows collagen fibers & fibrin, while the purple shows the nucleus.



Figure 3.7: Effect of ATII (0.9 mg/kg/day for 13 days) compared with vehicle (0.01% 10 mM acetic acid in saline) on vascular hypertrophy in WT and RAMP2 TG mice. (A) Thickness of collagen, (B) medial thickness in the aortic wall right; and (C) aortic wall area. n=8-9 sections from 3 mice in each case. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM. ** p<0.01 when the RAMP2 TG ATII-treated mice were compared with the WT ATII-treated mice. ***p<0.001 when WT ATII-treated mice were compared with the WT vehicle-treated mice. Statistics by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoc-tests



Figure 3.8: Effect of ATII (0.9 mg/kg/day for 13 days) compared with vehicle (0.01% 10 mM acetic acid in saline) on mesenteric arteriolar wall width (A) and arteriolar diameter (B). The whole mesenteric tissue was embedded into a paraffin block and cross sections of the whole block were collected. Therefore the mesenteric arteriole can be from any order. Data are expressed as mean±SEM, n=2-3 sections from 3 mice. Statistics by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoc-tests

3.3.3 Effect of ATII on vascular inflammation in WT and RAMP2 TG mice

To examine the expression of vascular inflammatory markers on the aortic wall, immunohistochemical staining of VCAM-1 and MCP-1 was performed.

For VCAM-1 staining, fresh isolated aortic sections (10µm) were stained with rabbit anti-human VCAM-1 antibody (1:50) and positive staining was visible as brown. Fig 3.9a reveals the representative images for VCAM-1 staining by immunohistochemistry on aortic wall at 20x and 650x magnification. A negative control was carried out using the same staining protocol but with no primary antibody incubation. The pictures were taken at 20x magnification. Staining was quantified by comparing the area of the brown staining to the area of the whole aortic area. As indicated in Fig 3.9b, ATII significantly (p<0.001) increased the VCAM-1 expression on the aorta in the WT mice when compared to the vehicle-treated WT mice. It was also significantly increased in the WT mice after ATII treatment when compared with the RAMP2 TG.

For MCP-1 expression, paraffin aortic sections (5µm) were immunostained with goat anti-MCP-1 antibody (1:50) and positive staining was also shown as brown. Fig 3.10a reveals the representative images for MCP-1 staining by immunohistochemistry of the aortic wall at 100X and 400X magnification. The negative control (same method as VCAM-1 negative control, where aortic sections were stained as others but without incubating with primary antibody) was also displayed at 100x magnification. As in the image of the aortic section from ATII-treated WT mice, the red arrow shows the positive staining on the endothelial cells. Following the assessment of the quantification showed in Fig 3.10b, ATII significantly (p<0.001) increased the MCP-1 expression on the aorta in the WT mice when compared to the vehicle-treated WT mice. In contrast, no difference is seen in the RAMP2 TG mice between ATII and vehicle treatment. Thus, a significant difference is observed when the WT mice were compared with the RAMP2 TG mice after ATII treatment for 13 days.





Figure 3.9: Effect of ATII (0.9 mg/kg/day for 13 days) on the vascular inflammatory marker VCAM-1 expression in aortic wall in WT and RAMP2 TG mice. (A) Representative immunohistochemical staining at 20x and 650x, and negative control (B) Percentage area of VCAM-1 (n=3-6) expression compared with total area of the aorta. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM. *** p<0.001 WT ATII-treated mice were compared with WT vehicle-treated mice. ### p<0.001 WT ATII-treated mice were compared with TG ATII-treated mice. Statistics by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoc-tests





Figure 3.10: Effect of ATII (0.9 mg/kg/day for 13 days) on MCP-1 expression in aortic wall (red arrow: positive MCP staining on the endothelial cell) in WT and RAMP2 TG mice. (A) Representative staining at 100x and 400x, and negative control (c). (B) Percentage area of MCP-1 (n=8-9 section from 3 mice for each group) expression to total area of the aorta. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM. *** p<0.001 WT ATII-treated mice were compared with WT vehicle-treated mice. ### p<0.001 compared WT ATII-treated with TG ATII-treated mice. Statistics by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoc-tests
3.3.4 Effect of ATII and AM_{22-52} on WT and RAMP2 TG vascular smooth muscle cells To determine the effect of RAMP2 overexpression on cell proliferation, studies were carried out in cultured VSMCs from aortic explants in both WT and RAMP2 TG mice. Using the explant technique, VSMCs were cultured upto the third passage before the cells were used for experiments. Cell proliferation was assessed by cell counting using the haemocytometer after trypsinisation and placed into 24-well plates at a density of 10^4 cells/well for 1 to 3 days. Fig 3.11 reveals that the VSMC from RAMP2 TG mice grew significantly slower than WT cells from as early as day 1.

Then to investigate the effect of ATII on the VSMCs from WT and RAMP2 TG mice, VSMCs were stimulated with ATII (10^{-7} mol/L) for 1 to 3 days For this procedure, the cells were kept undisturbed for 24 hours prior to treatment Furthermore, the possible involvement of endogenous AM in VSMC growth was investigated using the AM1 receptor antagonist AM₂₂₋₅₂ (10^{-7} mol/L). As indicated in Fig 3.12, ATII induced significant increases in the cell number in WT (Fig. 3.12a) as early as 24h, but not in TG cells (Fig 3.12b). Interestingly, the antagonist AM₂₂₋₅₂ was found to significantly enhance the growth of RAMP2 TG cells in the presence of ATII, as shown in Fig 3.12b. But such enhancement induced by AM₂₂₋₅₂ was not observed with WT cells (Fig 3.12a). Results are also depicted as a ratio of proliferation induced by ATII + AT₂₂₋₅₂ alone, to that with ATII alone (Fig 3.12c).

Initially, it was considered that protein content would match the cell proliferation results. Therefore we carried out the protein assay on day three of ATII treatment after determination of the cell numbers. Protein content together with cell number in both WT and RAMP2 TG mice (Fig 3.14) were determined after 3 days of treatment with ATII (10⁻⁷ mol/L). Fig 3.14a indicates that ATII significantly increases cell proliferation in WT cells when compared to vehicle-treated cells. But such a difference was not seen with RAMP2 TG cells. However, the protein content in ATII-treated WT cells is increased but not significantly, which may be due to low n number for this protein assay method.



Figure 3.11: Growth of VSMC of WT and TG mice in DMEM supplemented with 5% FCS. Each point presents the mean of three separate experiments run in triplicate on three separate cultures. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM. *p<0.05 compared to the RAMP2 TG mice at the same time point. Statistics by student's unpair T-test.



Figure 3.12: Effect of ATII in the present or absence of AM_{22-52} compared with PBS on the growth of VSMC cultured from WT and TG mice. Cell numbers were determined at 24, 48 and 72 hours. (A) WT VSMC were treated with PBS or ATII (10-7 mol/L) $\pm AM_{22-52}$ (10-7 mol/L); (B) TG VSMC were treated with PBS or ATII (10-7 mol/L) $\pm AM_{22-52}$ (10-7 mol/L); (C) Ratio of proliferation induced by ATII + AM_{22-52} compared to ATII. Each point presents the mean of three separate experiments run in triplicate on three separate cultures. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM. In Fig A **p<0.05 and *** p<0.001 WT veh cells were compared with WT ATII-treated cells. In Fig B, *** p<0.001 TG ATII cells were compared with TG ATII + AM_{22-52} cells. In Fig C, *p<0.05 VSMC from WT mcie were compared with those from TG mice. Statistics by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoc-tests or T-test.



Figure 3.13: Effect of ATII on the growth of VSMC cultured from WT and TG mice. Cell numbers were determined at 72 hours post-hoc treatment. (A) total cell number and (B) Protein content after treatment either with ATII or PBS for 72 hours. Each point presents the mean of three separate experiments run in triplicate on three separate cultures. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM. **p<0.01 when compared WT ATII with WT veh, ## p<0.01 when compared WT ATII with TG ATII. Statistics were by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoc-tests.

3.4 Summary

ATII (0.9mg/kg/day) caused no change in body weight in either WT or RAMP2 TG mice.

> Tail cuff plesythmography indicated that both WT and RAMP2 TG mice showed similar basal blood pressure and increase in BP following ATII treatment.

> 13 days ATII infusion produced cardiac hypertrophy in both WT and RAMP2 TG mice when compared to the vehicle-treated mice.

> WT ATII-treated mice demonstrated vascular hypertrophy when compared to their vehicle-treated mice. However the RAMP2 TG mice were protected against the vascular hypertrophy.

> Mesenteric arterioles were investigated for evidence of vascular hypertrophy but no significant difference was found between ATII- or vehicle-treated groups.

Consistent with the vascular hypertrophy, following ATII treatment WT mice had increased expression of inflammatory markers (VCAM-1 and MCP-1) on aortic tissue when either compared to the vehicle-treated mice or compared with the ATII-treated RAMP2 TG mice.

> Primary VSMCs were prepared from WT and RAMP2 TG mice for cell proliferation study. We have demonstrated that VSMCs from RAMP2 TG mice proliferated slower compared to WT VSMCs in the presence or absence of ATII. Furthermore, the AM1 receptor antagonist AM_{22-52} was able to induce cell proliferation significantly in RAMP2 TG cells after ATII treatment, but such an effect was not seen in the WT cells.

3.5 Discussion

3.5.1 Use of RAMP2 TG mice and effect on blood pressure and vascular remodelling

In this study, we have used smooth muscle cell-targeted RAMP2 overexpressing mice in order to investigate of the consequence of the increased function of the AM1 receptor levels in tissue rich in vascular smooth muscle cells (Tam et al., 2006). To our knowledge, it is the first time that these mice have been used to investigate the role of the AM1 receptor in a model of hypertension and hypertrophy induced by ATII. In the present study, despite up-regulated RAMP2 level in smooth muscle cells, RAMP2 TG mice showed no significant difference in raised blood pressure and cardiac hypertrophy after 13 days infusion of ATII (0.9mg/kg/day). Our results were supported by those of Caron et al. (2007), who generated genetically controlled transgenic mice with levels of AM mRNA ranging from 50% (one copy of AM gene) -140% (4 copies of AM gene) compared to the WT. They demonstrated that those genetically controlled mice showed no difference in the basal blood pressure measured by tail cuff plesythmography. This also agreed with a previous study carried out in our group using the RAMP2 TG mice (Tam et al., 2006). Moreover, Caron and co-workers determined the affect of the downregulation of AM level in models of hypotension from pregnancy or septic shock. They revealed that genetic reduction of AM in mice had no affect on the early hypotension observed during induced septic shock (Caron et al., 2007). This also agreed with previous studies from our laboratory that investigated the possibility that RAMP2 is involved in LPS-induced endotoxic shock (Liang et al., 2009). Here it was demonstrated that vascular smooth muscle RAMP2 and subsequently the AM1 receptor are unlikely to affect the LPS-induced hypotensive response and associated inflammatory events. Conversily, by crossing AM knockdown mice (one copy of AM gene) with renin gene overexpressing mice, Caron et al. (2007) demonstrated that the AM level does not affect the blood pressure in a chronic hypertension condition with overexpression of renin transgene (Caron et al., 2007). All the results from Caron et al., (2007) support our results that the RAMP2 TG mice show no difference in blood pressure after 13 days of ATII treatment when compared to the WT mice.

The results in our study using RAMP2 TG mice show a similar degree of hypertension compared to WT mice. This is supported by other research groups. Heterozygous AM gene KO mice (plasma and organ AM concentrations that are 50%) exhibited no difference in basal blood pressure compared to WT controls, as determined by tail cuff (Shimosawa et al., 2002). At the same time, both heterozygous AM gene KO and WT mice were treated with ATII (0.9mg/kg/day) combined with a high salt diet for 12 days. A significant reduction in the AM concentration in the hearts of heterozygous AM KO mice was observed. Additionally, the heterozygous AM gene KO mice exhibited a similar degree of hypertension compared to WT mice, although significantly increased damage to coronary arteries was observed in the AM KO mice. Such damage was suggested to be mediated by oxidative stress (Shimosawa et al., 2002). Furthermore, more recent studies showed that with human gene delivery of AM (by systemic administration via the tail vein into rat) no progression of hypertension induced by the chronic administration of the NO synthesis inhibitor L-NAME, when compared to the control rat, measured by tail cuff. However, ventricular cardiomyocytes from these rats were protected against L-NAME-induced hypertrophy, as determined by ventricular cardiomyocyte width and mRNA level of hypertropic marker gene (skeletal- α -actin). This group later demonstrated that this protection was associated with oxidative stress (Bell et al., 2010). Niu and his colleagues demonstrated that following high dose ATII (3.2 mg/kg/day) treatment for 14 days, the heterozygous AM KO mice had significantly increased blood pressure and cardiac hypertrophy when compared to the WT mice, However, it is noted that the significant increase in blood pressure may be due to the high dose of ATII administered (Niu et al., 2004). Moreover, our RAMP2 TG mice were not protected against the cardiac hypertrophy, which could be due to the tissue selection of the RAMP2 up-regulation. This suggests that the up-regulated RAMP2 levels, and as a consequence, the functional AM1 receptor in the heart may not influence the high blood pressure and ventricular hypertrophy induced by ATII.

RAMP2 TG mice were protected against the vascular hypertrophy induced by ATII as a significant increase of aortic wall thickness and wall area was observed in the WT but not in the TG mice. This indicates that a local up-regulation of RAMP2 in aortic VSMCs is sufficient to protect against the vascular proliferation response in this hypertensive model. Our results were supported by Imai and his colleagues who established

transgenic mice with significant overexpression of AM (2-4 fold overexpression in major organs and 2-8 fold in aorta) in a vessel-selective manner (Imai et al., 2002). They examined the effect of AM on the formation of vascular lesions by using two different models - cuff placement (on the left femoral artery) induced or hypercholesterolemiainduced fatty streak formation. With the cuff injury model, they demonstrated that AM up-regulated mice were protected against high blood pressure and vascular injury, but this protection was diminished following chronic L-NAME treatment suggesting that the protective action of AM is NO-dependent. Moreover, after treatment with hydralazine (which increases cGMP levels and decreases the phosphorylation of smooth muscle myosin light chains, resulting in blood vessel relaxation) the WT mice were protected against the high blood pressure but not the vascular injury when compared to the AM up-regulated mice. This indicated that the protective properties of AM are independent of blood pressure reduction. Furthermore, Imai and colleagues also demonstrated a protective role of AM in atherosclerosis by comparing AM overexpressing/ApoE KOcrossed mice with ApoE KO mice. This protective effect is partially mediated by NO (Imai et al., 2002). These studies supported the current results in this dissertation. Upregulation of the AM1 receptor, and consequently the function of AM, is able protect against ATII induced vascular hypertrophy observed by a significant augmentation of the smooth muscle layer but not to the collagen layer, as determined and analysed using the standard method - Masson's Trichrome staining (as used similarly by others, Shimosawa et al., 2002, Zhan et al., 2005). However, the exact mechanism involved in our model requires further investigation.

Vascular inflammation and remodelling accompanies several diseases, including atherosclerosis and hypertension. Therefore, the anti-inflammatory effect of AM via the AM1 receptor was also examined in this study by immunohistochemistry to locate whether two established inflammatory markers, VCAM1 and MCP1 were present and up-regulated with ATII. In the current study, VCAM-1 and MCP1 were found to be significantly upregulated in the aortic wall of the WT mice after infusion of ATII for 13 days compared to the vehicle-treated group. However, this was not seen in the RAMP2 TG mice. Therefore, our results indicate that the protective function of AM via upregulation of functional AM1 receptors is achieved by inhibiting the smooth muscle proliferation and development of vascular inflammation in response to hypertension

induced by chronic infusion of ATII. Indeed, data from a previous PhD student (2009-12) Sarah-Jane Smillie of our research group supports these results that ATII treatment for 13 days significantly increases the protein and mRNA expression of VCAM-1 in the aorta, when compared to the vehicle-treated mice. She used immunohistochemistry techniques that trained by me and then extended them to also measure gene expression using RT-qPCR (Smillie, 2012). She also demonstrated increased levels of MCP-1 in the aorta by using RT-qPCR. Moreover, Zhan and colleagues have also revealed that levels of inflammatory markers (both VCAM-1 and MCP-1) are increased in the mouse aortic smooth muscle wall following chronic stimulation with 1.4mg/kg/day of ATII for 2 weeks (Zhan *et al.*, 2005). The up-regulation of VCAM-1 and MCP-1 in these studies appears to correlate with vascular remodeling in the models and in cardiovascular diseases specifically (Smillie, 2012; Zhan *et al.*, 2005).

3.5.2. Study of VSMC and protective mechanisms in vitro

I then wanted to learn more about the possible protective mechanism of RAMP2 in our model by observing proliferation of VSMCs *in vitro*. For this I developed the technique of isolation and culture of primary VSMCs from mouse aorta. This technique had not previously been used in our group. VSMCs from both WT and RAMP2 TG mice were extracted using aortic explants. For all the experiments, primary cells from passage 3 were used. We have demonstrated that VSMCs overexpressing RAMP2 proliferated significantly slower than the WT VSMC, either with foetal calf serum (20%) or ATII stimulation. In addition, to investigate the involvement of AM1 receptor, the selective AM1 receptor antagonist, AM₂₂₋₅₂, was able to elevate the ATII-induced proliferation significantly in the RAMP2 TG VSMC. These results indicate that AM can inhibit VSMCs proliferation induced by ATII via increasing the functional AM1 receptor signalling.

In this study, the mechanisms involved were not studied. However, several mechanisms have been identified by other researchers that may explain such a protective function of AM. Liu and co-workers revealed the protective effect of AM against ATII-induced proliferation of cultured rat aortic smooth muscle cells (ASMC), in which AM directly inhibits the intracellular reactive oxygen species production induced by ATII in a concentration-dependent manner. Activation of Src plays a major role in

growth signalling (Liu *et al.*, 2006). Based on these findings, Liu *et al.* (2006) further demonstrated that ATII-enhanced COOH-terminal Src kinase (a key enzyme that inactivates Src) phosphorylation inhibits Src phosphorylation. The inhibitory role of AM in cell proliferation was shown by up-regulating the COOH-terminal Src kinase in ASMCs to inhibit Src activity (Liu *et al.*, 2006). Furthermore, another report implicated AM in regulating human ASMC proliferation as a growth promoter under quiescent state via ERK1/2 activation (Rossi *et al.*, 2006). This group also revealed that AM acts as potent inhibitor of a proliferative state where they demonstrated that AM inhibited the ATII-induced proliferation at a concentration of 100nM and greater showing a concentration-dependent effect. Such an inhibition was mainly via the cAMP/PKA pathway. It is worth noting that the AM effects can be inhibited by the AM1 receptor antagonist AM₂₂₋₅₂, and also blunted by CGRP₈₋₃₇, which indicates the presence of specific AM receptors and some link with the CGRP receptor (Rossi *et al.*, 2006).

3.5.3. Relevance of findings with respect to the CGRP family of peptides

As discussed previously, the results indicate that AM plays a protective role in cardiovascular events via a functional AM1 receptor. However, AM may also act via the CGRP receptor (Rossi *et al.*, 2006). Moreover, in an L-NAME-induced hypertension model, the concentrations of both AM and the AM-related peptide, intermedin, have been shown to be increased, at protein and mRNA level. Interestingly, the anti-hypertension drug, hydralazine/hydrochlorothiazide, abolished the up-regulation of AM and its receptor components but not intermedin or RAMP1 (Zhao *et al.*, 2006). Furthermore, a recent report demonstrated that intermedin plays a protective role in an ischaemia-reperfusion injury model in cultured cells However, this protection was abolished following treatment with siRNA for CLR and RAMP2, but not RAMP1 and RAMP3, indicating that the protection is via an AM1 receptor-dependent pathway (Bell *et al.*, 2012). All these reports indicate that the functional AM1 receptor activity may be influenced by more than one agonist. Indeed, in this dissertation the results of these studies may involve either adrenomedullin or intermedin as an agonist.

In conclusion, for the current study, by using smooth muscle cell targeted RAMP2 overexpressing mice with both *in vivo* and *in vitro* methods, we demonstrate a novel

and important role of vascular smooth muscle AM1 receptors in terms of protecting against vascular inflammation and hypertrophy induced by ATII.

CHAPTER 4 : A ROLE OF TRPV1 ON ATII-INDUCED CARDIOVASCULAR DISEASE

4.1 Introduction

We have shown in last chapter that local upregulation of the RAMP2 gene in smooth muscle cells protected mice from vascular hypertrophy and vascular inflammation induced by ATII (0.9mg/kg/day), that was not related to blood pressure changes. This supports the hypothesis that AM is protective in many cardiovascular diseases (see chapter 3 for details). As a member of the CGRP family of peptides, AM shares similar vascular activities with CGRP. Both AM and CGRP are vasodilators *in vivo*, although CGRP is 3-30 times more potent, depending on the tissue (Brain and Grant, 2004). Additionally, AM and CGRP share some components for their receptors (discussed in section 1.3.2). CGRP and its receptor are expressed at elevated levels in experimental models of hypertension (Deng and Li 2005). There is evidence to support CGRP also possesses protective attributes in hypertension (Deng *et al.*, 2004; Li *et al.*, 2009; Smillie, 2012). However, the study of CGRP in the model of ATII-induced hypertension in the mice has not been previously investigated. Furthermore, it is noted that the role of CGRP depends on the experimental model chosen. Therefore, *in vivo* studies are essential to learn more about the role of CGRP in cardiovascular regulation.

Thus within our group, we aimed to determine whether CGRP is protective in ATIIinduced hypertension and hypertrophy in a similar manner to AM. The effect of CGRP in an ATII model was investigated using WT and global α CGRP KO mice. This study was carried out by S-J Smillie (Smillie, 2012), who administered ATII (1.1mg/kg/day) to both WT and α CGRP KO mice for 13 days by implantation of an osmotic mini-pump, using the same technique described in this thesis. Blood pressure was monitored by tail cuff plethysmography. Vascular hypertrophy and inflammation were investigated at the end of the study by histology and immunohistochemistry. She demonstrated that WT mice became hypertensive (Fig 4.1) where they exhibited vascular hypertrophy (Fig 4.2) after 13 days of infusion of ATII, when compared to the vehicle-treated mice. Moreover, α CGRP KO mice demonstrated significantly increased hypertension (Fig 4.1) and vascular hypertrophy (Fig 4.2) when compared to the WT ATII-treated mice, with enhanced expression of the inflammatory marker VCAM-1 in the aortic vascular wall (Fig 4.3). These results strongly suggest a protective effect of CGRP, in addition to AM, in protecting against the hypertension and vascular remodeling in this ATII model (Smillie, 2012).



Fig 4.1. Mean arterial pressure (of mixed gender WT and α CGRP KO mice treated with either Vehicle (saline) or ATII infusion for 14 days, measured by tail cuff plethysmography Statistical evaluation of mean ± SEM where ##=p<0.1 and ###=p<0.01 when compared to WT ATII treated animals by two-way ANOVA + Bonferroni's test (from SJ Smillie PhD thesis, Smillie, 2012).



Fig 4.2. Total and SMC (μ m), measured from aortic sections taken from mixed gender WT and α CGRP KO mice treated with either Vehicle (saline) or ATII infusion for 14 days. (a) Total width (SMC + collagen) in WT and α CGRP KO mice. (b) Total SMC width (μ m) in WT and α CGRP KO mice, (n=5-6) in WT and α CGRP KO mice. Statistical evaluation of mean ± SEM by 2 way ANOVA and Bonferroni's test, where *=p<0.05, **=p<0.01 and ***=p<0.001. ##=p<0.01 and ###=p<0.001 when comparing the ATII treated groups (from SJ Smillie PhD thesis, Smillie, 2012).



Fig4.3 Effect of ATII (1.1 mg/kg/day for 14 days) compared with vehicle (saline) on VCAM-1 protein and mRNA expression in WT and α CGRP KO mice. Quantitative analysis of aortic VCAM protein expression (A) by immunohistochemistry and representative mRNA expression measured by RT-qPCR, expressed as copies/µl and normalised to SDHA, HPRT-1 and PLA2 (g). **p<0.01 and ***p<0.001 compared to vehicle. ##p<0.01 and ###p<0.001 compared to WT ATII-treated animals (from SJ Smillie PhD thesis, Smillie, 2012).

Indeed, studies have been carried out to investigate the role of CGRP in other models of hypertension. Li and his colleagues performed studies in two different animal hypertensive models, SHR and 2K1C hypertensive rats (Li *et al.*, 2009). Systolic blood pressure was significantly increased in both SHR and 2K1C, measured by tail cuff. Plasma CGRP levels were decreased dramatically in SHR, when compared to the controls. A similar phenomenon was also documented for human essential hypertension, performed by the same group. However, plasma levels of CGRP were significantly increased in 2K1C hypertensive rats. The mRNA levels of both α CGRP and β CGRP were also significantly decreased in the SHR but increased in 2K1C hypertensive rats (Li *et al.*, 2009). By using the different models, this example shows how CGRP has the potential to play different roles depending on circumstance.

Due to the diverse role of CGRP in hypertension, one of our primary considerations was to understand how the family of CGRP related peptides are endogenously released. There is a range of agents regulating the tissue levels of both AM and CGRP, such as cytokines and TNF α (Sugo *et al.*, 1995, Schafers *et al.*, 2003). However, we are unaware of any selective agents. ATII has been shown to directly affect the plasma levels of both AM and CGRP (Eto *et al.*, 2003; Harada *et al.*, 2009). At the same time, the ATII infusion model was established in our group (Liang *et al.*, 2009).

The TRPV1 receptor is a non-selective cation channel, composed of six putative transmembrane domains, including a pore region between the fifth and sixth transmembrane domain (Alexander *et al.*, 2008). TRPV1 is expressed in a range of tissues, but primarily on the peripheral terminals of polymodal unmyelinated C-fibres (Alexander *et al.*, 2008). TRPV1 is also thought to be expressed in some non-neuronal tissue, such as smooth muscle cells (Kark *et al.*, 2008) and keratinocytes (van der Stelt and Di Marzo, 2004). It is well established that activation of TRPV1 on sensory neurons can trigger the release of neuropeptides, including CGRP and substance P (Brain 1997). Therefore, together with the evidence that both AM and CGRP show certain protective roles in ATII-induced hypertension and hypertrophy, we investigated whether TRPV1 can act via the release of CGRP to protect in this hypertensive model.

It has been suggested that rutaecarpine, a major quinazolinocarboline alkaloid isolated from a well-known Chinese medicine called Wu-Chu-Yu, depressed the phenol-induced hypertension by synthesis and release of CGRP from sensory nerves via the TRPV1 receptor (Deng et al., 2004). Deng and colleagues injected 50µl of 10% phenol to induce hypertension. Fifteen days later rats were divided into different groups receiving different dose (3 or 6 mg/kg/day) of rutaecarpine, with or without capsaicin or capsazepine (Deng et al., 2004). Blood pressure was monitored by tail cuff and indicated that rutaecarphine did significantly reduce the high blood pressure induced by phenol. Interestingly, high doses of capsaicin, used to deplete CGRP from the sensory nerve, abolished the majority of the depressor effect of rutaecarphine. A similar effect was observed by injection of the TRPV1 antagonist, capsazepine (Deng et al., 2004). They also investigated the protein and gene expression of CGRP (both α CGRP and βCGRP) by radioimmunosssay and qPCR, from which they revealed that CGRP was upregulated in rutaecarpine-treated groups in a dose-dependent manner. But such upregulation was lost following treatment with high dose capsaicin or with capsazepine. Moreover, the same research group demonstrated that following surgery there was increased sensory nerve-mediated CGRP release in the 2K1C hypertensive model, where CGRP is possibly counteracting the increased blood pressure; pre-treatment with high dose capsaicin significantly decreased the expression of CGRP and increased the blood pressure (Deng et al., 2003). These reports indicate the protective potential of TRPV1 in hypertension models by up-regulating sensory nerve-mediated CGRP levels.

After TRPV1 KO mice were generated, different phenotypes between WT and TRPV1 KO mice have been investigated. TRPV1 KO mice exhibit normal responses to noxious mechanical stimuli, but impaired nociception to heat (Caterina et al., 2000). Moreover compared to the WT mice, TRPV1 KO mice also show less anxiety-related behaviour in the light-dark test but more anxiety-related behaviour in the plus maze (Marsch et al., 2007). Interestingly there is no difference in locomotion (Marsch et al., 2007). However a recent study has shown that compared to the WT mice, TRPV1 KO mice have higher locomotor activity when they are young, but lower locomotor activity and overweight when they are old (Wanner et al., 2011). Furthermove in term of autonomic regulation,

TRPV1 KO mice show hypometabolic and hypervasoconstricted effects, when compared to WT mice (Garami et al., 2011).

I wanted to investigate the role of TRPV1 in hypertension. Therefore in my studies, I utilised the TRPV1 KO mice previously characterized by our group by the studies of Dr Anna Starr who applied capsaicin in ethanol on the ear in WT mice to show significantly increased blood flow when compared to the ethanol-treated ear. The capsaicinincreased blood flow was not observed in the TRPV1 KO mice (Starr *et al.*, 2008). Further characterisation of these mice was performed by Dr Jeelie Keeble who induced Freund's complete adjuvant (CFA)-induced inflammation by intra-articular injection to both WT and TRPV1 KO mice. Knee swelling and hyper-permeability were assessed in this study where it was demonstrated that TRPV1 KO mice were protected against the CFA-induced joint inflammation with significantly swelling and thermal hyperalgesic sensitivity compared to the WT mice (Keeble *et al.*, 2005).

Here we used these TRPV1 KO mice to investigate the role of TRPV1 in the ATIIinduced hypertension model as developed by myself that is now a well established model in our group (Liang *et al.*, 2009, Smillie, 2012).

4.2 Hypothesis and aims

4.2.1 Hypothesis

TRPV1 protects against ATII-induced hypertension and hypertrophy via release of CGRP

4.2.2 Aims

The aims of this chapter were:

- Investigate WT and TRPV1 KO mice in the ATII-induced hypertensive model
- To measure blood pressure by use of the tail cuff technique and telemetry
- To measure vascular hypertrophy in the aorta by histology
- To investigate plasma and kidney CGRP levels by ELISA

4.3 Results

4.3.1 Effect of ATII (1.1mg/kg/day) on body weight and blood pressure on WT and TRPV1 KO mice

Both WT and TRPV1 KO mice (25-35 g, 12 - 16 weeks old, male) were treated with ATII (1.1mg/kg/day) or saline as vehicle for 13 days by mini-pump infusion. Body weight was monitored on day 13 (the last day of the study before termination). Figure 4.4 shows that ATII (1.1mg/kg/day) caused no change in body weight for both WT and TRPV1 KO mice compared to the vehicle-treated mice (n=6-7).

For this study blood pressure was measured by two methods; tail cuff plethysmography and radiotelemetry. For the first set of studies, blood pressure was measured by tail cuff where two weeks of training was provided to the mice prior to mini-pump surgery. Blood pressure was taken before surgery (and used as baseline) and also on day 3, 6, 9 and 13 post-hoc mini-pump implantation as showed in Fig 4.5 A. In this figure systolic, diastolic and mean arterial blood pressure measurements are shown. Both WT and TRPV1 KO mice show similar baseline blood pressure. There is no significant difference between ATII and vehicle treated WT mice in systolic blood pressure (Fig 4.5A) but statistical significance was detected from day 3 in both diastolic and mean arterial blood pressure results (Fig 4.5B and C). Such differences were not seen between ATII and vehicle-treated TRPV1 KO mice. Again in Fig 4.6, blood pressure on day 13 (the last day of study) shows that there was no significant difference in the blood pressure (systolic, diastolic and mean blood pressure) between WT and TRPV1 KO vehicle mice (Fig 4.6A, B and C). In summary, the WT mice showed a significantly enhanced systolic blood pressure and mean arterial pressure compared to the KO mice following ATII treatment.

To further investigate the blood pressure, telemetry was introduced into this study. This is suggested to be a more sensitive measurement system and it allows measurement in the conscious-unrestrained mouse as discussed in the general introduction. In this study, no vehicle treatment was used; blood pressure before mini-pump implantation was taken as baseline. Telemetry surgery was carried out two weeks before mini-pump

surgery to ensure recovery from the telemetry surgery and provide sufficient time to collect baseline blood pressure. Fig 4.7 shows the blood pressure trace (A: systolic, B: diastolic and C: mean arterial pressure) recorded by telemetry. No significant difference in basal blood pressure between WT and TRPV1 KO mice, whether measured during the day or night, supporting the tail cuff data. Fig 4.8 shows daily systolic, diastolic and mean blood pressure differences between WT and TRPV1 KO mice on day 3 and from day 6 to day 13 post-hoc-administration of the ATII-containing mini-pump. It shows that the WT mice developed higher blood pressure than TRPV1 KO mice after ATII, although no significant difference was observed. This may due to a low n number in this study. But when the data was analysed from the last day (day 13 after ATII infusion) of the study as shown in Fig 4.9, both WT and TRPV1 KO displayed similar baseline blood pressure. However, ATII-treated WT mice displayed significantly higher systolic, diastolic and mean blood pressure compared to their baseline. Conversely, TRPV1 KO mice were protected against the increase induced by ATII (1.1mg/kg/day), as the TRPV1 KO mice displayed significantly lower systolic and mean arterial blood pressure than the WT mice.



Figure 4.4. The body weight of WT and TRPV1 KO mice after infusion with ATII by minipump for 13 days. No significant difference was observed before and after ATII treatment between WT veh and KO veh, N=6-7. Statistics by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoctests.



Figure 4.5: Effect of ATII (1.1mg/kg/day) on blood pressure in TRPV1 WT and TRPV1 KO mice, measured by tail cuff on day 3,6,9 and 13 post-hoc mini-pump implantation. A, systolic; B diastolic and C mean blood pressure. *=p<0.05 and **=p<0.01 when the WT ATII-treated mice were compared to the WT veh mice. #=p<0.05 and ##=p<0.01 the WT ATII-treated mice were compared to the TRPV1 KO ATII mice. N=3-4. Statistics by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoc tests



Figure 4.6: Effect of ATII (1.1mg/kg/day) on blood pressure in WT and TRPV1 KO mice, on day 13 post-hoc mini-pump implantation, measured by tail cuff. A, systolic; B diastolic and C mean blood pressure. *=p<0.05 and ***=p<0.001 when the WT ATII-treated mice were compared to the WT veh mice. **=p<0.01 when compared the WT ATII-treated mice were compared to the TRPV1 KO ATII mice. N=3-4. Statistics by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoc-tests.



Figure 4.7: Blood pressure trace from telemetry recording. Results from WT and TRPV1 KO mice before ATII treatment (n=4) are recorded as baseline. Grey shade shows night time (7pm-7am).



Figure 4.8: Effect of ATII (1.1mg/kg/day) on blood pressure in TRPV1 WT and TRPV1 KO mice, measured by telemetry for the baseline before the surgery and from day 3 to day 13 posthoc mini-pump implantation. A, systolic; B diastolic and C mean blood pressure. *=p<0.05 when the WT mcie were compared to the TRPV1KO mice. N=3-4. Statistics by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoc-tests



Figure 4.9: Effect of ATII (1.1mg/kg/day) on blood pressure in WT and TRPV1KO mice on day 13 post-hoc mini-pump implantation measured by telemetry. A. systolic; B. diastolic and C. mean blood pressure. **=p<0.01 and ***=p<0.001 when the WT ATII-treated mice were compared to the WT vehicle (VEH) mice. *=p<0.05 when the WT ATII-treated mice were compared to the TRPV1 KO ATII mice. #=p<0.05 when the TRPV1KO veh mcie were compared with the TRPV1 ATII-treated mice. Statistics by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoc-tests. N=3.

4.3.2 Effect of ATII (1.1mg/kg/day) on heart to tibia ratio and vascular hypertrophy on WT and TRPV1 KO mice

Thirteen days of treatment with ATII (1.1mg/kg/day) did not cause significant differences in heart to tibia ratio between WT and TRPV1 KO mice (Fig 4.10) suggesting there is no difference between WT and TRPV1 KO mice in terms of developing cardiac hypertrophy. To investigate the vascular hypertrophy induced by ATII, aortic sections were collected from both WT and TRPV1 KO mice after 13 days infusion either with ATII or vehicle (saline). The aorta was then processed into paraffin blocks (please see the section 2 for further details). Aortic sections (5μ m thickness) were used for H&E staining and Masson's trichrome staining. Vascular hypertrophy was determined based on histological assessment from using both staining methods

Fig 4.11 displays the representative H&E staining images of aortic wall at 100X and 400X magnifications. Measurements based on H&E staining are shown in Fig 4.12. Measurements show that in vehicle-treated groups, mice deleted of TRPV1 developed thicker aortic wall thickness when compared to the WT mice. However, after ATII (1.1mg/kg/day) treatment, WT mice showed significant increases in aortic wall width when compared to their vehicle-treated mice. But such a difference was not seen in the TRPV1 KO mice. Moreover, the WT ATII-treated mice displayed significantly thicker aortic wall width than the TRPV1 KO ATII-treated mice.

Fig 4.13 demonstrates the representative images for Masson's trichrome staining with aortic wall at 100X and 400X magnifications. With Masson's trichrome staining, measurements of smooth muscle layer and collagen thickness were performed separately. Fig 4.14A indicates that ATII caused a significant increase in collagen area in both WT and TRPV1 KO mice compared to their vehicle-treated mice respectively. However, ATII did increase medial thickness (Fig 4.14B) and aortic wall area to perimeter ratio (Fig 4.14C) significantly in WT ATII treated mice when compared to the WT control mice, a difference not seen in the TRPV1 KO mice.

The raw data of body weight, heart weight and tibia length of the ATII treated						
TRPV1WT and TRPV1KO mice						
Mouse number	1(KO)	2(KO)	3(WT)	4(WT)	5(KO)	6(WT)
Body Weight(g)	25.9	23.2	26.8	23.8	25.2	26.4
Heart weight(g)	0.14	0.14	0.155	0.15	0.18	0.15
Tibia length(mm)	17.5	16.7	18.2	16.8	17.1	18.1

В



Figure 4.10: Effect of ATII (1.1mg/kg/day for 13 day) in WT and TRPV1 KO mice 13 days after mini-pump implantation. A. raw data of body weight, heart weight and tibia length. B. Heart to tibia ratio.



Figure 4.11: Effect of ATII (1.1 mg/kg/day for 13 days) on vascular hypertrophy in WT and TRPV1 KO mice. Representative H&E staining of thoracic aorta wall at indicated magnification. Purple shows nucleus while the pink shows all other tissue.



Figure 4.12: Effect of ATII (1.1 mg/kg/day for 13 days) on vascular hypertrophy in WT and TRPV1 KO mice aortic wall width (n=9-18 sections from 3-6 mice in each case). Data are presented as mean \pm SEM. *=p<0.05 and **p<0.01. Statistic was done by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoc-tests.



Figure 4.13: Effect of ATII (1.1 mg/kg/day for 13 days) on vascular hypertrophy in WT and TRPV1 KO mice. Representative Masson's Trichrome staining of thoracic aorta wall at indicated magnification. Dark pink shows the staining of muscle, the blue shows collagen fibers & fibrin, while the purple shows the nucleus.



Figure 4.14: Effect of ATII (1.1 mg/kg/day for 13 days) on vascular hypertrophy in WT and TRPV1 KO mice, measured from Masson's Trichrome staining. A. collagen layer area, B. Smooth muscle wall width (medial thickness), and C. Smooth muscle wall width to perimeter (PRM) (n=9-18 sections from 3-6 mice in each case). Data are presented as mean \pm SEM. **=p<0.01 when the WT ATII-treated mice were compared to the WT vehicle (VEH) mice. ***=p<0.001 when the TRPV1KO ATII-treated mice were compared to the TRPV1 KO veh mice. Statistic was done by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoc-tests.

4.3.3 Effect of ATII (1.1mg/kg/day) on plasma and tissue levels of CGRP on WT and TRPV1 KO mice

Plasma and tissue levels of CGRP were also investigated by rat and mouse enzyme immunoassay. Both plasma and tissue homogenized supernatant were extracted before quantifying CGRP levels using ELISA. As it was noticed that TRPV1 KO were protected from ATII-induced hypertension and partially protected against the vascular hypertrophy, we were interested in measuring plasma and kidney CGRP levels to see whether the protection in TRPV1 KOs was due to a possible compensatory up-regulation of CGRP. The analysis of the samples was not straightforward, due to technical problems with the freeze dryer. However, we were able to show that plasma CGRP levels were similar between groups despite the different treatments (Fig 4.15, n=2-4). Interestingly, the kidney CGRP tissue levels were elevated in the WT ATII-treated mice, albeit non-significantly possibly due to the small n number and high degree of variation (Fig 4.16, n=3-6).



Figure 4.15: Effect of ATII (1.1 mg/kg/day for 13 days) on plasma CGRP levels in WT and TRPV1 KO mice. n=2-4.


Figure 4.16: Effect of ATII (1.1 mg/kg/day for 13 days) on kidney levels of CGRP in WT and TRPV1 KO mice. n=3-6. Statistics was done by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoc-tests

4.4 Summary

ATII (1.1mg/kg/day) had no effect on the body weight when WT and TRPV1 KO mice were compared.

➤ Tail cuff plesthymography indicated that both WT and TRPV1 KO mice had similar basal blood pressure. ATII treatment (1.1mg/kg/day for 13 days) increased blood pressure significantly in the WT compared to the control, but this increase was reduced in the TRPV1 KO mice.

Radio-telemetry was used to record blood pressure also. The data collected through this method supported those from tail cuff plesthymography, indicating that the TRPV1 KO mice were protected against the hypertension induced by ATII but not the WT mice.

➢ WT ATII-treated mice demonstrated vascular hypertrophy when compared to their vehicle-treated mice. However the TRPV1 KO mice were significantly protected against the vascular hypertrophy induced by ATII to a certain extent.

Plasma CGRP levels and kidney tissue CGRP levels between the ATII-treated WT and TRPV1 KO groups were investigated but a conclusion can not be drawn due to the the low number.

4.5 Discussion

In this study, we have used WT and TRPV1 KO mice to investigate the role of TRPV1 in mediating hypertension and hypertrophy induced by ATII (1.1mg/kg/day). As expected, the WT mice developed hypertension but the TRPV1 KO mice were protected against the hypertension induced by 13 days infusion of ATII. Thus, the original hypothesis was incorrect. The degree of hypertension in the WT mice was substantial where the systolic blood pressure was significantly more elevated than compared to TRPV1 KO mice. The results were determined by two different blood pressure recording methods, tail cuff and telemetry, where both showed the same result. This was accompanied by vascular hypertrophy in the ATII-treated WT mice but not the ATII-treated TRPV1 KO mice. Previously the plasma CGRP levels had been investigated, which showed no difference between control rat (35.3 \pm 3.4 pg/ml) and treatment rat (37.6 ± 2.2 pg/ml) after infusuin of ATII with 144mg/kg/day for 10 days (Li and Wang, 2005). In humans, ACE activities can increase CGRP plasma levels from 13.4±4.4pg/ml to 27.0±20.4pg/ml but no significant difference was found (Fusayasu et al., 2007). In my study, in order to understand more about the mechanisms involved, we also measured the plasma and kidney levels of CGRP. The result from my study shown the mean value of the plasma levels of CGRP was higher than those from above publications, which may due to one really high reading from each group. That may due to the measurement of the majority of the samples was affected by equipment malfunction and no further samples were available for analysis. The preliminary results suggested the involvement of CGRP was not sufficient to protect against a role for TRPV1 in ATII-mediated hypertension.

TRPV1 when activated leads to the release of neuropeptides that include CGRP in sensory neurones (Brain and Grant, 2004). CGRP is a potent vasodilator where it would be expected to combat the increased blood pressure. Indeed, as discussed in the introduction (section 1), Dr Sarah Smillie (Smillie, 2012) has shown that ATII-CGRP KOs exhibit a greater hypertensive phenotype than the ATII-WT mouse. In addition, CGRP gene expression is increased in ATII-treated WT mice in the present study. Therefore, I hypothesised that TRPV1 may play a protective role in regulating the hypertension. TRPV1 has been shown to be protective in regulating blood pressure in

hypertensive models by releasing CGRP. As discussed in the introduction (section 1), ruteacarpine was shown to play a protective role in a rat model of phenol-induced hypertension by activating TRPV1 and releasing CGRP (Deng *et al.*, 2004).

Moreover, in order to investigate whether spinal CGRP in afferent renal nerves affects the development of one-kidney renal wrap (1K-WRAP) hypertension, Burg and his colleagues applied the technique of selective long-term partial depletion of spinal CGRP within small primary afferents nerve fibres by intrathecal administration of high dose capsaicin (Burg *et al.*, 1994). Interestingly, they revealed that systolic arterial pressure was greater in 1K-WRAP rats after depleting CGRP than in vehicle-treated 1K-WRAP rats (Burg *et al.*, 1994). This shows the expected protective effect of CGRP following TRPV1 activation.

A separate study provided evidence for a protective effect of CGRP downstream of TRPV1 activation. In this study, baseline arterial blood pressure was significantly increased after feeding with high salt (4% by weight) diet for 3 weeks when compared to the normal sodium diet intake (0.4% by weight), measured following cannulation of carotid artery in anaesthetized rats. These authors then proceeded to measure blood pressure in conscious and un-restrained rats when capsazepine (3mg/kg), a selective TRPV1 antagonist, was administrated by i.v. injection. They demonstrated that capsazepine significantly increased the mean arterial pressure in the high salt fed but not in the normal salt fed rats. Plasma levels of CGRP were significantly increased in the high salt fed rats when compared to the normal salt fed rats. The results indicated that the TRPV1 channels were activated to release CGRP during the high salt intake, where CGRP counteracted the salt-induced elevation of blood pressure presumably through the vasodilator action of CGRP (Wang *et al.*, 2007).

All these studies contrast with the findings we report that TRPV1 deletion was associated with a lower blood pressure than in the TRPV1 WT mice. These results suggest that TRPV1 may be able to release CGRP, but that the CGRP was not able to protect against ATII-induced hypertension. The exact reasons for this are presently unknown and require further investigation. Possible mechanisms may include the following two possibilities.

First of all, substance P is known as a vasodilator as it has been reported to induce relaxation through the production of NO via tachykinin NK1 receptors in man (Bossaller et al., 1992). However in non-contracted rabbit intrapulmonary arteries, substance P mediated constrictor effects via different receptors depending on its concentrations (NK1 receptors at low concentrations and NK2 receptors at higher concentrations (Shirahase et al., 1995). Moreover it is reported that myogenic constriction is mediated by activation of TRPV1 and consequent action of substance P, which acts on NK1 receptors on vascular smooth muscle, causes constriction (Scotland et al., 2004). In vitro, elevation of intraluminal transmural pressure of mesenteric small arteries caused a myogenic response. This could be inhibited by 73% with capsaicin desensitisation. Moreover, activation of C-fiber nerve terminals by pressure ending myogenic constriction was due to stimulation of TRPV1, which was inhibited by capsazepine (Scotland et al., 2004). By blocking the tachykinin NK₁ receptors, they also demonstrated that the myogenic constriction was due to neuropeptide substance P release (Scotland et al., 2004). Thus activation of TRPV1 and, release of substance P, could contribute the myogenic constriction.

Secondly, there is growing evidence that vascular tissue contains non-neuronal TRPV1 receptors associated with vasoconstriction (Keeble *et al.*, 2006; Kark *et al.*, 2008 and Czikora *et al.*, 2012). TRPV1-mediated vasoconstriction has been observed in the WT mouse knee joint, but not in TRPV1 KOs (Keeble *et al.*, 2006). Using an isolated rat hind limb preparation, Kark *et al* (2008) demonstrated increased vascular resistance together with decreased skeletal muscle perfusion in response to capsaicin. Such an effect was unaffected by surgical sensory denervation (Kark *et al.*, 2008). Furthermore, in isolated rat skeletal muscle arterioles, which are devoid of sensory innervation, high concentrations of capsaicin (0.1 – 1 μ M) displayed endothelium-independent vasoconstriction (Kark *et al.*, 2008). More recently Czikora *et al (2012).*, also demonstrated capsaicin evoked a constrictor response in isolated arteries similar to the effect mediated by noradrenaline. However, such constriction was absent in the arteries from TRPV1 KO mice and competitively inhibited by TRPV1 antagonist AMG9810 (Czikora *et al.*, 2012). Therefore, it is possible that the reduced magnitude of hypertension in TRPV1 KO mice in the present study may be due to the loss of function

of the non-neuronal TRPV1 and could be due to the adaptive phenotype of the TRPV1 KO mice.

In conclusion, these results lead to the proposal that TRPV1 deletion (and potentially blockade) may be beneficial in ATII-induced hypertension and vascular hypertrophy. However the exact mechanisms of observed protection in TRPV1 KO mice are unknown but may involve non-neuronal TRPV1 receptors.

CHAPTER 5: A ROLE OF TRPV1 IN OBESITY-INDUCED CARDIOVASCULAR DISEASE

5.1 Introduction

Results in the previous study with WT and TRPV1 KO mice in an ATII-induced hypertension model (chapter 4), demonstrated that TRPV1 KO mice were protected from hypertension and partially from the vascular hypertrophy induced by ATII (1.1mg/kg/day). We had hypothesised that TRPV1 was protective in hypertension, due to release of CGRP, but it was apparent that this was not correct. Even with low N number, the CGRP levels in the kidney showed a trend towards increasing CGRP levels in the WT ATII treated mice but not in the TRPV1 KO mice. Overall, the results indicated that global deletion of TRPV1 is beneficial in the model of ATII-induced hypertension. The mechanisms are unknown, however, possibly CGRP levels can be up-regulated in tissues following TRPV1 activation (as CGRP kidney levels in the ATII-WT mice were increased, but not in the TRPV1 KO mouse). Nevertheless, the increased hypertension observed in TRPV1 WT mice indicates a novel mechanism that requires further investigation. We therefore sought a second model to investigate the role of TRPV1 in hypertension.

Recently, attention has been drawn to investigating the role of TRPV1 in regulating the development of obesity and type 2 diabetes (T2D). In 2007, it was demonstrated that when compared with lean counterparts, visceral adipose tissue from obese mice and humans displayed a reduced TRPV1 expression associated with reduced capsaicininduced calcium influx (Zhang *et al.*, 2007) Moreover, activation of TRPV1 by oral administration of capsaicin for 120 days prevented obesity in WT mice but not in TRPV1 KO mice (Zhang *et al.*, 2007). This led to an understanding that TRPV1 is protective in obesity.

It is thought that approximately 60% to 70% (World Health Organisation 2003; Wofford & Hall 2004) of hypertensive disease is caused by the patient being overweight. Even though the relationship between obesity and hypertension has been well documented, the exact mechanisms remain uncertain. However, it is likely to be due to a combination of factors promoting sodium retention and vasoconstriction via the RAS

(Montani *et al.*, 2002). We therefore thought that this high fat model may suit our studies as obesity-induced hypertension (Fellmann L. *et al.*, 2012) may allow us to learn more about the role of TRPV1. The HFD model is less acute and less extreme in terms of the hypertension observed than the ATII model (Erdos B *et al.*, 2009; Liang L. *et al.*, 2009).

5.2 Hypothesis and aims

5.2.1 Hypothesis

TRPV1 plays a protective role in HFD-induced obesity and its associated hypertension

5.2.2 Aims

The aims of this chapter were:

- Investigate WT and TRPV1 KO mice in the HFD-induced hypertensive model
- To monitor blood pressure by both the tail cuff technique and telemetry
- To investigate the glucose tolerance state
- To measure vascular hypertrophy in the aorta by histology
- To assess the vascular inflammation in the aorta by immunohistochemistry
- To investigate the resistance vessel in response to constrictor (phenylephrine) and vasodilators (carbachol and CGRP)
- To measure the plasma CGRP levels and ET-1 levels by ELISA
- To determine the mRNA expression of TRPV1, CGRP and other genes such as oxidized stress markers.

5.3. Results

5.3.1 Effect of HFD on body weight, cardiac hypertension and adipocyte size in WT and TRPV1 KO mice.

Both WT and TRPV1 KO mice (3-4 weeks old, matched for bodyweight, age and sex) were fed with HFD (35% of fat from lard) or normal diet (4% of fat; control) for 12 weeks. Body weight was monitored weekly. There was no significant difference in the body weight between WT and TRPV1 KO mice when they were fed with the normal diet. The HFD caused similar weight gain between WT and TRPV1 KO mice (Fig 5.1). Heart to tibia ratio was examined where there was no significant difference between WT normal diet and TRPV1 normal diet fed mice. However, HFD fed for 12 weeks caused significant increases in both WT and TRPV1 KO mice in heart to tibia ratio when compared to their normal diet fed mice (Fig 5.2). This suggests that both WT and TRPV1 KO mice, after fed with HFD for 12 weeks, developed cardiac hypertrophy. Moreover, assessment of adipocyte size revealed that mesenteric adipose tissue from TRPV1 KO HFD fed mice contained a significantly higher percentage of small adipocytes (1-20 μ m) than that from WT HFD fed mice (Fig 5.3). This assessment was done by three different people in a blind manner (please see the methods section for details).



Figure 5.1. Effect of HFD (35%) on WT and TRPV1 KO mice. Body weight from 3 to 15 weeks. N=3-4 *=p<0.05, ** = p<0.01, ***=p<0.001, compared to respective normal diet control. Statistics by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoc-tests.



Figure 5.2: Heart to tibia ratio of WT and TRPV1 KO mice after feeding with HFD or normal diet for 12 weeks. **=p<0.01 Statistics by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoc-tests.



Figure 5.3. Effect of HFD (35%) on WT and TRPV1 KO mice on the adipocytes. Percentage of adipocytes based on cell size (μ m2), n=4-5. *=p<0.05 (student's unpaired-test) when compared with WT HFD.

5.3.2 Effect of HFD on blood pressure and vascular hypertrophy in WT and TRPV1 KO mice.

For this study, blood pressure was determined by both tail cuff and radio-telemetry. Initially, blood pressure was assessed in the last week of the feeding over the last three days before termination. Data was presented as mean of the three days (Fig 5.4) of systolic (A), diastolic (B) blood pressure and mean arterial pressure (C). HFD induced a significant increase in blood pressure in WT mice when compared to their normal diet fed mice but not in TRPV1 KO mice. Based on these results and the fact that this was a long term study (12 weeks), I was interested in the development of the hypertension in the WT mice. Therefore, a second study was performed where measurement of the blood pressure was monitored from 9 weeks feeding by tail cuff. As shown in Fig 5.5, a significant increase in diastolic and mean arterial pressure occurred after 8 weeks HFD feeding and for systolic blood pressure after 10 weeks, where these increases continued until the experiment was terminated. Despite the low n, we have clearly demonstrated the trend of consistent hypertension in WT HFD-fed mice but not in TRPV1 HFD-fed mice. To further investigate the effect of the HFD on blood pressure, a third set of studies was carried out using radio-telemetry to measure the blood pressure. The telemetry probe was implanted after 8 weeks of feeding when the normal diet fed mice were large enough and the HFD fed mice were not completely obese to compromise the surgical procedure. Data was collected only on the last three days of the study. Blood pressure traces are shown in Fig 5.6 with n=3-4 for normal diet and n=6 for HFD fed mice. The mean value of those three days was plotted in graph form (A systolic, B diastolic and C mean arterial pressure, Fig 5.7) and showed a similar trend with those obtained in the tail cuff studies. The data from telemetry demonstrated that both WT and TRPV1 KO normal diet fed mice had similar blood pressure. However HFD significantly induced high blood pressure in the WT mice but not in the TRPV1 KO mice.

Due to the interesting results for the blood pressure, I moved to investigate the aortic histology using Masson's trichome staining. Fig 5.8 shows the representative staining pictures of aortic section (5μ m thickness) under 40x or 400x of magnifications. This staining was done by a previous PhD student (Marshall) who worked with me on some

aspects of the HFD feeding study. Assessment of vascular hypertrophy was performed and results are shown in Fig 5.9A (aortic wall width) and Fig 5.9B (fibrosis/collagen width). These assessments reveal that HFD significantly increased the aortic wall width and fibrosis/collagen width in the HFD WT mice when compared with WT normal diet fed mice. These differences were not seen in the TRPV1 KO mice between HFD and normal diet fed mice. On the other hand, the gene expression of collagen III in the aortic tissue showed no significant difference between different treatment groups (Fig 5.9 C).



Figure 5.4: Effect of HFD (35%) on blood pressure measured by tail cuff after feeding with either HFD or normal diet for 12 weeks. Readings were taken in the week 12 of the feeding study. A. systolic, B. diastolic and C mean blood pressure. **=p<0.01 and ***=p<0.001. N=3-4. Statistics by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoc-tests.



Figure 5.5: Effect of HFD (35%) on blood pressure measured by tail cuff for four weeks after feeding with either HFD or normal diet. A. systolic, B. diastolic and C mean blood pressure. **=p<0.01 and ***=p<0.001 when compared to the normal diet. #=p<0.05, ##=p<0.01 and ###=p<0.001 when compared to the KO HFD mice. N=3-4. Statistics by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoc-tests.



Figure 5.6: Effect of HFD (35%) on systolic blood pressure measured by telemetry for the last three days in the week 12 of HFD feeding study. Blood pressure trace comparing WT normal diet mice with WT HFD mice (A), KO normal diet mice with KO HFD mice (B) and WT HFD mice with KO HFD mice (C).



Figure 5.7: Effect of HFD (35%) on blood pressure measured by telemetry after feeding with either HFD or normal diet. Readings were taken in the last three days of the week 12 of the feeding study. A. systolic, B. diastolic and C mean blood pressure. *=p<0.05, **=p<0.01 and ##=p<0.01. WT normal diet n=3, WT HFD n=6, KO normal diet n=4 and KO HFD n=6. Statistic was done by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoc-tests.



Figure 5.8. Effect of HFD (35%) on vascular hypertrophy after feeding with either normal diet or HFD for 12 weeks. Representative Masson's Trichrome staining of thoracic aorta wall at 40x and 400x magnification as indicated. Dark pink indicates the staining of muscle; the blue indicates collagen while the purple indicates the nucleus.



Figure 5.9. Effect of HFD (35%) on aorta remodelling after fed either normal diet or HFD for 12 weeks. A. Aortic wall width; B. Fibrosis and collagen thickness; and C. collagen III gene expression by QPCR. Samples were measured from Masson's trichrome stained sections (n=10-14 with 3-4 sections from 3-4 mice in each group). **=p<0.01 and ***=p<0.001 WT HFD mcie were compared with WT normal diet control mice. #=p<0.05 and ###=p<0.001 when WT HFD mice mice were compared with TRPV1KO HFD mice. Results are analysed by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoc-tests.

5.3.3 Effect of HFD on blood glucose and vascular inflammation in WT and TRPV1 KO mice.

The effect of HFD on glucose tolerance was also investigated in the final week of the experiment, before the termination. Baseline blood glucose was measured following a 6 hours fasting period and bolus i.p. administration of a 2 mg/kg glucose. Both WT and TRPV1 KO displayed similar baseline blood glucose with or without HFD (Fig 5.10 and Fig 5.11A). Although it seemed that the mice with HFD showed higher baseline blood glucose than the normal diet fed mice, there was not a significant difference between the different diets. The blood glucose levels of WT and TRPV1 KO mice fed a normal diet increased and peaked at a similar level (Fig 5.10). When glucose was administered to HFD fed WT and TRPV1 KO mice, blood glucose peaked rapidly 60 minutes after, before returning close to baseline. For both genotypes, the HFD resulted in significantly higher glucose of TRPV1 KO mice returned to baseline significantly quicker than WT mice suggesting that TRPV1 KO mice retained more glucose tolerance than WT when fed a HFD (Fig 5.10 and Fig 5.11B).

Vascular inflammation (expression of VCAM-1 in aortic tissue) was also assessed in this study by immunohistochemical staining. Fig 5.12A shows the representative pictures of the VCAM-1 staining in frozen tissue at 200x magnification. Based on the staining, VCAM-1 expression was assessed as percentage of VCAM-1 in the aortic wall area (Fig 5.12 B). There is low expression of VCAM-1 on the aortic wall and there is no significant difference between different treatment groups. However the VCAM-1 mRNA expression on aorta tissue shows that the VCAM-1 gene expression was significantly lower in the WT HFD fed mice than their normal diet fed control mice (Fig 5.13). There was no difference between HFD fed and normal diet fed TRPV1 KO mice, normalized by two reference genes (B2M and HPRT1).



Figure 5.10: Effect of HFD (35%) on blood glucose levels of WT and TRPV1 KO mice after feeding with HFD or normal diet for 12 weeks, following a 2mg/kg glucose bolus (n=5-13). Results are analysed by comparison of mean area under curve with two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoc-tests.**=p<0.01 and ***=p<0.001 when compared to the normal diet.



Figure 5.11: Effect of HFD (35%) on blood glucose levels of WT and TRPV1 KO mice after feeding with HFD or normal diet for 12 weeks, A. baseline blood glucose and B. area under the curve of plasma glucose following a 2mg/kg glucose bolus. n=5-13. #=p<0.05. Results are analysed by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoc-tests for baseline and student t-test for area under the curve of plasma blood glucose.



Figure 5.12 Effect of high (35%) fat diet on expression of VCAM-1 on aortic wall. A) Representative immunohistochemical staining of VCAM-1 in the thoracic aorta wall at 200x magnification. (B) Percentage of VCAM-1 expression in relation to total aortic area, n=3-4



Figure 5.13. Effect of high (35%) fat diet on expression of VCAM-1 on aortic tissue using qPCR. Two reference genes (HPRT1 and B2M) were used to analysed data. ***=p<0.001. N=6-7. Results are analysed by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoc-tests.

5.3.4. Effect of HFD on resistance vessel responsiveness and eNOS mRNA expression in WT and TRPV1 KO mice.

The vascular responsiveness was investigated in resistance vessel (first order mesenteric arterioles) determined by wire myography. Following cumulative addition of phenylephrine (0.1-10 μ M), no significant change was observed between different treatment groups (Fig 5.14 and Fig 5.15). We also investigated the vasodilatation ability of these mesenteric arterials using CGRP (0.33-33nM) and endothelium-dependent vasodilator carbachol (1nM-10 μ M) following preconstriction with 10 μ M phenylephrine. Interestingly, there was no significant change seen between different treatment groups. Data were presented into two different ways: as percentage of contraction/relaxation (Fig 5.14) or as force (Fig 5.15). These results indicate that the HFD caused no significant effect on resistance vessels from both WT and TRPV1 KO mice in terms of their responsiveness to either constrictor (phenylephrine) or vasodilators (CGRP and carbachol) when compared to the normal diet treated mice.

In addition eNOS expression in aortic tissue was investigated by RT-qPCR (normalised by two reference genes: HPRT1 and B2M). Both WT and TRPV1 KO mice had similar levels of eNOS mRNA levels after feeding with normal diet. Moreover, HFD increased the eNOS expression in both WT and TRPV1 KO mice at a similar level. But such an increase was not significantly different when compared to their normal diet fed mice (Fig 5.16).



Figure 5.14. The effect of phenylephrine, CGRP and carbahol on ND-WT and ND-TRPV1 KO mouse and also HFD-WT and HFD-TRPV1 KO mouse mesenteric arteries, as determined by myograph and data was present as percentage of contraction or relaxation. (A) Effect of phenylephrine (0.1-10 μ M) and (B) CGRP (0.33-33nM) on mesenteric arteries (including endothelium intact and denuded).n = 5-7. (C) Effect of carbachol (1nM-10 μ M) on endothelium intact mesenteric arteries. n=3-6. Dilator responses were examined in the presence of phenylephrine (10 μ M). Results are analysed by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoctests.



Figure 5.15. The effect of phenylephrine, CGRP and carbachol on ND-WT and ND-TRPV1 KO mouse and also HFD-WT and HFD-TRPV1 KO mouse mesenteric arteries, as determined by myograph and data was present as force. (A) Effect of phenylephrine (0.1-10 μ M) and (B) CGRP (0.33-33nM) on mesenteric arteries (including endothelium intact and denuded). n = 5-7. (C) Effect of carbachol (1nM-10 μ M) on endothelium intact mesenteric arteries. n=3-6. Dilator responses were examined in the presence of phenylephrine (10 μ M). Results are analysed by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoc-tests.



Figure 5.16. Effect of high (35%) fat diet on expression of eNos in aortic tissue samples using QPCR. Two house keeping genes were used to analyse data. N=6-7. Results are analysed by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-tests.

[5.3.5. Effect of HFD on expression of TRPV1, CGRP, ET-1, Oxidized Stress markers and noradrenaline in WT and TRPV1 KO mice.

In order to understand more about possible mechanisms of the protection we have observed in the TRPV1 KO mice in this study, RT-qPCR was used to evaluate selected genes in aortic tissue and followed with assessment of protein expression, using ELISA assays, to determine potential mediators.

TRPV1 mRNA showed no significant difference in the WT mice between HFD and normal diet fed mice (Fig 5.17A) and as expected there was no expression in the TRPV1 KO mice. HFD reduced levels of CGRP mRNA in the WT mice when compared to the normal diet fed mice but with no significant difference. Interestingly, both HFD and normal diet fed TRPV1 KO mice showed similar CGRP mRNA levels to the HFD fed WT mice (Fig 5.17B). Moreover, plasma levels of CGRP were determined by ELISA and normalised by protein content, showed that both normal fed WT and TRPV1 KO mice had similar levels of plasma CGRP. Furthermore, the HFD did not cause any significant change in the plasma CGRP levels between WT and TRPV1 KO mice (Fig 5.17C).

The measurement of both plasma and mRNA levels of ET-1 (endothelin 1) were assessed in this study. Plasma levels of ET-1 were determined by ELISA after peptide extraction and normalised by protein content. After HFD there was a non-significant trend towards increased plasma levels of ET-1 in the WT mice (16.0±2.7pg/mg of protein) when compared to the normal diet fed mice (15.1±2.4 pg/mg of protein). However, such an increase was not seen in the TRPV1 KO mice between HFD (14.7±2.0 pg/mg of protein) and normal diet fed mice (14.9 ±2.2 pg/mg of protein, Fig 5.18A). Interestingly, the mRNA levels of ET-1 in the aortic tissue was significantly increased following HFD when compared to the normal diet fed mice (Fig 5.18B). However, there was no such difference in the TRPV1 KO mice between HFD and normal diet fed mice. When comparing the WT and TRPV1 KO mice after the HFD, WT mice had significant increases in levels of ET-1 expression (Fig 5.18B).

Superoxide dismutase (SOD) exists as three isoforms (SOD1, SOD2 and SOD3) where all are important for the antioxidant defense. In this study, I focused on SOD1 as it has been studied and proved to be involved in inflammatory conditions by both others (Segui et al., 2004 and Gongora et al., 2006) and within our group (Smillie, 2012). SOD mRNA expression was investigated by RT-qPCR, where both WT and TRPV1 KO normal diet fed mice had similar levels of SOD mRNA levels. However, HFD significantly increased the SOD mRNA levels in the WT mice but not in the TRPV1 KO mice when compared to their normal diet control mice (Fig 5.19A). Moreover, we also assessed the mRNA expression of NOX2 (a member of the NADPH family of enzymes which primarily produce ROS) and HO1 (heme oxygenase composed of two forms HO1 and HO2, we focused on HO1 in this study). For NOX2 no significant difference was seen in expression in the aorta between either WT and TRPV1 KO mice, or between HFD and normal diet fed mice (Fig 5.19B). HO1 mRNA was expressed at a similar level between WT and TRPV1 normal diet fed mice. The HFD did not affect the expression of HO1 in the WT mice. However, an increased level of HO-1 was observed in the TRPV1 KO mice after being fed the HFD (Fig 5.19C).

At the end of the study, we investigated the noradrenaline level in the kidney tissue via ELISA and then normalised by protein content. Interestingly, the HFD significantly increased the noradrenaline levels in the kidney in the WT mice when compared to the normal diet fed mice (Fig 5.20). All the TRPV1 KO mice (both HFD and normal diet fed mice) had low levels of noradrenaline level in the kidney when compared to the WT mice. The HFD WT mice showed significantly more noradrenaline levels than the HFD TRPV1 KO mice (p<0.001, Fig 5.20).



Figure 5.17. Effect of high (35%) fat diet on expression of TRPV1 (A) and CGRP (B) on aortic tissue using QPCR. Two reference genes (HRPT1 and B2M) were used to analysed data. N=6-7. C. plasma level of CGRP by CGRP ELISA (WT normal diet n=7, WT HFD n=8, KO normal diet n=5 and KO HFD n=8). Results were analysed by two-way ANOVA + Bonferroni's posthoc-test.

A	WT normal diet, n=7	WT high (35%) fat diet, n=8	TRPV1KO normal diet, n=5	TRPV1KO high (35%) fat diet, n=8
Endothelin-1 (pg/mg of protein)	15.1 ± 2.4	16.0 ± 2.7	14.7 ± 2.0	14.9 ± 2.2



Figure 5.18. The effect of a HFD on (A) plasma levels of endothelin-1 taken from WT and TRPV1 KO mice fed either a normal or HFD from 3-15 weeks of age (WT normal diet n=7, WT HFD n=8, KO normal diet n=5 and KO HFD n=8) and (B) gene expression of ET1 on aortic tissue. *=p<0.05 and **=p<0.01. Results were analysed by two-way ANOVA + Bonferroni's post-hoc-test.



Figure 5.19. Effect of high (35%) fat diet on expression of oxidase stress markers (Nox2, SOD and HO1) on aortic tissue using QPCR. Two reference genes (HRPT1 and B2M) were used to analysed data. *=p<0.05 and ***=p<0.001. N=6-7. Results are analysed by two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post-hoc-tests.



Figure 5.20. The effect of a HFD on noradrenaline levels in kidney tissue taken from WT and TRPV1 KO mice fed either a normal or HFD from 3-15 weeks of age. WT normal diet n=4, WT HFD n=4, KO normal diet n=4 and KO HFD n=8. Analysed by two-way ANOVA + Bonferroni's t-test. **=p<0.01 and ***=p<0.001.
5.4 Summary

There was a similar weight gain in both WT and TRPV1 KO mice after feeding with a normal diet. However HFD (35% of fat) for 12 weeks significantly induced obesity in both WT and TRPV1 KO mice when compared to their normal diet fed mice. There was no difference between HFD-WT and HFD-TRPV1 KO mice in terms of weight.

> The HFD significantly increased heart to tibia ratio in both WT and TRPV1 KO mice, indicating cardiac hypertrophy when compared with mice on a normal diet. In addition, the HFD induced enlargement of the size of mesenteric adipocytes in the WT mice but not in the TRPV1 KO mice, indicating an effect on adipocyte differentiation.

Both tail cuff plesthymography and telemetry revealed the same trend that both WT and TRPV1 KO have similar blood pressure levels under normal conditions, but HFD induced a hypertensive phenotype in the WT mice but not in the TRPV1 KO mice.

It was also demonstrated that HFD significantly induced aortic vascular hypertrophy in the WT mice but not in the TRPV1 KO mice.

> WT and TRPV1 KO mice had similar blood glucose levels after HFD for 12 weeks, when compared to those on normal diet. Both WT and TRPV1 KO mice, fed with HFD, resulted in significant glucose intolerance. However, the blood glucose of TRPV1 KO mice returned to baseline significantly faster than that of WT mice. This indicates that HFD-TRPV1 KO mice possess improved glucose tolerance when compared with HFD-WT mice.

Both immunohistochemistry and QPCR indicated that there was no significant difference in term of the expression of the inflammatory marker VCAM-1 between the different treatment groups.

> Use of myograph to study resistance vessel reactivity demonstrated no significant difference between the treatment groups in terms of their responsiveness to a vasoconstrictor agent phenylephrine, and vasodilators carbachol and CGRP.

Moreover, no significant difference was observed in term of the eNOS mRNA expression between the different treatment groups.

➤ Feeding with HFD for 12 weeks did not cause significant change in the mRNA expression of TRPV1, CGRP, NOX2 and HO-1. A significant increase in mRNA level of ET-1 in aortic tissues in HFD-WT mice were seen compared to both normal diet and HFD-TRPV1 KOs. Moreover, HFD induced greater SOD1 mRNA expression on aortic tissue compared to WT but not in the TRPV1 KO mice. Furthermore, HFD-WT mice demonstrated significantly higher levels of noradrenaline in the kidney when compared to the normal diet fed WT mice. Interestingly, the basal noradrenaline levels in the kidney were low in the TRPV1 KO mice.

5.5 Discussion

This study was designed to investigate the role of TRPV1 in the obesity associated hypertension induced by 12 weeks of HFD feeding in WT and TRPV1 KO mice. The reason for this was to determine whether HFD-WT mice would be protected from hypertension due to endogenous release of CGRP in this model as it is considered to be less 'aggressive' than the ATII model used in Chapter 4. Here we demonstrate that the HFD-WT mice displayed an enhanced metabolic syndrome, in terms of hypertension and glucose handling, when compared to the HFD TRPV1 KO mice. Thus, we did not observe a protective role for TRPV1.

Our current results confirmed that WT and TRPV1 KO mice developed similar weight gain between ages 3 to 15 weeks after feeding with HFD containing 35% of fat from lard. However, other studies have suggested that TRPV1 does affect weight gain. There are several studies where it has been concluded that TRPV1 is associated with weight loss (Zhang *et al.*, 2007; Gram *et al.*, 2007). For example, capsaicin-treatment (doses of capsaicin at 20, 30 and 50mg/kg, administered over three days) of Zucker rats (a model of the metabolic syndrome and T2D) led to less weight gain than the vehicle-treated Zucker rats over a three week period following treatment. However, after 3 weeks of the treatments, the body weight of capsaicin-treated rats increased significantly more than those of the vehicle-treated rats (Gram *et al.*, 2007). This treatment regime of capsaicin is likely to cause desensitisation of the TRPV1 channels on sensory nerves which may imply that loss of functional neuronal TRPV1 in rats leads to a greater increase in body weight than the vehicle-treated rats. Therefore, our current results agreed that depletion of TRPV1 did not protect mice from gaining weight with HFD feeding compared to the normal diet.

Secondly, our results revealed that HFD caused no significant effect on heart weight to tibia ratio between WT and TRPV1 KO mice. However, there was significant difference between HFD and normal diet fed mice. These results indicate that both WT and TRPV1 KO mice developed cardiac hypertrophy compared to their normal diet-fed counterparts. However, this study did demonstrate that WT mice showed a greater percentage of hypertrophied adipocytes, which agrees with the concept that functional

TRPV1 is implicated in adipocyte differentiation (Zhang *et al.*, 2007). In the current study, both WT and TRPV1 KO mice had similar adipose tissue weight but the WT mice possessed a higher percentage of larger adipocyte cell size, which indicated that the TRPV1 KO mice had more (albeit smaller) adipocytes than the WT mice. However the enlarged adipocytes in the WT mice could be problematic as hypertrophied adipocytes is one of the characteristics of dysfunctional adipose tissue in obesity (Hajer *et al.*, 2008). Moreover, recently a study in humans has shown that enlarged adipocyte cell size is one of the characteristics of adipose tissue metabolic dysfunction in non-obese individuals with low insulin sensitivity (Hammarstedt *et al.*, 2012).

Generally, this study provided surprising results as TRPV1 KO mice were protected against the HFD-induced increase in blood pressure compared to WT mice. In this study, blood pressure was measured by two methods. The tail cuff data suggested that hypertension had developed, while the telemetry data suggested that increased blood pressure was present at the end of the study, but had not reached the hypertensive threshold. It was discussed in chapter 4 that TRPV1 is believed to be protective by releasing vasodilator neuropeptides, such as CGRP, resulting in peripheral vasodilation (Fernandes et al., 2011). Therefore, I hypothesised that TRPV1 KOs would be lacking this protective vasodilator effect and suffer a worse hypertension after HFD. However this was not the case. The increase in HFD-induced blood pressure increase was mirrored by an effect of HFD on vascular hypertrophy in the WT mice but not in the TRPV1 KO mice. Moreover, the protein expression in the plasma and the mRNA expression in aorta showed that the CGRP was expressed similarly between HFD-WT and HFD-TRPV1 KO mice. These results indicated that the HFD-WT mice did not appear to have the TRPV1-CGRP protective pathway activated. These results led us to think about other mechanisms via which TRPV1 could be acting. Following on from the discussion of TRPV1 potentially mediating vascular constrictor activity (please see the discussion at Chapter 4), it is possible that this is one of the reasons for the increased blood pressure observed in HFD-WT but not TRPV1 KO mice. However, there are other possibilities.

In this study, it was also revealed that mRNA levels of ET-1 were significantly increased in the aorta from the HFD-WT mice than the WT normal diet mice or HFD-KO mice.

This could be one of the mechanisms why the HFD -WT mice developed hypertension but not the TRPV1 KO mice. There is evidence from other studies that link ET-1 levels with hypertension. The endothelin pathway is suggested to become functionally significant at an early stage in spontaneously hypertensive rats in which insulin resistance leads to impaired NO production in the vascular endothelium and enhanced ET-1 secretion (Potenza et al., 2005). This may reflect one pathophysiological mechanism in vascular beds that contributes to elevated peripheral vascular resistance and hypertension. Moreover, a recent study has revealed a mechanism by which TRPV1 activation leads to upregulation of the endothelin/ET_A-mediated pathway, which results in vasoconstriction leading to increased mean arterial pressure. Results showed that capsaic in increased mean arterial pressure in a dose-dependent manner (1 μ g/kg: 5.7±1.6, 10 μg/kg: 11.7±2.1, 20 μg/kg: 25.4±3.4, 100 μg/kg: 51.6±3.9%) in the WT mice when compared to the control mice, measured in anaesthetised mice following artery catheterization. This effect was not seen in the TRPV1 KO mice (Ohanyan et al., 2011). Inhibition of endothelin A receptors abolished the increase in blood pressure induced by capsaicin (Ohanyan et al., 2011). However in this chapter, the myography results revealed that constrictor and dilator responses to phenylephrine, CGRP and the endothelial-dependent dilator carbachol were similar, suggesting little vascular dysfunction at the mesenteric resistance vessel level at least. This was mirrored by the result of eNOS mRNA expression, which showed no significant difference between the treatment groups. However, when these experiments were being performed, I had yet to determine that ET-1 gene expression was affected by TRPV1 in our HFD model, where unfortunately I did not save tissue from the myography studies to determine the role of ET-1 directly.

In this study, we also demonstrated that using the glucose tolerance test the HFD-TRPV1 KO mice were able to reverse the high plasma glucose levels significantly quicker than the HFD WT mice (analysed by area under the curve). Our results are supported by those of Gram *et al.* who demonstrated that sensory nerve desensitisation by resiniferatoxin (a TRPV1 agonist, used at a concentration that causes desensitisation) improved oral glucose tolerance, which was accompanied by elevated plasma insulin levels (Gram *et al.*, 2005). The same group showed that desensitisation with capsaicin maintained the non-fasting glucose levels and 24 hour blood glucose profile in the physiological range. Furthermore, in an oral glucose tolerance study, the capsaicin-desensitised rats had lower fasting glucose levels but higher plasma insulin levels. Interestingly, such enhanced insulin secretion in capsaicin-treated rats was associated with reduced serum CGRP (Gram *et al.*, 2007). Thus, they suggested that the loss of CGRP-containing sensory fibres could prevent the deterioration of glucose homeostasis, mainly by reducing CGRP-mediated inhibition of insulin secretion. These results are supported by this current study as they suggested that the presence of TRPV1 enhanced glucose levels, which implies that removing the TRPV1-CGRP pathway may be beneficial in term of glucose tolerance.

We also investigated mRNA levels of oxidative stress markers (SOD, NOX2 and HO1) in the aorta. Significantly higher levels were found in HFD-WT extracts compared with HFD-TRPV1 KO mice in term of expression of SOD. Such an increase in SOD may be due to this anti-oxidant attempting to counteract oxidative stress which is known to increase blood pressure (Welch *et al.*, 2006).

Finally, I investigated the noradrenaline level within the kidney. We revealed that there was significantly higher level of noradrenaline in the HFD WT mice when compared to the WT normal diet mice. High levels of noradrenaline indicate high levels of sympathetic activity, which may contribute to the increased blood pressure in the WT mice. My results are partially supported by Moreira-Rodrigues *et al.* (2012) who demonstrated that mice fed with high fat high simple carbohydrate diet had insulin resistance and increased sympathetic tone with increased plasma noradrenaline levels (Moreira-Rodrigues *et al.*, 2012). Furthermore, recently Santoni *et al.* (2013) demonstrated a functional and structural cross-talk in cancer cells (PC3 cells) between α_{1d} -adrenergic receptor and TRPV1 receptor via a functional assay with different antagonists and confocal microscopy (Santoni *et al.*, abstract 2013). They demonstrated that noradrenaline stimulated proton release, calcium influx and cell proliferation in PC3 cells were completely reverted by the WS433 (α_{1d} -adrenergic receptor antagonist) and capsazepine (TRPV1 antagonist) given combination. This indicates that TRPV1 is working, in part, upstream of noradrenaline activities.

In conclusion, these results lead to the proposal that TRPV1 deletion (and potentially blockade) is beneficial in obesity-induced hypertension and vascular hypertrophy. Although I originally hypothesised a protective role of TRPV1, this is not supported by my findings. The precise mechanisms of the pro-hypertensive mechanisms are unknown but may involve non-neuronal TRPV1 channels, endothelin-1 and sympathetic nerves.

CHAPTER 6: GENERAL DISCUSSION

6.1 Hypertension: the present situation

Hypertension, as discussed in the introduction (chapter 1), remains a major public health problem and is a risk factor for many secondary cardiovascular diseases such as for atherosclerosis, one of the biggest killer in the western world (British Heart Foundation 2011). Therefore, it is important to understand the mechanisms underpinning the development of hypertension so that the underlying cause of the disease can be detected and treated more effectively than presently possible. Although there is no direct cause of essential hypertension, many factors lead to the increase in blood pressure. Obesity is one of the main factors where more than 85% of patients with hypertension also have body mass index greater than 25 (Aram et al., 2003). At present, several lines of evidence show that current blood pressure control methods are unsatisfactory in treated hypertensive patients. This is due to a variety of factors, for instance patients' poor compliance, insufficient use of combination drug treatment and real difficulties in achieving well controlled BP. Moreover, understanding the mechanisms involved in the development of hypertension is essential. Therefore, it is hoped that the investigation of mechanisms will allow a deeper insight and novel pharmacological approaches into the detection and treatment of hypertension. This thesis has hopefully provided more information into the development of hypertension and also suggested mechanisms by which we can protect against hypertension and vascular hypertrophy.

6.2 Major novel findings from the studies in this thesis

This thesis involved the study of vascular components of murine models of hypertension with two main topics. Firstly, the protective role of the CGRP-like peptide AM was investigated using smooth muscle selective RAMP2 (AM1 receptor component) up-regulated mice. Secondly, TRPV1 was studied, activation of which is known to release CGRP, using WT and TRPV1 KO mice.

The data obtained in chapter 3 of this thesis has shown for the first time that RAMP2 TG mice with up-regulation of the vascular smooth muscle RAMP2 levels, which correlates with raised levels of functional AM1 receptor, were protected against ATII

induced aortic vascular hypertrophy although the level of hypertension was similar to that in WT mice. The current study is novel also because in chapter 4 and 5 of this thesis I have demonstrated for the first time that the TRPV1 KO mice were protected against the hypertension and aortic vascular hypertrophy induced either by ATII or HFD feeding (which will be discussed in details in the later part of this discussion section). These findings provide evidence of new mechanisms involved in the pathophysiology of hypertension and of factors involving the CGRP like peptide AM and the sensory nerve receptor TRPV1 (that when activated releases CGRP).

6.2.1 AM

AM, a member of the CGRP family of peptides, is a vasodilator. This project provides an important insight in that the vascular smooth muscle AM1 receptor (CL/RAMP2) plays a key protective vascular role *in vivo* in the ATII-induced hypertension model. After infusion with ATII, the RAMP2 TG mice did not differ from WT mice in terms of the magnitude of the raised systemic blood pressure observed. However, the RAMP2 TG mice were protected against ATII–induced aortic vascular hypertrophy mainly via preventing smooth muscle cell proliferation. This finding was supported by the study of VSMCs *in vitro*. The cell proliferation study demonstrated that ATII significantly increased cell number in the WT VSMCs but not in RAMP2 TG cells, which provides evidence of an anti-proliferative function of AM by raising levels of functional AM1 receptor. Moreover, the observed vascular hypertrophy in this part of the thesis was also accompanied by increased inflammatory markers (VCAM-1 and MCP-1). Overall this novel data provides evidence that up-regulation of RAMP2, and therefore raised levels of the AM1 receptor plays a novel protective role in ATII induced aortic vascular remodeling.

6.2.2 Role of AM in hypertensive models induced by ATII

The role of AM in ATII induced hypertensive models has been studied before using AM transgenic mice with lower endogenous AM levels ($AM^{+/-}$) or with overexpressing AM level (Niu *et al.*, 2003; Niu *et al.*, 2004; Caron *et al.*, 2007). Those studies illustrated that AM plays a protective role in ATII infusion induced diseases, such as cardiovascular hypertrophy, renal dysfunction, cardiac hypertrophy, and fibrosis without affecting the blood pressure. Here, in this thesis for the first time, by introducing smooth

muscle targeted RAMP2 overexpression we demonstrate the protective function of the AM1 receptor against aortic vascular hypertrophy and inflammation induced by ATII infusion. Thus, the current study has revealed the important role of the smooth muscle AM1 receptor, which may represent a useful new target for the treatment of cardiovascular diseases.

6.2.3 Potential therapeutic role of AM

AM is known as a vasodilator and plays a generally protective and beneficial role to the cells and tissues. Indeed, in *in vitro* experimental studies, AM suppressed the hypertrophy of cardiomyocytes and proliferation of fibroblasts (Tsurude *et al.*, 1998; Tsurude *et al.*, 1999). The current study demonstrated that AM inhibited VSMC proliferation *in vitro* induced by ATII mainly via upregulating RAMP2 and as a consequence raised functional AM1 receptor levels. *In vivo* experiments have also showed that the infusion of AM plays a protective role in left ventricular remodeling after ischemia (Nakamura *et al.*, 2002; Okumura *et al.*, 2003). These findings indicate that AM administration may benefit patients who have myocardial infarction. However, AM has a short half-life in the plasma that this limits the systemic infusion of AM as therapy. Therefore, the strategy of AM gene delivery hopefully will extend the beneficial actions of AM as discussed above using transgenic mice (Niu *et al.*, 2003, 2004 and Caron *et al.*, 2007). More studies are required in order to better utilise the protective role of AM for therapy.

Although AM has an important therapeutic role, few studies have been able to associate with its RAMP receptor components in specific cell or tissue types. In this thesis, my data provided evidence that smooth muscle AM1 plays an important protective role against vascular hypertrophy caused during the development of hypertension, therefore providing evidence that the vascular AM1 receptor may be a potential and novel target for the treatment of vascular hypertrophy by tissue-specific targeting of the AM1 receptor via gene delivery or smooth muscle-specific means.

6.2.4. CGRP in ATII-induced hypertension

The role of CGRP (α CGRP), one of the CGRP family peptides like AM, in mediating the blood pressure under both normal physiological conditions and during the onset of

hypertension has been investigated extensively and is well documented (Smillie & Brain SD, 2011). In our group, the role of CGRP in the ATII-induced hypertension has been investigated (Smillie, 2012) using α CGRP KO mice. We, for the first time, demonstrated that α CGRP KO mice are more susceptible to the development and severity of hypertension induced by ATII infusion for 14 days. Such elevated increased blood pressure in the CGRP KO mice was also associated with an enhanced aortic inflammation and vascular remodeling. These results provide evidence for a protective role of α CGRP in the development of hypertension induced by ATII, which provides evidence for the potential development of new drugs for treatment of hypertension.

6.2.5. The mechanisms of AM and CGRP in protecting against hypertension

AM is 3-30 times less potent vasodilator than CGRP. The mechanisms involved in the vascular relaxation and anti-proliferation of AM against hypertension are different with regards to both species and vascular beds. Although they are not completely understood, it is suggested that it involves smooth muscle cell located CGRP receptors, in addition to AM receptors. As mentioned in the introduction (chapter 1), the CGRP receptor is composed of CL and RAMP1, while CL with RAMP2 produces the AM1 receptor and CL with RAMP3 produce a CGRP/AM2 receptor. It was shown that AM can act via CGRP receptors located on vascular smooth muscle cells to cause vasodilatation. This would lead to increasing cAMP levels and activation of a protein kinase A-dependent pathway (Nakamura et al., 1995). Interestingly, this pathway is also thought to mediate AM1 receptor-mediated effects that lead to activation of the cAMP/protein kinase A-dependent pathway. Moreover, AM can also act via the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K)/Akt-NO synthase dependent pathway (Brain & Grant 2004, Ishimitsu et al., 2006). These AM responses could then be the mechanisms observed in my studies with vascular smooth muscle localised AM1 receptors, rather than any effect of AM on CGRP receptors.

CGRP is the most potent vasodilator to date (Smillie & Brain SD, 2011), with its vasodilator activity predominantly mediated by CGRP binding to its receptor on the membrane of both VSMCs and the endothelium of blood vessels. Such binding stimulates either endothelium dependent or independent mechanisms triggering a rise in cAMP thereby causing vasodilatation (Brain and Grant, 2004). It has been suggested

that CGRP suppresses the proliferation of VSMC together with an increase of the cAMP (Li *et al.*, 1997). More recently CGRP has been shown to inhibit VSMC proliferation induced by ATII (Qin *et al.*, 2004; Fang *et al.*, 2011), which was believed to be blocking the MAPKs and NF-KB pathways. However the exact mechanism of CGRP regulating the proliferation of VSMCs remains unclear. Certainly from the studies carried out in this group with the ATII model, evidence was found for an effect of CGRP on blood pressure but not for AM acting via the AM1 receptor.

Overall, there is similarity in the mechanisms of CGRP and AM induced relaxation and anti-proliferation. This may be because they all belong to CGRP family peptides and act via the same G protein-linked receptor (CL).

6.2.6. Release of endogenous AM and CGRP

AM is widely expressed in a range of organs and cell types (see the chapter 1 introduction). The stimulation and release of AM has been examined in isolated and/or cultured endothelial cells, vascular smooth muscle cells and cardiomyocytes (Ishimitsu *et al.*, 2006). AM production is up-regulated by several factors including oxidative stress, pro-inflammatory cytokines (such as IL-1 and TNF α), hypoxia, RAS and the sympathetic nervous systems (Beltowski and Jamroz 2004; Ishimitsu *et al.*, 2006). However, there is not a clear single mechanism that primarily upregulates AM, all these factors are very general.

CGRP is distributed widely throughout the central and peripheral nervous systems. In the periphery, it is primarily expressed within sensory neurons, specifically unmyelinated C-fibres and myelinated $A\bar{o}$ -fibres (Brain and Grant, 2004, Smillie & Brain SD, 2011). It is well charaterised that TRPV1 activation on sensory neurons leads to the downstream release of CGRP (Brain SD 1997).

Therefore, it is difficult to selectively stimulate endogenous AM release in our models. However, activation of TRPV1 receptor provides the possibility of stimulation of the endogenous release of CGRP. It may be one of the reasons why there has been a large interest to investigate the role of TRPV1 in different conditions in recent years.

6.3 TRPV1

Previous novel findings from first part of this thesis (protective role of AM1 receptor) and Smillie's PhD project (Smillie, 2012, protective role of α CGRP in ATII-induced hypertension) form my basis for the interest of the second part of my PhD – to investigate an endogenous mechanism via which either AM or CGRP may be released. An evaluation of these mechanisms lead me to consider that activation of TRPV1 may be the most direct mechanism to study, especially as WT and TRPV1 KO mice were available.

6.3.1 TRPV1 activation and neuropeptides release

As discussed in the general introduction (chapter 1), TRPV1 can be activated/sensitised by a number of different endogenous compounds, such as anandamide, protons (pH<6), nerve growth factor (NGF) tachykinins (Deng & Li 2005), lipoxygenase products also known as endovanilloids and other fatty acids (van der Stelt and Di Marzo, 2004). Activation of afferent neuronal TRPV1 causes the opening of the central pore which is permeable to the influx of extracellular cations and calcium. This results in the depolarization of the neuronal membrane and causes the subsequent release of sensory neuropeptides, including CGRP and substance P. As discussed previously, CGRP is a potent vasodilator and plays a protective role in several hypertension disease models (Smillie and Brain 2011). Therefore I believed that activation of TRPV1 leading to the release of CGRP would cause vasodilatation, and thus should protect in the hypertensive models.

6.3.2 TRPV1 in hypertension

The peripheral vascular system is widely innervated both by sympathetic and capsaicin-sensitive sensory nerves, which play an important role in mediating vascular tone via releasing vasoactive neurotransmitters. Among the vasodilators involved (e.g. nitric oxide and prostacyclin etc), CGRP released following TRPV1 activation may down-regulate the raised blood pressure in hypertensive models. Indeed it has been shown that rutaecarpine (a well known Chinese herbal medicine Wu-Chu-Yu) was able to stimulate the release of CGRP by activation of TRPV1 to protect in phenol-induced or 2K1C hypertensive rats (Deng *et al.*, 2004). Furthermore, in high salt diet fed rats, capsaicin induced a dose-dependent decrease in blood pressure (Wang and Wang

2006). The effect of capsaicin in this model has been supported by further studies which showed that i.v. infusion of capsazepine increases systolic blood pressure in those rats (Wang and Wang 2006). These observations suggest that in rats, TRPV1 protects against the hypertension, probably through release of CGRP.

The contribution of TRPV1 to the hypotensive effect *in vivo* is still equivocal especially as observed in studies using TRPV1 KO and WT mice. Hypotension was also observed with the administration of the proposed TRPV1 agonist anandamide, which were almost completely abolished in the presence of capsazepine (Wang *et al.*, 2007). However Pacher *et al.* (2004) demonstrated that the predominant hypotensive effects of anandamide were similar in TRPV1 KO and TRPV1 WT mice, and were completely prevented by a CB1 receptor antagonist. These results suggest that the hypotensive effect of anandamide *in vivo* is regulated by the CB1 receptor but not by TRPV1. Moreover, in a separate study where TRPV1 KO and WT mice were made hypertensive with DOCA salt, no difference in blood pressure was seen between genotypes despite more extensive renal end organ damage in TRPV1 KO mice compared to WT counterparts (Wang *et al.*, 2008b). Thus, the general hypothesis that TRPV1 activation results in the release of vasodilator CGRP and this is central in hypertension may be flawed, although this was my hypothesis for the studies designed to investigate models involving TRPV1 where endogenous CGRP may be involved.

6.3.3 Role of TRPV1 in hypertensive models induced by ATII or HFD

The investigation of the role of TRPV1 in hypertensive models induced by ATII or HFD in this thesis, using TRPV1 KO and WT mice, showed surprising and interesting results. My data showed that TRPV1 KO mice were partially protected against the hypertension and vascular hypertrophy induced by ATII. This 'partial' effect may be due to the nature of the ATII model (extreme and aggressive). Data indicated up-regulation of kidney tissue levels of CGRP in the WT mice but we assume that it was not able to protect against such an aggressive increase in blood pressure in response to ATII.

Therefore, we moved to a less extreme hypertensive model – obesity-induced hypertension. Here we demonstrate that global knock out of TRPV1 indicated a beneficial phenotype against hypertension and vascular hypertrophy induced by HFD.

Such protection in the TRPV1 KO mice was accompanied by an observed protection in term of glucose tolerance.

Overall the findings from this thesis were against my original hypothesis (TRPV1 protects in hypertension) but provided evidence for a novel insight into the complex role of TRPV1. Further investigations are required in order to fully understand the mechanisms. However, these findings lead to a further insight as follows.

6.3.4. Comparison of the finding with published literature.

As previously mentioned, the results discussed in this thesis are novel. To our knowledge, no other group has yet published on the role of TRPV1 on ATII-induced or obesity-induced hypertension using TRPV1 KO mice.

6.3.4.1. TRPV1 and ATII-induced hypertension

It is well documented that because CGRP is a potent vasodilator, that activation of TRPV1 causes release of CGRP which should theoretically protect against the augmenting effects of the RAS system on blood pressure (Deng & Li et al, 2005, Szallasi et al., 2007). Indeed, a study had shown that rats with capsaicin-depleted sensory nerves exhibited a higher mean arterial pressure than control rats when ATII (0.216 mg/kg/day) was administered via chronic mini-pump infusion (Wu et al., 2000) for 14 days, which suggested a protective role of sensory nerves in attenuating the elevated blood pressure initiated by ATII. In our model, we observed that global TRPV1 KO mice were protected against hypertension and vascular hypertrophy following ATII infusion for 14 days. We did observe an increase in kidney levels of CGRP in the WT mice after ATII infusion but apparently this was insufficient to mediate protection. Moreover, there is increasing evidence for the presence of non-neuronal TRPV1 and its constrictor properties. This may contribute to the increased blood pressure and compensate for CGRP-induced vasodilator activity in this model. However, the mechanism of how TRPV1 mediates the blood pressure in ATII model is still unclear. More experiments are required.

6.3.4.2 TRPV1 and obesity-induced hypertension

Several studies have investigated the role of TRPV1 in obesity and/or diabetic conditions via long term treatment with capsaicin (Gram et al., 2007, Yang et al., 2010), a TRPV1 antagonist (Tanaha et al., 2011) or TRPV1 KO mice (Motter et al., 2008, Yang et al,., 2010 Ma et al., 2011). However, we have data demonstrated novel data where TRPV1 deletion is associated with protection against obesity-induced hypertension and aortic vascular hypertrophy by HFD feeding. Our results on body weight gain agree with Motter et al. (2008) that both WT and TRPV1 KO mice had similar body weight gain after HFD feeding. Moreover, we showed that TRPV1 KO have improving glucose tolerance. This finding was supported by Gram et al.,(2007) and Tanaka et al., (2011) who applied capsaicin denervation in Zucker diabetic rat and TRPV1 antagonist in ob/ob diabetic mice respectively to show the anti-diabetic pharmacological effect of blocking TRPV1 signal. Yang et al (2010) showed that dietary capsaicin consumption can reduce blood pressure in normal conditions and such an effect was not seen in the TRPV1 deficient mice. However, it is noted that chronic dietary capsaicin will increase plasma levels of capsaicin and consequently result in strong agonism of all accessible nerve located TRPV1 receptors. There is also the complicating factor that chronic capsaicin pre-treatment can desensitise TRPV1 receptors. Therefore, such an effect of reduced blood pressure may involve other neuronal TRPV1 co-located receptors such as arterial baroreceptors. Further studies are required to understand the multiple TRPV1 actions and their role in mediating blood pressure. Our study focused on the role of TRPV1 in obesity induced hypertension which is specific to the disorder of endocrinology system. Therefore it is very difficult to accurately compare results with Yang et al., (2010).

6.3.5. Possible mechanisms of TRPV1 in mediating increased blood pressureThe findings from this thesis have led me to suggest possible mechanisms by whichTRPV1 may be mediating increased blood pressure.

The first possible mechanism could be via the non-neuronal TRPV1 pathway (Fig 6.1). There is increasing evidence showing the constriction function caused by non-neuronal TRPV1 (Keeble *et al.*, 2006; Kark *et al.*, 2008 and Czikora *et al.*, 2012). As mentioned before, Keele *et al.* (2006) have demonstrated TRPV1-mediated vasoconstriction in the

WT mouse knee joint, but not in TRPV1 KOs. Moreover both Kark *et al.*, (2008) and Czikora *et al.*, (2012) demonstrated the exciting and constriction function of nonneuronal TRPV1 using skeletal muscle with surgical sensory denervation on skeletal muscle arterioles obtained from WT or TRPV1 KO rats. Those studies support my findings that the observed increased blood pressure in the WT may be mediated by non-neuronal TRPV1. Therefore, the lost function of non-neuronal TRPV1 may be beneficial for the hypertension induced by HFD (please refer to the chapter 4 and 5 for discussion in details).



Figure 6.1: Proposed mechanism by which blood pressure is mediated via the non-neuronal TRPV1 pathway as compared with the neuronal pathway.

The up-regulation of ET-1 mRNA levels in aorta suggest the second possible mechanism, which could be via the endothelin pathway (please refer to the discussion in chapter 5 for details). It was shown that endothelin potentiates TRPV1 via a protein kinase C dependent mechanism (Plant *et al.*, 2007). It was also demonstrated that

activation of TRPV1 by capsaicin caused increased blood pressure in anaesthetised mice following artery catheterization, which was abolished by antagonising the endothelin A receptor (Ohanyan *et al.*, 2011). These findings were further supported when cultured endothelial cells exposed to capsaicin, it increased endothelin production, which was attenuated by inhibiting TRPV1 or endothelin-converting enzyme (Ohanyan *et al.*, 2011). These findings support the proposal of the second possible mechanism that activation of TRPV1 may lead to release of endothelin from endothelial cells, which causes vasoconstriction via endothelin A receptor. (Fig 6.2)



Figure 6.2: Proposed mechanism by which blood pressure is mediated via the endothelin pathway.

A third possible mechanism may involve the sympathetic system. Indeed in obese patients, total noradrenaline spillover is increased, which indicates elevated levels of sympathetic activity (Esler, 2011). Studies indicate that excess weight gain is associated with increased sympathetic nervous system activation (especially renal sympathetic activity) and that it contributes to the development of hypertension in obese humans and animal models of diet induced obesity (Davy *et al.*, 2009, Hall *et al.*, 2000). Moreover Scott *et al.*, (2000) demonstrated that blockage of the sympathetic nervous system with hexamethonium (ganglionic blocker) caused a significant 196

decrease in mean arterial pressure in obese zucker rats (Scott *et al.*, 2000). This literature supports a proposed sympathetic pathway mechanism. My findings of low kidney noradrenaline levels in the TRPV1 KO mice indicate low renal sympathetic activities, which may help to prevent the increased blood pressure induced by obesity.

In conclusion, obesity is the most common cause of human hypertension and it is a complex autoimmune mediated disease. Therefore the above suggested mechanisms may play a part but further investigations are required.

6.3.6. Future work

In order to better understand the exact mechanism behind the findings presented in this thesis, several experimental suggestions are now made. Firstly, as mRNA data indicates increased ET-1 levels in the aorta, investigation of protein expression of ET-1 in the aorta and other organs like the kidney will provide more convincing evidence of its presence. The ET_A antagonist can be applied to block the constrictive effect induced by ET-1, and to investigate whether ET_A antagonist can reduce the evelated blood pressure and vascular inflammation induced by HFD feeding in the WT mice. If ET-1 does play a functional role in the hypertension induced by obesity, ET_A antagonists should be able to prevent or attenuate the increased blood pressure in the WT mice with the HFD feeding.

Secondly, it has been discussed before that the metabolic mechanisms are sympathetically driven. Therefore further investigation of the involvement of the sympathetic nervous system in the development of hypertension induced by HFD feeding is important. The activities of sympathetic nervous system can be investigated through study of noradrenaline levels in different organs such as heart and aorta. The involvement of the sympathetic nervous system can also be tested by applying blockers of the sympathetic nervous system to the WT mice to check whether the increased blood pressure in the WT can be prevented. If the sympathetic nervous system does contribute to the development of hypertension in the WT mice after HFD feeding, it indicates an important link between TRPV1 activities and sympathetic activaties. Therefore we may consider whether or not removing the TRPV1 activities can influence/control the activities of the sympathetic nervous system in metabolic

conditions, which may be novel and benefical for other metabolic-linked sympathetic drived diseases, such as renal failure in diabetic patients.

Thirdly and most importantly, it is important to test for involvement of non-neuronal TRPV1. I believe that the smooth muscle TRPV1 expression is likely to be responsible for the constriction, which contributes to the development of hypertension during the ATII infusion and HFD feeding. This hypothesis could be confirmed with conditional (tissue selective) TRPV1 KO mice. If the VSMC selective TRPV1 KO mice could be developed, then they can be characterised after HDF study. If my hypothesis is correct then those VSMC selected TRPV1 KO mice should show similar or maybe a better control of blood pressure when compared with the global TRPV1 KO mice. Moreover conditional TRPV1 antagonists which should exert the same effects as conditional TRPV1 KO mice, Potentially this may become a breakthrough in terms of the pharmacological prevention of obesity-induced metabolic syndrome with lower vascular inflammatory side effects than normally happens after a prolonged period of HFD feeding.

6.3.7. Potential therapeutic role of TRPV1

TRPV1 is an interesting therapeutic target due to its complex role in mediating diseases. There may be two directions for TRPV1 in drug development, namely TRPV1 agonists to activate and desensitise the channel, and inactivation using antagonists (Wong & Gavva 2009, Knotlkova *et al.*, 2008). Agonists can block the whole nerve terminal, which may be more potent and beneficial for pain treatment (such as with capsaicin creams), while antagonists selectively block TRPV1 function. Indeed, choice of agonist or antagonist therapy may be disease dependent. Recently many TRPV1 antagoinsts are currently under investigation, especially for treatments for a range of painful conditions via blocking the TRPV1 activation. For example, A-995662, a potent and selective TRPV1 antagonist, shows its potential for treatment against osteoarthritic pain in rat by reduction of CGRP and glutamate production from spinal cord (Puttfarcken et al., 2010). In vivo experiements have demonstrated that JTS-653, a potent TRPV1 antagonist, showed an antihyperalgesic effect but with transiently increased temperature in rat (Kitagawa et al., 2012). Indeed acute increase in body temperature (hyperthermia) had been known as adverse effects of TRPV1 antagonist (Gavva et al.,

2007, Othman et al., 2011, Kitagawa et al., 2012). This suggests that TRPV1 plays an important role in the maintenance of body temperature. However some TRPV1 antagonists did not show the hyperthermia effect in rats studies, such as AMG8562 (Lehto et al., 2008) and AS1928370 (Watabiki et al., 2010). It suggests the possibility of selective TRPV1 antagonist may solve the hyperthermia problem. At the same time, the results presented within this thesis suggest that pharmacological down-regulation of non-neuronal TRPV1 receptor may be therapeutically useful. If my hypothesis is correct, antagonists to selectively block the TRPV1 receptor may be beneficial for controlling the increased blood pressure and vascular inflammation induced by obesity. Therefore the therapeutic potential of TRPV1 is high, but more investigations are needed to understand more about the role of TRPV1 in different conditions.

6.4 Comparison with hypotheses

As previously mentioned, my original hypothesis was that both AM1 (via smooth muscle cell selective up-regulation of RAMP2) and TRPV1 (via vasodilator action of released CGRP) would play protective roles in the ATII-induced hypertension model. Interestingly, I found that up-regulation of the AM1 receptor was able to protect mice from vascular hypertrophy but not hypertension induced by ATII. This finding is consistent with the current literature (see also the discussion in the chapter 3). However, TRPV1 was not able to protect in the ATII model with WT and TRPV1 KO mice. In contrast, deletion of TRPV1 revealed a beneficial effect. I also investigated the role of TRPV1 in a less extreme hypertension model (obesity-induced hypertension), where again TRPV1 KO mice but not the WT mice were protected against the hypertension and vascular hypertrophy induced by HFD. However, there are some indications in the literature that this may occur (see above), also that TRPV1 may have directly deleterious effects on blood pressure, independently of CGRP.

6.5 Limitation of the study

There are possible limitations of the studies in my thesis. My studies were based on using transgenic mice, either tissue selective upregulating RAMP2 or globally knocking out the TRPV1. Therefore if suitable agonists or antagonists could be also investigated to test the hypotheses, it will potentially help to draw the conclusion in this thesis. On another hand, there are some methodological limitations. Sample size was low in

certain analysis, such as the ELISA for CGRP. Therefore the increase of the sample size would have provided more convincing data.

6.6 Conclusion

In conclusion, this thesis provides interesting and novel findings about functional AM1 and TRPV1 in hypertension models induced either by ATII or HFD. The findings reveal a protective role of functional smooth muscle AM1 receptor against the vascular inflammation and hypertrophy which occurs during the development of ATII induced hypertension. Moreover, the results of this thesis are novel in that they reveal a protective role of deletion of TRPV1 in the development of hypertension and vascular hypertrophy in ATII-induced hypertension or obesity-induced hypertension models, which is against my original hypothesis. Further experiments are required to elucidate the mechanisms behind each of these findings specifically as to why a potential protective effect of CGRP is not observed as a consequence of probable TRPV1 activation. However, it is hoped that these findings have advanced our knowledge of both the AM1 receptor and TRPV1 receptor, and can be utilised in the development of fundamental knowledge with respect to mechanisms involved in hypertension and also in the future in novel approaches for the treatment of hypertension.

REFERENCES

AGAPITOV AV, CORREIA MLG, SINKEY CA, HAYNES WG. 2008. Dissociation between sympathetic nerve traffic and sympathetically mediated vascular tone in normotensive human obesity. Hypertension; 52: 687–695.

AKIBA Y, KATO S, KATSUBE K, NAKAMURA M, TAKEUCHI K, ISHII H, HIBI T. 2004. Transient receptor potential vanilloid subfamily 1 expressed in pancreatic islet beta cells modulates insulin secretion in rats. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2004 Aug 13;321(1):219-25.

ALEXANDER. S, MATHIE A. PETERS J. 2008. BJP Guide to Receptors and Channels. Nature Publishing Group, London.

ALONSO-GALICIA M, BRANDS MW, ZAPPE DH, HALL JE. 1996. hypertension in obese zucker rats. role of angiotensin ii and adrenergic activity. hyperension 28:10447-1054.

ALVAREZ GE, BESKE SD, BALLARD TP, DAVY KP. 2002. Sympathetic neural activation in visceral obesity. Circulation.;106:2533-6.

AMARA SG, JONAS V, ROSENFELD MG., ONG ES., EVANS RM., 1982. Alternative RNA processing in calcitonin gene expression generates mRNAs encoding different polypeptide products. Nature 298,240-244.

ANDERSON EA, BALOU TW., HOFFMAN RP., SINKEY CA., MARK AL. 1992. Insulin increases sympathetic activity but not blood pressure in borderline hypertensive humans. Hypertension; 19: 621–627.

ANDERSON EA, SINKEY CA, LAWTON WJ, MARK AL. 1989. Elevated sympathetic nerve activity in borderline hypertensive humans. Evidence from direct intraneural recordings. Hypertension. Aug;14(2):177-83.

CHOBANIAN AV, BAKRIS GL, BLACK HR, CUSHMAN WC, GREEN LC, IZZO JL, JR, JONES DW, MATERSON BJ, OPARIL S, WRIGHT JT, JR, ROCCELLA EJ. 2003. The National High Blood Pressure Education Program Coordinating Committee Seventh report of the joint national committee on prevention, detection, evaluation, and treatment of high blood pressure. Hypertension.

ARULMANI U, SCHUIJT MP, HEILIGERS JP, WILLEMS EW, VILLALÓN CM, SAXENA PR, 2004. Effects of the calcitonin gene-related peptide (CGRP) receptor antagonist BIBN4096BS on alpha-CGRP-induced regional haemodynamic changes in anaesthetised rats. Basic Clin Pharmacol Toxicol. 94, 291-7.

AVELINO A, CRUZ C, NAGY I, CRUZ F, 2002. Vanilloid receptor 1 expression in the rat urinary tract. Neuroscience 109, 787–798.

BABIN J, SACKETT M, DELAGE C, LEBEL M, 2005. "The Ask-Upmark kidney: a curable cause of hypertension in young patients". Journal of human hypertension 19 (4): 315–316

BADYAL DK, LATA H, DADHICH A P. 2003 Animal models of hypertension and effect of drugs. Indian J. Pharmacol. 35 349–362

BAGLIONI P, MASCITELLI L, PEZZETTA F, 2007. Questioning the leading role of angiotensin receptor blockers in the management of hypertension. Int J Clin Pract. 61, 1420

BARWELL J, GINGELL JJ, WATKINS HA, ARCHBOLD JK, POYNER DR. HAY DL. 2012. Calcitonin and calcitonin receptor-like receptors: common themes with family B GPCRs? British Journal of Pharmacology . 166 51–65

BARWELL J, MILLER PS, DONNELLY D, POYNER DR. 2010. Mapping interaction sites within the N-terminus of the calcitonin gene-related peptide receptor; the role of residues 23–60 of the calcitonin receptor-like receptor. Peptides 31: 170–176.

BAYLIE AND BRAYDEN. 2011 TRPV channels and vascular function. Acta Physiol, 203, 99-116. The NHS Information Centre LS. Statistics on obesity, physical activity and diet: England.

BELL D, CAMPBELL M, FERGUSON M, SAYERS L, DONAGHY L, O'REGAN A, JEWHURST V, HARBINSON M, 2012 . AM1-receptor-dependent protection by intermedin of human vascular and cardiac non-vascular cells from ischaemia-reperfusion injury. J. Physiol 590.5 1181-1197.

BELL D, CAMPBELL M, WANG X, EARLE JA P, COSBY SL, MCDERMOTT B, 2010. Adrenomedullin gene delivery is carioprotective in a model of chronic nitric oxide deficieny combining pressure overload, oxidative stress and cariomyocyte hypertrophy. Cell Physiol Biochem;26:383-394. BELL D, MCDERMOTT BJ, 1996. Calcitonin gene-related peptide in the cardiovascular system: characterization of receptor populations and their (patho)physiological significance Pharmacol Rev, 48, pp. 253–288

BELL D, MCDERMOTT BJ. Intermedin (adrenomedullin-2): a novel counter-regulatory peptide in the cardiovascular and renal systems. Br J Pharmacol. 2008 Mar;153 Suppl 1:S247-62.

BEVAN S, DOCHERTY R, 1993 Cellular Mechanisms of the Action of Capsaicin. In: Capsaicin in the Study of Pain (ed. Wood, J.), 27-44. Academic Press.

BELTOWSKI J, JAMROZ A, 2004. Adrenomedullin – What do we know 10 years since its discovery? Pol. J. Pharmacol. 56(1):5-27.

BIANCHI BR, LEE CH, JARVIS MF, EL KOUHEN R, MORELAND RB, FALTYNEK CR, PUTTFARCKEN PS, 2006.Modulation of human TRPV1 receptor activity by extracellular protons and host cell expression system. Eur. J. Pharmacol. 537, 20–30.

BOESEN E. I., POLLOCK D. M. 2007 Effect of chronic IL-6 infusion on acute pressor responses to vasoconstrictors in mice. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol, 293, H1745-H1749.

BOSSALLER C, REITHER K, HEHLERT-FRIEDRICH C, AUCH-SCHWELK W, GRAF K, GRÄFE M, FLECK E 1992. "In vivo measurement of endothelium-dependent vasodilation with substance P in man". Herz 17 (5): 284–90

BURG M, ZAHM DS, KNUEPFER MM,1994. Intrathecal capsaicin enhances one-kidney renal wrap hypertension in the rat. Journal of the automomic nervous system. 50(2):189-199.

BURGESS GM, MULLANEY I, MCNEILL M, DUNN PM, RANG HP. 1989. Second messengers involved in the mechanism of action of bradykinin in sensory neurons in culture. J Neurosci.;9:3314–3325.

BRAIN SD. 1997. Sensory neuropeptides: their role in inflammation and wound healing. Immunopharmacology. Oct;37(2-3):133-52.

BRAIN SD, GRANT AD. 2004. Vascular actions of calcitonin gene-related peptide and adrenomedullin. Physiol Rev.; 84: 903–934.

BRAIN SD, TIPPINS JR, MORRIS HR, MACINTYRE I, WILLIAMS TJ, 1986. Potent vasodilator activity of calcitonin gene-related peptide in human skin. J. Invest. Dermatol. 87,533-536.

BRAIN SD, WILLIAMS TJ, TIPPINS JR, MORRIS HR, MACINTYRE I, (1985). Calcitonin generelated peptide is a potentvasodilator. Nature 313, 54-56.

BRANCA F, NIKOGOSIAN H, LOBSTEIN T, 2007. The challenge of obesity in the WHO European Region and the Strategies for Response.

BRODAL, PER. 2004. The Central Nervous System: Structure and Function (3 ed.). Oxford University Press US. pp. 369–396

BROWN IJ, TZOULAKI I, CANDEIAS V, ELLIOTT P. . 2009. Salt intakes around the world: Implications for public health. International Journal of Epidemiology, ,38:791–813

CAI Y, XU MJ, TENG X, ZHOU YB, CHEN L, ZHU Y, WANG X, TANG CS, QI YF, 2010. Intermedin inhibits vascular calcification by increasing the level of matrix gammacarboxyglutamic acid protein. Cardiovasc Res. 85, 864-73.

CARON K, HAGAMAN J, NISHIKIMI T, KIM HS, SMITHIES O, 2007. Adrenomedullin gene expression differences in mice do not affect blood pressure but modulate hypertension induced pathology in males. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A.;104:3420-3425.

CARON KM, SMITHIES O 2001 Extreme hydrops fetalis and cardiovascular abnormalities in mice lacking a functional adrenomedullin gene. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 98:615–619

CATERINA MJ, JULIUS D; 2001. The vanilloid receptor: a molecular gateway to the pain pathway. Annu Rev Nuerosci 24:487-517.

CATERINA MJ, LEFFLER A, MALMBERG AB, MARTIN WJ, TRAFTON J, PETERSEN ZEITZ KR, KOLTZENBURG M, BASBAUM AI, JULIUS D. 2000 Impaired nociception and pain sensation in mice lacking the capsaicin receptor. Science288:306–313.

CATERINA MJ, SCHUMACHER MA, TOMINAGA M, ROSEN TA, LEVINE JD, JULIUS D 1997. "The capsaicin receptor: a heat-activated ion channel in the pain pathway". Nature 389 (6653): 816–24. CATT KJ, MENDELSOHN FA, MILLAN MA, AGUILERA G 1984.. "The role of angiotensin II receptors in vascular regulation". J. Cardiovasc. Pharmacol. 6 Suppl 4: S575–S586

CAVANAUGH DJ, CHESLER AT, JACKSON AC, SIGAL YM, YAMANAKA H, GRANT R, O'DONNELL D, NICOLL RA, SHAH NM, JULIUS D, BASBAUM AI. (2011) Trpv1 reporter mice reveal highly restricted brain distribution and functional expression in arteriolar smooth muscle cells. J Neurosci. Mar 30;31(13):5067-77.

CHAKRAVARTY P, SUTHAR TP, COPPOCK HA, NICHOLL CG, BLOOM SR, LEGON S, SMITH DM. 2000. CGRP and AM binding correlates with transcript levels for calcitonin receptorlike receptor (CRLR) and receptor activity modifying proteins (RAMPs) in rat tissues. Br J Pharmacol 130(1), 189–195.

CHAO J, JIN L, LIN KF, AND CHAO L. 1997. Adrenomedullin gene delivery reduces blood pressure in spontaneously hypertensive rats. Hypertens Res 20: 269–277.

CHEN CW, LEE ST, WU WT, FU WM, HO FM, LIN WW. 2003. Signal transduction for inhibition of inducible nitric oxide synthase and cyclooxygenase-2 induction by capsaicin and related analogs in macrophages. Br J Pharmacol. Nov;140(6):1077-87.

CHENG DY, DEWITT BJ, WEGMANN MJ, COY DH, BITAR K, MURPHY WA, KADOWITZ PJ. 1994. Synthetic human adrenomedullin and ADM15–52 have potent short-lasting vasodilator activity in the pulmonary vascular bed of the cat. Life Sci 55:PL251–PL256

CHIBA T, YAMAGUCHI A, YAMATANI T, NAKAMURA A, MORISHITA T, INUI T, FUKASE M, NODA T, FUJITA T. 1989 Calcitonin gene-related peptide receptor antagonist human CGRP-(8-37). Am J Physiol. Feb;256:E331-5.

CHOBANIAN AV, BAKRIS GL, BLACK HR, ET AL., 2003. "Seventh report of the Joint National Committee on Prevention, Detection, Evaluation, and Treatment of High Blood Pressure". Hypertension 42 (6): 1206–1252.

CHU CJ, HUANG SM, DE PETROCELLIS L, BISOGNO T, EWING SA, MILLER JD, ZIPKIN RE, DADDARIO N, APPENDINO G, DI MARZO V, WALKER JM. 2003. N-oleoyldopamine, a novel endogenous capsaicin-like lipid that produces hyperalgesi J Biol Chem, 278, pp. 13633–13639

CHUANG HH, PRESCOTT ED, KONG H, SHIELDS S, JORDT SE, BASBAUM A, CHAO MV, JULIUS D. 2001 Bradykinin and nerve growth factor release the capsaicin receptor from PtdIns(4,5)P2-mediated inhibition. Nature.;411:957.

CLARK N, KEEBLE J, FERNANDES ES, STARR A, LIANG L, SUGDEN D, DE WINTER P, BRAIN SD 2007. The transient receptor potential vanilloid 1 (TRPV1) receptor protects against the onset of sepsis after endotoxin. FASEB J. Nov;21(13):3747-55. Epub 2007 Jun 29.

COHN JN, LEVINE TB, OLIVARI MT, GARBERG V, LURA D, FRANCIS GS, SIMON AB, RECTOR T. 1984. Plasma norepinephrine as a guide to prognosis in patients with chronic congestive heart failure. N Engl J Med; 311:819–823

CONWAY SJ. 2008. TRPing the swith on pain: an introduction to chemistry and biology of capsaicin and TRPV1.

CVETKOVIC B, SIGMUND CD. 2000 Understanding hypertension through genetic manipulation in mice. Kidney Int; 57:863–74.

CSAJKA C, BUCLIN T, BRUNNER HR, BIOLLAZ J, (1997). Pharmacokinetic-pharmacodynamic profile of angiotensin II receptor antagonists. Clin Pharmacokinet 32, 1-29.

CZIKORA A, LIZANECZ E, BAKO P, RUTKAI I, RUZSNAVAZKY F, MAGYAR J, PORSZASZ R, KARK T, FACSKO A, PAPP Z, EDES I AND TOTH A. 2012. Structure-activity relationships of vanilloid receptor agonists for arteriolar TRPV1.. 165: 1801-1802.

DAHLÖF B, DEVEREUX RB, KJELDSEN SE, JULIUS S, BEEVERS G, DE FAIRE U, FYHRQUIST F, IBSEN H, KRISTIANSSON K, LEDERBALLE-PEDERSEN O, LINDHOLM LH, NIEMINEN MS, OMVIK P, OPARIL S, WEDEL H; LIFE STUDY GROUP. 2002. Cardiovascular morbidity and mortality in the Losartan Intervention for Endpoint Reduction in Hypertension Study (LIFE): a randomised trial against atenolol. Lancet 359: 995–1003

DAHL LK, HEINE M, TASSINARI L. 1965. Effects of chronic excess salt ingestion. Futher demonstration that genetic factors influence the development of hypertension: evidence from exp erimental hypertension due to cortisone and to adrenal regeneration. J Exp Med. Sep 1;122(3):533-545.

D'AMORE A, BLACK MJ, THOMAS WG 2005. "The angiotensin II type 2 receptor causes constituative growth of cardiomyocytes and does not antagonize angiotensin II type 1 receptor-mediated hypertrophy". Hypertension 46: 1347-1354.

DAVENPORT AP, MORTON AJ, BROWN MJ, CARDIOVASC J 1991.. Pharmacol. 17 (Suppl 7) S152.

DAVY KP, ORR JS. 2009. Sympathetic nervous system behavior in human obesity. Neurosci Biobehav Rev. Feb;33(2):116-24

DELVA P, LECHI A, PASTORI C, DEGAN M, SHEIBAN I, MONTESI G, PEA M, MENEGUZZI A, MENEGAZZI M. 2002 Collagen I and III mRNA gene expression and cell growth potential of skin fibroblasts in patients with essential hypertension. J Hypertens. Jul; 20(7):1393-9.

DENG G, LONG Y, YU YR, LI MR 2010. Adiponectin directly improves endothelial dysfunction in obese rats through the AMPK-eNOS Pathway. Int J Obes (Lond). Jan;34(1):165-71.

DENG PY. LI YJ. 2005. Calcitonin gene-related peptide and hypertension. Peptide 26, 1676-1685

DENG PY, YE F, CAI WJ, TAN GS, HU CP, DENG HW AND LI YJ. 2004. Stimulation of calcitonin gene-related peptide synthesis and release: mechanisms for a novel antihypertensive drug, rutaecarpine. Journal of hypertension.. 22:1819-1829.

DENG PY, YE F, ZHU HQ, CAI WJ, DENG HW, LI YJ. 2003. An increase in the synthesis and release of calcitonin gene-related peptide in two-kidney, one-clip hypertensive rats.. 114:175 – 182

DE PAOLIS P, PORCELLINI A, GIGANTE B, GILIBERTI R, LOMBARDI A, SAVOIA C, RUBATTU S, VOLPE M. 1999. Modulation of the AT2 subtype receptor gene activation and expression by the AT1 receptor in endothelial cells. Journal of Hypertension 17, 1873-1877

DICKSON ME, SIGMUND CD 2006. "Genetic basis of hypertension: revisiting angiotensinogen". Hypertension 48 (1): 14–20.

DI MARZO V, BISOGNO T, DE PETROCELLIS L, BRANDI I, JEFFERSON RG, WINCKLER RL, DAVIS JB, DASSE O, MAHADEVAN A, RAZDAN RK, MARTIN BR. 2001. Highly selective CB(1) 207 cannabinoid receptor ligands and novel CB(1)/VR(1) vanilloid receptor "hybrid" ligands. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 281, 444–451.

DI MARZO V, BLUMBERG PM SZALLASI A, 2002. Endovanilloid signaling in pain. Current Opinion in Neurobiology 12 (4), 372–379.

DI MARZO V, STAROWICZ K, CRISTINO L 2008. "TRPV1 receptors in the central nervous system: potential for previously unforeseen therapeutic applications". Curr. Pharm. Des. 14 (1): 42–54

DOBRIAN AD, DAVIES MJ, SCHRIVER SD, LAUTERIO TJ, PREWITT RL. Oxidative stress in a rat model of obesity-induced hypertension. Hypertension. 2001 Feb;37(2 Part 2):554-60.

DORNAS W C., SILVA M E 2011. Animal models for the study of arterial hypertension J. Biosci. 36(4), September, 731–737

DOCKRELL ME, WEBB DJ, WILLIAMS BC, 1996. Blood Coagul. Fibrinolysis 7 (2) 178.

DOODS H, HALLERMAYER G, WU D, ENTZEROTH M, RUDOLF K, ENGEL W, EBERLEIN W. 2000 Pharmacological profile of BIBN4096BS, the first selective small molecule CGRP antagonist. Br J Pharmacol. Feb;129(3):420-3.

DRAY A. & DICKENSON A. 1993. Capsaicin, Nociception and Pain. In: Capsaicin in the Study of Pain (ed. Wood, J.), 239-253. Academic Press

DUPUIS J, CARON A, RUEL N: 2005. Biodistribution, plasma kinetics and quantification of single-pass pulmonary clearance of adrenomedullin. Clin. Sci. (Lond). 109(1):97-102

EGEA SC, DICKERSON IM. 2012. Direct interactions between calcitonin-like receptor (CLR) and CGRP-receptor component protein (RCP) regulate CGRP receptor signaling. Endocrinology. Apr;153(4):1850-60

EGUCHI S, HIRATA Y, KANO H, SATO K,WATANABEY,WATANABE TX, NAKAJIMA K, SAKAKIBARA S, MARUMO F. 1994. Specific receptors for adrenomedullin in cultured rat vascular smooth muscle cells. FEBS Lett 340: 226–230

EMORI T., HIRATA Y., IMAI T., OHTA K., KANNO K., EGUCHI S., MARUMO F. 1992. Cellular mechanism of thrombin on endothelin-1 biosynthesis and release in bovine endothelial cell Biochem. Pharmacol., 44 (12), p. 2409

ERDOS B, BROXSON CS, CUDYKIER I, BASGUT B, WHIDDEN M, LANDA T, SCARPACE PJ, TÜMER N. 2009. Effect of high-fat diet feeding on hypothalamic redox signaling and central blood pressure regulation. Hypertens Res.;32(11):983-8.

ERIKSSON AK, VAN HARMELEN V, STENSON BM, ASTRÖM G, WÅHLÉN K, LAURENCIKIENE J, RYDÉN M. 2009. Endothelin-1 stimulates human adipocyte lipolysis through the ET A receptor. Int J Obes (Lond);33:67–74.

ESLER M, LAMBERT E, SCHLAICH M. Point: 2010 Chronic activation of the sympathetic nervous system is the dominant contributor to systemic hypertension. J Appl Physiol. Dec;109(6):1996-8;

ETO T, KATO J, KITAMURA K . 2003. Regulation of production and secretion of adrenomedullin in the cardiovascular system. Regul Pept.,15;112(1-3):61-9.

EVANS BN, ROSENBLATT MI, MNAYER LO, OLIVER KR, DICKERSON I.M, 2000. CGRP-RCP,a novel protein required for signal transduction at calcitonin gene related peptide and adrenomedullin receptors. J Biol Chem. 6, 31438-43.

Fang L, CHEN MF, XIAO ZL, LIU Y, YU GL, CHEN XB, XIE XM. 2011. Calcitonin gene-related peptide released from endothelial progenitor cells inhibits the proliferation of rat vascular smooth muscle cells induced by angiotensin II. Mol Cell Biochem. Sep;355(1-2):99-108.

FELLMANN L, NASCIMENTO AR, TIBIRIÇA E, BOUSQUET P. 2012. Murine models for pharmacological studies of the metabolic syndrome. Pharmacol Ther. 2013 Mar;137(3):331-40.

FERNANDES ES, RUSSELL FA, SPINA D, MCDOUGALL JJ, GRAEPEL R, GENTRY C, STANILAND AA, MOUNTFORD DM, KEEBLE JE, MALCANGIO M, BEVAN S, BRAIN SD. 2011. A distinct role for transient receptor potential ankyrin 1, in addition to transient receptor potential vanilloid 1, in tumor necrosis factor α-induced inflammatory hyperalgesia and Freund's complete adjuvant-induced monarthritis. Arthritis Rheum; 63:819-829.

FERRI C, BELLINI C, DESIDERI G, BALDONCINI R, PROPERZI G, SANTUCCI A, DE MATTIA G. 1997. Circulating endothelin-1 levels in obese patients with the metabolic syndrome. Exp Clin Endocrinol Diabetes;105(Suppl. 2):38–40.

FERRIER C, ESLER MD, EISENHOFER G, WALLIN BG, HORNE M, COX HS, LAMBERT G, JENNINGS GL. 1992. Increased norepinephrine spillover into the jugular veins in essential hypertension. Jan;19(1):62-9.

FRANCO V, OPARIL S, CARRETERO O. 2004. Hypertensive Therapy part I. Circulation; 109;2953-2958.

FREZZA, E.E., WEI, C., WACHTEL, M.S., 2009. Is surgery the next answer to treat obesity-related hypertension? J. Clin. Hypertens. 11, 284-288.
FRIEDMAN, J.M., HALAAS, J.L., 1998. Leptin and the regulation of body weight in mammals. Nature. 395, 763-70.

FRIBERG P, KARLSSON B, NORDLANDER M. 1988. Sympathetic and parasympathetic influence on blood pressure and heart rate variability in Wistar-Kyoto and spontaneously hypertensive rats. J Hypertens Suppl 6(4): S58–S60.

FUJISAWA Y, NAGAI Y, MIYATAKE A, MIURA K, NISHIYAMA A, KIMURA S, ABE Y, 2007. Effects of adrenomedullin 2 on regional hemodynamics in conscious rats. Eur J Pharmacol. 558, 128-32.

FUKAI N, YOSHIMOTO T, SUGIYAMA T, OZAWA N, SATO R, SHICHIRI M, HIRATA Y. 2004. Concominant expression of adrenomedullin and its receptor components in rat adipose tissues. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 288: 56–62

FUSAYASU E, KOWA H, TAKESHIMA T, NAKASO K, NAKASHIMA K. 2007. Increase plasma substance P and CGRP levels, and high ACE activity in migraineurs during headache-free periods. Pain. 2007 Apr;128(3):209-14

GANGULA PR, ZHAO H, SUPOWIT SC, WIMALAWANSA SJ, DIPETTE DJ, WESTLUND KN, GAGEL RF, YALLAMPALLI C. 2000 Increased blood pressure in alpha-calcitonin gene-related peptide/calcitonin gene knockout mice. Hypertension;35:470–5.

GARAMI A, PAKAI E, OLIVEIRA DL, STEINER AA, WANNER SP, ALMEIDA MC, LESNIKOV VA, GAVVA NR, ROMANOVSKY AA. 2011. Thermoregulatory phenotype of the Trpv1 knockout mouse: thermoeffector dysbalance with hyperkinesis. J Neurosci. Feb 2;31(5):1721-33.

GARDINER SM, MARCH JE, KEMP PA, BENNETT T. Influence of CGRP (8-37), but not adrenomedullin (22-52), on the haemodynamic responses to lipopolysaccharide in conscious rats. 1999 Br J Pharmacol. Aug;127(7):1611-8.

GAVVA NR, BANNON AW, SURAPANENI S, HOVLAND DN JR., LEHTO SG, GORE A, JUAN T, DENG H, HAN B, KLIONSKY L, KUANG R, LE A, TAMIR R, WANG J, YOUNGBLOOD B, ZHU D, NORMAN MH, MAGAL E, TREANOR JJ, LOUIS JC. 2007. The vanilloid receptor TRPV1 is tonically activated in vivo and involved in body temperature regulation. J Neurosci 27:3366–3374.

GAVVA NR, KLIONSKY L, QU Y, SHI L, TAMIR R, EDENSON S, ZHANG TJ, VISWANADHAN VN, TOTH A, PEARCE LV, VANDERAH TW, PORRECA F, BLUMBERG PM, LILE J, SUN Y, WILD K, LOUIS JC, TREANOR JJ. 2004. Molecular determinants of vanilloid sensitivity in TRPV1. J Biol Chem.;279:20283–20295.

GEBRE-MEDHIN S, MULDER H, PEKNY M, WESTERMARK G, TÖRNELL J, WESTERMARK P, SUNDLER F, AHRÉN B, BETSHOLTZ C. ., 1998. Increase insulin secretion and glucose tolerance in mice lacking islet amyloid polypeptide (amylin). Biochem Biophys Res Commun; 250:271-277.

GIBBONS C, DACKOR R, DUNWORTH W, FRITZ-SIX K, CARON KM. 2007. Receptor activitymodifying proteins: RAMPing up adrenomedullin signaling. Mol Endocrinol. Apr;21(4):783-96. Epub 2006 Oct 19.

GOLDBLATT H, LYNCH J, HANZAL RF, SUMMERVILLE WW. 1934 Studies of experimental hypertension: I. Production of persistent elevation of systolic blood pressure by means of renal ischemia. J Exp Med. 59:347

GOLECH SA, MCCARRON RM, CHEN Y, BEMBRY J, LENZ F, MECHOULAM R, SHOHAMI E, SPATZ M, 2004. Human brain endothelium: coexpression and function of vanilloid and endocannabinoid receptors

GONGORA MC, QIN Z, LAUDE K, KIM HW, MCCANN L, FOLZ JR, DIKALOV S, FUKAI T, HARRISON DG, 2006. Role of extracellular superoxide dismutase in hypertension. Hypertension. 48, 473-481.

GOSMANOV AR, SMILEY DD, ROBALINO G, SIQUIERA J, KHAN B, LE NA, PATEL RS, QUYYUMI AA, PENG L, KITABCHI AE, UMPIERREZ GE. 2010. Effects of oral and intravenous fat load on blood pressure, endothelial function, sympathetic activity, and oxidative stress in obese healthy subjects. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab.;299:E953 – 958.

GRAM DX, AHREN B, NAGY I OLSEN UB, BRAND CL, SUNDLER F, TABANERA R, SVENDSEN O, CARR RD, SANTHA P, WIERUP N, HANSEN AJ. 2007. Capsaicin-sensitive sensory fibers in the islets of Langerhans contribute to defective insulin secretion in Zucker diabetic rat, an animal model for some aspects of human type 2 diabetes. Eur J Neurosci;25:213-223.

GRAM DX, HANSEN AJ. DEACON CF, BRAND CL, RIBEL U, WILKEN M, CARR RD, SVENDSEN O. AHREN B. 2005. Sensory nerve desensitization by resiniferatoxin improves glucose tolerance and increase in sulin secretion in Zucker Diabetic Fatty rate and is associate with reduced plasma activity of dipeptyl peptidase IV. Euro J of Pharmacology. 211-217.

GRASSI G. 2009. Assessment of sympathetic cardiovascular drive in human hypertension: achievements and perspectives. Hypertension; 54:690–697.

GRASSI G. 2010. Sympathetic neural activity in hypertension and related diseases. Am J Hypertens; 23:1052–1060.

GRASSI G, BOMBELLI M, BRAMBILLA G, TREVANO FQ, DELL'ORO R, MANCIA G. 2012. Total cardiovascular risk, blood pressure variability and adrenergic overdrive in hypertension: evidence, mechanisms and clinical implications. Curr Hypertens Rep. Aug;14(4):333-8.

GRASSI G, CATTANEO BM, SERAVALLE G, LANFRANCHI A, MANCIA G. 1998 Baroreflex control of sympathetic nerve activity in essential and secondary hypertension. Hypertension. Jan;31(1):68-72.

GRASSI G, SERAVALLE G, BERTINIERI G, TURRI C, DELL'ORO R, STELLA ML, MANCIA G. 2000 Sympathetic and reflex alterations in systo-diastolic and systolic hypertension of the elderly. J Hypertens. May;18(5):587-93.

GRASSI G, SERAVALLE G, CATTANEO BM, BOLLA GB, LANFRANCHI A, 1995. COLOMBO M, GIANNATTASIO C, BRUNANI A, CAVAGNINI F, MANCIA G. Sympathetic activation in obese normotensive subjects. Hypertension; 25:560–563

GRUNDLEGER ML, THENEN SW. 1982. Decreased insulin binding, glucose transport, and glucose metabolism in soleus muscle of rats fed a high fat diet. Diabetes. 1982 Mar;31(3):232-7.

GULBENKIAN S, SAETRUM OPGAARD O, EKMAN R, COSTA ANDRADE N, WHARTON J, POLAK JM, QUEIROZ E MELO J, EDVINSSON L. 1993. Peptidergic innervation of human epicardial coronary arteries, Circ Res. Sep:73: 579-588

HAGI-PAVLI E, FARTHING PM, KAPAS S. 2004. Stimulation of adhesion molecule expression in human endothelial cells (HUVEC) by adrenomedullin and corticotrophin. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 286: 239–246

HAGNER S, HABERBERGER RV, OVERKAMP D, HOFFMANN R, VOIGT KH, MCGREGOR GP, 2002a. Expression and distribution of calcitonin receptor-like receptor in human hairy skin. Peptides 23, 109–116.

HAGNER S, KNAUER J, HABERBERGER R, GOKE B, VOIGT K, MCGREGOR GP, 2002b. Calcitonin receptor-like receptor is expressed on gastrointestinal immune cells. Digestion 66, 197–203.

HAGNER S, STAHL U, KNOBLAUCH B, MCGREGOR GP, LANG RE, 2002c. Calcitonin receptor-like receptor: identification and distribution in human peripheral tissues. Cell Tissue Res. 310, 41– 50.

HAJER GR, VAN HAEFTEN TW, VISSEREN FL. 2008. Adipose tissue dysfunction in obesity, diabetes, and vascular diseases. Eur Heart J; 29: 2959–2971.

HALL JE, BRANDS MW, HILDEBRANDT DA, KUO J, FITZGERALD S. 2000. Role of sympathetic nervous system and neuropeptides in obesity hypertension. Braz J Med Biol Res. Jun;33(6):605-18.

HAMMARSTEDT A, GRAHAM TE, KAHN BB. 2012. Adipose tissue dysregulation and reduced insulin sensitivity in non-obese individuals with enlarged abdominal adipose cells. Diabetol Metab Syndr. 19;4(1):42.

HARADA N, SHIMOZAWA N, OKAJIMA K. 2009. AT(1) receptor blockers increase insulin-like growth factor-I production by stimulating sensory neurons in spontaneously hypertensive rats. Transl Res.. 154(3):142-52.

HATA T, MIYAZAKI K, AND MATSUI K. 1997. Decreased circulating adrenomedullin in preeclampsia. Lancet 350: 1600.

HAY DL., POYNER DR., SEXTON PM.. 2006. GPCR modulation by RAMPs Pharmacol. Ther., 109. pp. 173–197

HAYNES WG, WEBB DJ, 1994. Contribution of endogenous generation of endothelin-1 to basal vascular tone Volume 344, Issue 8926, 24 September, Pages 852–854

HE FJ, MACGREGOR GA. 2009. A comprehensive review on salt and health and current experience of worldwide salt reduction programmes. Journal of Human Hypertension, 23:363–384.

HE F., MACGREGOR GA, 2003. Cost of poor blood pressure control in the UK: 62,000 unnecessary deaths per year. J Hum Hypertens, 17, 455-457.

HJELMQVIST H, KEIL R, MATHAI M, HUBSCHLE T, GERSTBERGER R. 1997. Vasodilation and glomerular binding of adrenomedullin in rabbit kidney are not CGRP receptor mediated. Am J Physiol 273:R716–R724

HIGUCHI S, OHTSU H, SUZUKI H, SHIRAI H, FRANK GD, EGUCHI S. 2007. Angiotensin II signal transduction through the AT1 receptor: novel insights into mechanisms and pathophysiology. Clin Sci (Lond). Apr;112(8):417-28.

HOSOMI N, OHYAMA H, TAKAHASHI T, SHINOMIYA K, NAYA T, BAN CR, Osaka K, Kohno M, Koziol JA. 2004 Plasma adrenomedullin and carotid atherosclerosis in atherothrombotic ischemic stroke J Hypertens, 22, pp. 1945–1951

HOLZER P. 2008. The pharmacological challenge to tame the transient receptor potential vanilloid-1 (TRPV1) nocisensor. Br J Pharmacol. Dec;155(8):1145-62

HOU Q, BARR T, GEE L, VICKERS J, WYMER J, BORSANI E, RODELLA L, GETSIOS S, BURDO T, EISENBERG E, GUHA U, LAVKER R, KESSLER J, CHITTUR S, FIORINO D, RICE 214
F, ALBRECHT P, 2011. Keratinocyte expression of calcitonin gene-related peptide β implications for neuropathic and inflammatory pain mechanisms. Pain. 152, 2036-51. Epub 2011 Jun 17.

HUANG R, KARVE A, SHAH I, BOWERS MC, DIPETTE DJ, SUPOWIT SC, ABELA GS 2008. Deletion of the mouse alpha-calcitonin gene-related peptide gene increases the vulnerability of the heart to ischemia-reperfusion injury. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. 294(3):H1291-7.

HUANG SM, BISOGNO T, TREVISANI M, AL-HAYANI A, DE PETROCELLIS L, FEZZA F, TOGNETTO M, PETROS TJ, KREY JF, CHU CJ, MILLER JD, DAVIES SN, GEPPETTI P, WALKER JM, DI MARZO V. 2002. An endogenous capsaicin-like substance with high potency at recombinant and native vanilloid VR1 receptors. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 99, pp. 8400–8405

HUGGINS JP, PELTON JT, MILLER RC 1993., THE STRUCTURE AND SPECIFICITY OF ENDOTHELIN RECEPTORS: THEIR IMPORTANCE IN PHYSIOLOGY AND MEDICINE Pharmacol. Ther., 59 (1), p. 55

ICHIKI Y, KITAMURA K, KANGAWA K, KAWAMOTO M, MATSUO H, ETO T. 1994. Distribution and characterization of immunoreactive adrenomedullin in human tissue and plasma. FEBS Lett 338: 6–10.

IMAI Y, SHINDO T, MAEMURA K, SATA M, SAITO Y, KURIHARA Y, AKISHITA M, OSUGA J, ISHIBASHI S, TOBE K, MORITA H, OH-HASHI Y, SUZUKI T, MAEKAWA H, KANGAWA K, MINAMINO N, YAZAKI Y, NAGAI R, KURIHARA H. 2002. Resistance to neointimal hyperplasia and fatty streak formation in mice with adrenomedullin overexpression. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 22(8):1310-1315.

IMIG JD 2004. "ACE Inhibition and Bradykinin-Mediated Renal Vascular Responses: EDHF Involvement". Hypertension 43 (3): 533–5.

INOUE K, KOIZUMI S, FUJISAWA S, DENDA S, DENDA M. 2002. Functional vanilloid receptors in culture normal human epidermal keratinocytes. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 291,124-9.

ITOH H, MUKOYAMA M, PRATT RE, GIBBONS GH AND DZAU VJ 1993 Multiple autocrine growth factors modulate vascular smooth muscle cell growth response to angiotensin II. J. Clin. Invest. 91 2268–2274.

ISHIHARA T, KATO J, KITAMURA K, KATOH F, FUJIMOTO S, KANGAWA K, ETO T. 1997. Production of adrenomedullin in human vascular endothelial cells. Life Sci.60:1763–1769.

ISHIKAWA T, CHEN J, WANG J, OKADA F, SUGIYAMA T, KOBAYASHI T, SHINDO M, HIGASHINO F, KATOH H, ASAKA M, KONDO T, HOSOKAWA M, KOBAYASHI M. 2003 Adrenomedullin antagonist suppresses in vivo growth of human pancreatic cancer cells in SCID mice by suppressing angiogenesis. Oncogene. Feb 27;22(8):1238-42.

ISHIKAWA T, HATAKEYAMA K, IMAMURA T, ITO K, HARA S, DATE H, SHIBATA Y, HIKICHI Y, ASADA Y, ETO T. 2004. Increased adrenomedullin immunoreactivity and mRNA expression in coronary plaques obtained from patients with unstable angina. Heart.90:1206 –1210.

ISHIMITSU T, NISHIKIMI T, SAITO Y, KITAMURA K, ETO T, KANGAWA K, MATSUO H, OMAE T, MATSUOKA H. 1994. Plasma levels of adrenomedullin, a newly identified hypotensive peptide, in patients with hypertension and renal failure. J Clin Invest 94: 2158–2161

ISHIMITSU T, ONO H, MINAMI J, MATSUOKA H. 2006. Pathophysiologic and therapeutic implications of adrenomedullin in cardiovascular disorders.Pharmacol Ther. Sep;111(3):909-27.

ISHIZAKA Y, ISHIZAKA Y, TANAKA M, KITAMURA K, KANGAWA K, MINAMINO N, MATSUO H, ETO T. 1994. Adrenomedullin stimulates cyclic AMPformation in rat vascular smooth muscle cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 200: 642–646

IWAI M, CHEN R, LI Z, SHIUCHI T, SUZUKI J, IDE A, TSUDA M, OKUMURA M, MIN LJ, MOGI M, HORIUCHI M. 2005. Deletion of angiotensin II type 2 receptor exaggerated atherosclerosis in apolipoprotein E-null mice. Circulation. Sep 13;112(11):1636-43.

IZZO, J.L., SICA, D.A., BLACK, H.R., 2008. Hypertension Primer: The Essentials of High Blood Pressure, Basic Science, population science and clinical management. 4th Edition. American Heart Association, Dallas, Texas.

JAN DANSER AH. 2012. Renin and prorenin as biomarkers in hypertension. Curr Opin Nephrol Hypertens. Sep;21(5):508-14.

JIANG W, YANG JH, PAN CS, QI YF, PANG YZ, TANG CS. 2004. Effects of adrenomedullin on cell proliferation in rat adventitia induced by aldosterone. J Hypertens. 22:1953–1961

JOLLY L, MARCH JE, KEMP PA, BENNETT T, GARDINER SM, 2009. Mechanisms involved in the regional haemodynamic effects of intermedin (adrenomedullin 2) compared with adrenomedullin in conscious rats. Br J Pharmacol. 157, 1502-13.

JONAS V, LIN CR, KAWASHIMA E, SEMON D, SWANSON LW, MERMOD JJ, EVANS RM, ROSENFELD MG, 1985. Alternative RNA processing events in human calcitonin/calcitonin gene-related peptide gene expression. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 82, 1994-8.

JORDT SE, JULIUS D. 2002 Molecular basis for species-specific sensitivity to "hot" chili peppers. Cell.;108:421–430

JORDT SE, TOMINAGA M, JULIUS D 2000 Acid potentiation of the capsaicin receptor determined by a key extracellular site. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 97:8134–8139.

JUDY WV, FARRELL SK. 1979. Arterial baroreceptor reflex control of sympathetic nerve activity in the spontaneously hypertensive rat. Hypertension 1(6): 605–614.

JUNG J, LEE SY, HWANG SW, CHO H, SHIN J, KANG YS, KIM S, OH U. 2002. Agonist recognition sites in the cytosolic tails of vanilloid receptor 1. J Biol Chem, 277, 44448-44454.

KADDOURA S, FIRTH JD, BOHELER KR, SUGDEN PH, POOLE-WILSON PA, 1996. Endothelin-1 is involved in norepinephrine-induced ventricular hypertrophy in vivo. Acute effects of bosentan, an orally active, mixed endothelin ETA and ETB receptor antagonist.Circulation 93 (11) 2068 -2079.

KADMIEL M, FRITZ-SIX KL, CARON KM. 2012. Understanding RAMPs through genetically engineered mouse models. Adv Exp Med Biol.;744:49-60.

KARK, T.S., BAGI, Z., LIZANECZ, E.B., PASZTOR, E.T., ERDEI, N.R., CZIKORA,A[~].G., PAPP, Z.N., EDES, I.N., PORSZASZ, R.B.&TOTH, A. 2008. Tissue-specific regulation of microvascular diameter: opposite functional roles of neuronal and smooth muscle located vanilloid receptor-1. Mol Pharmacol 73, 1405–1412.

KARIO K. 2009. Obstructive sleep apnea syndrome and hypertension: ambulatory blood pressure. Hyperens Res. Jun:32(6):428-432.

KATO H, ISHIDA J, NAGANO K, HONJO K, SUGAYA T, TAKEDA N, SUGIYAMA F, YAGAMI K, FUJITA T, NANGAKU M, FUKAMIZU A. 2008 "Deterioration of atherosclerosis in mice lacking angiotensin II type 1A receptor in bone marrow-derived cells," Laboratory Investigation, vol. 88, no. 7, pp. 731–739

KATO J, KOBAYASHI K, ETOH T, TANAKA M, KITAMURA K, IMAMURA T, KOIWAYA Y, KANGAWA K, ETO T. 1996. Plasma adrenomedullin concentration in patients with heart failure. J Clin Endocrinol Metab; 81: 180–183.

KATO J, TSURUDA T, KITA T, KITAMURA K, ETO T. 2005. Adrenomedullin: a protective factor for blood vessels. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.; 25: 2480–2487

KAWADA T, HAGIHARA K, IWAI K. 1986. Effects of capsaicin on lipid metabolism in rats fed a high fat diet. J Nutr;116:1272-1278.

KEARNEY PM, WHELTON M, REYNOLDS K, MUNTNER P, WHELTON PK, HE J. 2005.Global burden of hypertension: analysis of worldwide data Lancet, 365, pp. 217–223

KEEBLE J, RUSSELL F, CURTIS B, STARR A, PINTER E. BRAIN SD. 2005. Involvement of transient receptor potential vanilloid 1 in the vascular and hyperalgesic components of joint inflammation.. 3148-3256.

KHAN AI, KATO J, KITAMURA K, KANGAWA K, ETO T. 1997. Hypotensive effect of chronically infused adrenomedullin in conscious Wistar-Kyoto and spontaneously hypertensive rats. Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol 24:139–142

KHIMJI AK, ROCKEY DC., 2010. Endothelin: biology and disease. Cell Signal; 22:1615–1625.

KIM W, MOON SO, SUNG MJ, KIM SH, LEE S, KIM HJ, KOH GY, PARK SK. 2002. Protective effect of adrenomedullin in mannitol-induced apoptosis. Apoptosis 7: 527–536.

KIM W, MOON SO, SUNG MJ, KIM SH, LEE S, SO JN, PARK SK. 2003. Angiogenic role of adrenomedullin through activation of Akt, mitogen-activated protein kinase, and focal adhesion kinase in endothelial cells. FASEB J. 2003 Oct;17(13):1937-9

KITAGAWA Y, MIYAI A, USUI K, HAMADA Y, DEAI K, WADA M, KOGA Y, SAKATA M, HAYASHI M, TOMINAGA M, MATSUSHITA M. 2012. Pharmacological characterization of (3S)-3-(hydroxymethyl)-4-(5-methylpyridin-2-yl)-N-[6-(2,2,2-trifluoroethoxy)pyridin-3-yl]-3,4dihydro-2H-benzo[b][1,4]oxazine-8-carboxamide (JTS-653), a novel transient receptor potential vanilloid 1 antagonist. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. Aug;342(2):520-528

KITAMURA K, KANGAWA K, KAWAMOTO M, ICHIKI Y, NAKAMURA S, MATSUO H, ETO T. . 1993. Adrenomedullin: A novel hypotensive peptide isolated from human phenochromocytoma. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 192: 533-60.

KITTUR SD, HOPPENER JW, ANTONARAKIS SE, DANIELS JD, MEYERS DA, MAESTRI NE, JANSEN M, KORNELUK RG, NELKIN BD, KAZAZIAN HH JR. 1985. Antonarakis Linkage map of the short arm of human chromosome 11: location of the genes for catalase, calcitonin, and insulin-like growth factor II Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA, 82, pp. 5064–5067

KNOTKOVA H., PAPPAGALLO M. & SZALLASI A. 2008. Capsaicin (TRPV1 Agonist) therapy for pain relief: farewell or revival? Clin J Pain, 24, 142-154.

KOBAYASI R, AKAMINE EH, DAVEL M AP, RODRIGUES AM, CARVALHO CRO, ROSSONI L V, 2010 "Oxidative stress and inflammatory mediators contribute to endothelial dysfunction in high-fat diet-induced obesity in mice," Journal of Hypertension, vol. 28, no. 10, pp. 2111–2119.

KOHNO M, HANEHIRA T, KANO H, HORIO T, YOKOKAWA K, IKEDA M, MINAMI M, YASUNARI K, YOSHIKAWA J. 1996. Plasma adrenomedullin concentrations in essential hypertension. Hypertension. 27(1):102-7.

KOLAKOWSKI LF JR 1994. GCRDb: a G-protein-coupled receptor database. Receptors Channels 2: 1–7.

KOLLER D, BORN W, LEUTHÄUSER K, FLÜHMANN B, MCKINNEY RA, FISCHER JA, MUFF R. 2002. The extreme N-terminus of the calcitonin-like receptor contributes to the selective interaction withadrenomedullin or calcitonin gene-related peptide. FEBS Lett 531:464–468.

KATORI M, MAJIMA M. 2006.A missing link between a high salt intake and blood pressure increase. J Pharmacol Sci.;100(5):370-90. Epub 2006 Apr 29.

KOTSIS V, STABOULI S, PAPAKATSIKA S, RIZOS Z, PARATI G.2010. Mechanisms of obesity-induced hypertension. Hypertens Res.;33:386 – 93.

KUWASAKO K, CAO YN, NAGOSHI Y, KITAMURA K, ETO T 2004. Adrenomedullin receptors: pharmacological features and possible pathophysiological roles. Peptides 25:2003–2012

KUWASAKO K, HAY DL, NAGATA S, HIKOSAKA T, KITAMURA K, KATO J. 2012. The third extracellular loop of the human calcitonin receptor-like receptor is crucial for the activation of adrenomedullin signalling. Br J Pharmacol. May;166(1):137-50

KUWASAKO K, KITAMURA K, NAGATA S, KATO J. 2009. Flow cytometric analysis of the calcitonin receptor-like receptor domains responsible for cell-surface translocation of receptor activity-modifying proteins Biochem and Biophys Res Comm 384 249–254 LAMBERT GW, KAYE DM, LEFKOVITS J, JENNINGS GL, TURNER AG, COX HS, ESLER MD. 1995. Increased central nervous system monoamine neurotransmitter turnover and its association with sympathetic nervous activity in treated heart failure patients. Circulation. Oct 1;92(7):1813-8.

LARIVIERE R, LEBEL M, 2003. Endothelin-1 in chronic renal failure and hypertension.Can. J. Physiol. Pharmacol. 81 (6) 607-621

LAZZERI M, VANNUCCHI MG, ZARDO C, SPINELLI M, BENEFORTI P, TURINI D, FAUSSONE-PELLEGRINI MS. 2004. Immunohistochemical evidence of vanilloid receptor 1 in ,normal human urinary bladder. Eur Urol. 2004 Dec;46(6):792-8.

LEI F, ZHANG XN, WANG W, XING DM, XIE WD, SU H, DU LJ. ., 2007 "Evidence of antiobesity effects of the pomegranate leaf extract in high-fat diet induced obese mice," International Journal of Obesity, vol. 31, no. 6, pp. 1023–1029,.

LEMONNIER D, SUQUET JP, AUBERT R, DE GASQUET P, PEQUIGNOT E. 1975. Metabolism of the mouse made obese by a high-fat diet. Diabete Metab. Jun;1(2):77-85.

LERMAN LO, CHADE AR, SICA V, NAPOLI C. 2005 Animal models of hypertension: An overview. J Lab Clin Med. 46(3):160-73

LERMAN LO, SCHWARTZ RS, GRANDE JP, SHEEDY PF, ROMERO JC, 1999. Noninvasive evaluation of a novel swine model of renal artery stenosis J Am Soc Nephrol, 10, pp. 1455–1465.

LI D, CHEN BM, PENG J, ZHANG YS, LI XH, YUAN Q, HU CP, DENG HW, LI YJ. 2009. Role of anandamide transporter in regulating calcitonin gene-related peptide production and blood pressure in hypertension. J Hypertens. Jun;27(6):1224-32

LI J, WANG DH, 2005. Development of angiotensin-II induced hypertension; role of CGRP and its receptor. J Hypertens. 23, 113-118.

LI Y, FISCUS RR, WU J, YANG I, WANG X. 1997. The antiproliferative effects of calcitonin gene-related peptide in different passages of cultured vascular smooth muscle cells Neuropeptides, 31, pp. 503–509

LIANG L, TAM CW, POZSGAI G, SIOW R, CLARK N, KEEBLE J, HUSMANN K, BORN W, FISCHER JA, POST-HOCON R, SHAH A, BRAIN SD. 2009 Protection of angiotensin II-induced vascular hypertrophy in vascular smooth muscle-targeted receptor activity-modifying protein 2 transgenic mice. Hypertension. Dec;54(6):1254-61

LIU J, SHIMOSAWA T, MATSUI H, MENG F, SUPOWIT S.C. DIPETTE D.J, ANDO K, FUJITA T. 2006. Adrenomedullin inhibits angiotensin II-induced oxidative stress via Csk-mediated inhibition of Src activity. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol, 292:H1714-H1721.

LUNDIN S, RICKSTEN SE, THOREN P.1984. Renal sympathetic activity in spontaneously hypertensive rats and normotensive controls, as studied by three different methods. Acta Physiol Scand; 120(2): 265–272.

LUO D, ZHANG YW, PENG WJ, PENG J, CHEN QQ, LI D, DENG HW, LI YJ, 2008. Transient receptor potential vanilloid 1-mediated expression and secretion of endothelial cell-derived calcitonin gene-related peptide. Regul Pept. 50, 66-72.

MA TK, KAM KK, YAN BP, LAM YY. 2010 Renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system blockade for cardiovascular diseases: current status. Br J Pharmacol. Jul;160(6):1273-92.

MAGIAKOU MA, SMYRNAKI P, CHROUSOS GP. 2006. Hypertension in Cushing's syndrome Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab. Sep;20(3):467-482.

MANRIQUE C, LASTRA G, GARDNER M, SOWERS JR, 2009. The renin angiotensin aldosterone system in hypertension:role of insulin resistance and oxidative stress. The Medical Clinics of North America 93,569-82.

MARIO A GARCÍA, SONSOLES MARTÍN-SANTAMARÍA, BEATRIZ DE PASCUAL-TERESA, ANA RAMOS, MIGUEL JULIÁN & ALFREDO MARTÍNEZ. 2006. Adrenomedullin: a new and promising target for drug discovery. Expert Opin. Ther. Targets. 10(2):303-317

MARSCH R, FOELLER E, RAMMES G, BUNCK M, KÖSSL M, HOLSBOER F, ZIEGLGÄNSB ERGER W, LANDGRAF R, LUTZ B, WOTJAK CT. (2007) Reduced anxiety, conditioned fear, and hippocampal long-term potentiation in transient receptor potential vanilloid type 1 receptor-deficient mice. J Neurosci 27:832–839

MARSHALL I. 1992. Mechanism of vascular relaxation by the calcitonin gene-related peptide. Ann N Y Acad Sci. Jun 30;657:204-15.

MARUTSUKA K, HATAKEYAMA K, SATO Y, YAMASHITA A, SUMIYOSHI A, ASADA Y. 2003. mmunohistological localization and possible functions of adrenomedullin. Hypertens Res.26(Suppl):S33–S40

MCBRYDE FD, GUILD SJ, BARRETT CJ, OSBORN JW AND MALPAS SC 2007 Angiotensin IIbased hypertension and the sympathetic nervous system: the role of dose and increased dietary salt in rabbits. Exp. Physiol. 92 831–840

MCLATCHIE LM, FRASER NJ, MAIN MJ, WISE A, BROWN J, THOMPSON N, SOLARI R, LEE MG, FOORD SM. 1998. RAMPs regulate the transport and ligand specificity of the calcitonin-receptor-like receptor. Nature. 393: 333–339

MENDIS S., PUSKA P.AND NORRVING B. 2011. Global Atlas on cardiovascular disease prevention and control

MCCULLOCH J, UDDMAN R, KINGMAN TA, EDVINSSON L, 1986. Calcitonin gene-related peptide: functional role in cerebrovascular regulation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 83, 5731-5.

MCCONNAUGHEY MM, MCCONNAUGHEY JS, INGENITO AJ. 1999"Practical considerations of the pharmacology of angiotensin receptor blockers". Journal of Clinical Pharmacology; 39 (6): 547–559

MCLATCHIE LM, FRASER NJ,. MAIN MJ, WISE A, BROWN J, THOMPSON N, SOLARI R,. LEE MG, FOORD SM. 1998. RAMPs regulate the transport and ligand specificity of the calcitonin-receptor-like receptor Nature, 393, pp. 333–339

MEZEY E, TOTH ZE, CORTRIGHT DN, ARZUBI MK, KRAUSE JE, ELDE R, GUO A, BLUMBERG PM, SZALLASI A, 2000. Distribution of mRNA for vanilloid receptor subtype 1 (VR1), and VR1-like immunoreactivity, in the central nervous system of the rat and human. Proc. Nat I. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 97, 3655–3660.

MEZZANO SA, RUIZ-ORTEGA M, EGIDO J. 2001. Angiotensin II and renal fibrosis. Hypertension, Sep;38(3 Pt 2):635-638

MIYAUCHI T, SANO Y, HIROSHIMA O, YUZURIHA T, SUGISHITA Y, ISHIKAWA T, SAITO A, GOTO K, 1988. Positive inotropic effects and receptors of calcitonin gene-related peptide (CGRP) in porcine ventricular muscles. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 155, 289-94.

MONTANI JP, ANTIC V, YANG Z, DULLOO A. 2002. Pathways from obesity to hypertension: from the perspective of a vicious triangle. Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord, 26 Suppliment 2, S28-S38.

MOREIRA-RODRIGUES M, QUELHAS-SANTOS J, RONCON-ALBUQUERQUE R, SERRÃO P, LEITE-MOREIRA A, SAMPAIO-MAIA B, PESTANA. 2012. Blunted renal dopaminergic system in a mouse model of diet-induced obesity. Exp Biol Med. Aug 1;237(8):949

MORIMOTO A, NISHIKIMI T, YOSHIHARA F, HORIO T, NAGAYA N, MATSUO H, DOHI K, AND KANGAWA K. 1999. Ventricular adrenomedullin levels correlate with the extent of cardiac hypertrophy in rats. Hypertension 33: 1146–1152

MORRIS HR, PANICO M, ETIENNE T, TIPPINS J, GIRGIS SI, MACINTYRE I, 1984. Isolation and characterization of human calcitonin gene-related peptide. Nature. 308, 746–748.

Muff R, Born W and Fischer J.A 2003. Adrenomedullin selectivity of calcitonin-like receptor/receptor activity modifying proteins. Hypertens Res 26 (Suppl:S3-S8).

MOTTER AL, AHERN GP. 2008. TRPV1-null mice are protected from diet-induced cobesity. FEBS Lett;582:2257-2262.

MURRAY ESLER. 2.11. The sympathetic nervous system through the ages: from Thomas Willis to resistant hypertension. Exp Physiol. Jul;96(7):611-22.

NAGAE T, MUKOYAMA M, SUGAWARA A, MORI K, YAHATA K, KASAHARA M, SUGANAMI T, MAKINO H, FUJINAGA Y, YOSHIOKA T, TANAKA I, NAKAO K. . 2000. Rat receptor-activitymodifying proteins (RAMPs) for AM/CGRP receptor: cloning and upregulation in obstructive nephropathy. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 270(1), 89–93.

NAGY I, SÁNTHA P, JANCSÓ G, URBÁN L. 2004. The role of the vanilloid (capsaicin) receptor (TRPV1) in physiology and pathology. Eur J Pharmacol. Oct 1;500(1-3):351-69

NAKAGAWA H AND HIURA A, 2006. Capsaicin, transient receptor potential (TRP) protein subfamilies and the particular relationship between capsaicin receptors and small primary sensory neurons. Ana Sci Inter 81: 135-155.

NAKAMURA R, KATO J, KITAMURA K, ONITSUKA H, IMAMURA T, MARUTSUKA K, ASADA Y, KANGAWA K, ETO T. 2002. Beneficial effects of adrenomedullin on left ventricular remodeling after myocardial infarction in rats Cardiovasc Res, 56 , pp. 373–380

NAKAMURA K, TODA H, TERASAKO K, KAKUYAMA M, HATANO Y, MORI K, AND KANGAWA K. 1995.Vasodilative effect of adrenomedullin in isolated arteries of the dog. Jpn J Pharmacol 67: 259–262,

NATIONAL INSTITUTE FOR HEALTH AND CLINICAL EXCELLENCE. NATIONAL COLLABORATING CENTRE FOR CHRONIC CONDITIONS. 2006Hypertension: management of hypertension in adults in primary care: partial update of NICE Cli. nical Guideline 18, number 34. 34. 2007. London, Royal College of Physicians,.

NGUYEN DINH CAT A, TOUYZ RM. 2011. T.Cell signaling of angiotensin II on vascular tone: novel mechanisms. Curr Hypertens Rep. Apr;13(2):122-8.

NIU P, SHINDO T, IWATA H, IIMURO S, TAKEDA N, ZHANG Y, EBIHARA A, SUEMATSU Y, KANGAWA K, HIRATA Y, NAGAI R. 2004. Protective effects of endogenous adrenomedullin on cardiac hypertrophy, fibrosis, and renal damage. Circulation.;109:1789–1794.

NIU P, SHINDO T, IWATA H, EBIHARA A, SUEMATSU Y, ZHANG Y, TAKEDA N, IIMURO S, HIRATA Y, NAGAI R. 2003. Accelerated cardiac hypertrophy and renal damage induced by angiotensin II in adrenomedullin knockout mice. Hypertens Res.;26:731–736.

NISHIDA H, HORIO T, SUZUKI Y, IWASHIMA Y, KAMIDE K, KANGAWA K, KAWANO Y. 2008. Plasma adrenomedullin as an independent predictor of future cardiovascular events in high-risk patients: comparison with C-reactive protein and adiponectin. Peptides.;29:599-605

NISHIKIMI T, TADOKORO K, AKIMOTO K, MORI Y, ISHIKAWA Y, ISHIMURA K, HORIO T, KANGAWA K, MATSUOKA H. 2005. Response of adrenomedullin system to cytokine in cardiac fibroblasts-role of adrenomedullin as an antifibrotic factor. Cardiovasc Res 66: 104–113

NISHIKIMI T, TADOKORO K, MORI Y, WANG X, AKIMOTO K, YOSHIHARA F, MINAMINO N, KANGAWA K, MATSUOKA H. 2003. Ventricular adrenomedullin system in the transition from LVH to heart failure in rats. Hypertension.;41:512–518

NISHIMATSU H, HIRATA Y, SHINDO T, KURIHARA H, KAKOKI M, NAGATA D, HAYAKAWA H, SATONAKA H, SATA M, TOJO A, SUZUKI E, KANGAWA K, MATSUO H, KITAMURA T, NAGAI R. 2002. Role of endogenous adrenomedullin in the regulation of vascular tone and ischemic renal injury: studies on transgenic/knockout mice of adrenomedullin gene. Circ Res; 90: 657–663

NISHIMATSU H, SUZUKI E, NAGATA D, MORIYAMA N, SATONAKA H, WALSH K, SATA M, KANGAWA K, MATSUO H, GOTO A, KITAMURA T, HIRATA Y. 2001. Adrenomedullin induces endothelium-dependent vasorelaxation via the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/Akt-dependent pathway in rat aorta. Circ Res 89: 63–70

NJUKI F, NICHOLL CG, HOWARD A, MAK JC, BARNES PJ, GIRGIS SI, LEGON S. 1993, A new calcitonin-receptor-like sequence in rat pulmonary blood vessels. Clin Sci (Lond). Oct;85(4):385-8.

NORTHCOTT CA, FINK GD, GARVER H, HAYWOOD JR, LAIMON-THOMSON EL, MCCLAIN JL, PIRES PW, RAINEY WE, RIGSBY CS, DORRANCE AM. 2012. The development of 225

hypertension and hyperaldosteronism in a rodent model of life-long obesity. Endocrinology. Apr;153(4):1764-73

NUMAZAKI M, TOMINAGA T, TOYOOKA H, TOMINAGA M. 2002 Direct phosphorylation of capsaicin receptor VR1 by protein kinase C epsilon and identification of two target serine residues. J Biol Chem.;277:13375–13378.

OHANYAN VA, GUARINI G, THODETI CK, TALASILA PK, RAMAN P, HANEY RM, MESZAROS JG, DAMRON DS, BRATZ IN. 2011. Endothelin-mediated in vivo pressor responses following TRPV1 activation. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol.;301:H1135-42.

OHKUBO H, KAWAKAMI H, KAKEHI Y, TAKUMI T, ARAI H, YOKOTA Y, IWAI M, TANABE Y, MASU M, HATA J, ET AL. 1990. Generation of transgenic mice with elevated blood pressure by introduction of the rat renin and angiotensinogen genes Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 87, pp. 5153–5157

OKAMOTO K AND AOKI K 1963 Development of a strain of spontaneously hypertensive rats. Jpn. Circulation J. 27 282–293

OKUMURA H. NAGAYA N, KANGAWA K. 2003. Adrenomedullin infusion during ischemia/reperfusion attenuates left ventricular remodeling and myocardial fibrosis in rats Hypertens Res, 26, pp. S99–S104 (Suppl.)

OLESEN J, DIENER HC, HUSSTEDT IW, GOADSBY PJ, HALL D, MEIER U, POLLENTIER S, LESKO LM, 2004. Calcitonin gene-related peptide receptor antagonist BIBN 4096 BS for the acute treatment of migraine. N. Engl. J. Med. 350, 1104-1110

ONUOHA PHILLIPS GN, RITCHIE A, NICHOLLS DP. 1998 Distribution of calcitonin generelated peptide, atrial natriuretic peptide and neuropeptide Y in the rat heart. Cardiology. Oct;90(2):95-100.

OTHMAN AA, NOTHAFT W, AWNI WM, DUTTA S. 2012. Pharmacokinetics of the TRPV1 antagonist ABT- 102 in healthy human volunteers: population analysis of data from 3 phase 1 trials. J Clin Pharmacol Jul:52:1028-1041.

OSCAR AC, SUZANNE O, 2000 Essential Hypertension Part I: Definition and Etiology. Circulation;101;329-335.

OYAR EO, KIRIS I, GULMEN S, CEYHAN BM, CURE MC, SUTCU R, LORTLAR N., OKUTAN. 2011. Adrenomedullin attenuates aortic cross-clamping-induced myocardial inury in rats. Am J Surg, 201(2):226-232.

PACHER P, BATKAI S, KUNOS G, 2004. Haemodynamic profile and responsiveness to anandamide of TRPV1 receptor knock-out mice. J. Physiol. 558, 647–657.

PARATI G, ESLER M. 2012. The human sympathetic nervous system: its relevance in hypertension and heart failure. Eur Heart J. May;33(9):1058-66

PANEK RL, RYAN MJ, WEISHAAR RE TAYLOR, DG JR 1991. Development of a high renin model of hypertension in the cynomolgus monkey Clin Exp Hypertens A, 13, pp. 1395–1414

PANLILIO LV, MAZZOLA C, MEDALIE J, HAHN B, JUSTINOVA Z, DRAGO F, CADET JL, YASAR S, GOLDBERG SR, 2009. Anandamide-induced behavioral disruption through a vanilloid-dependent mechanism in rats. Psychopharmacology (Berl). 203, 529–538.

PERNOW J, SHEMYAKIN A, BÖHM F. 2012 New perspectives on endothelin-1 in atherosclerosis and diabetes mellitus. Life Sciences 91 (2012) 507–516

PERRY L, DICKAU R, ZARRILLO S, HOLST I, PEARSALL DM, PIPERNO DR, BERMAN MJ, COOKE RG, RADEMAKER K, RANERE AJ, RAYMOND JS, SANDWEISS DH, SCARAMELLI F, TARBLE K, ZEIDLER JA. 2007. Starch fossils and the domestication and dispersal of chili peppers (Capsicum spp. L.) in the Americas. Science 315: 986–988.

PETERMANN JB, BORN W, CHANG JY, FISCHER JA, 1987. Identification in the human central nervous system, pituitary, and thyroid of a novel calcitonin gene-related peptide, and partial amino acid sequence in the spinal cord. J. Biol. Chem. 262,542-545.

PHILLIPS MI, KAGIYAMA S 2002 Angiotensin II as a pro-inflammatory mediator. Current Opinion in Investigational Drugs 3, 569-577.

PICKERING G.W., PRINZMETAL M. 1937. Experimental hypertension of renal origin in the rabbit Clin Sci, 3, pp. 357–368

PIMENTA E, OPARIL S, 2009. Role of aliskiren in cardio-renal protection and use in hypertensives with multiple risk factors. Vascular Health and Risk Management 5,453-463

PIPER AS, YEATS JC, BEVAN S, DOCHERTY RJ. 1999. A study of the voltage dependence of capsaicin-activated membrane currents in rat sensory neurones before and after acute desensitization J Physiol, 518, pp. 721–733

PIO R, MARTINEZ A, UNSWORTH EJ, KOWALAK JA, BENGOECHEA JA, ZIPFEL PF, ELSASSER TH, CUTTITTA F. 2001. Complement factor H is a serum binding protein for adrenomedullin. The resulting complex modulates the bioactivities of both partners. J. Biol. Chem. 276:12292-12300

POBLETE ISM, ORLIAC MAL, BRIONE R, ADLER-GRASCHINSKY E, HUIDOBRO-TORO JP 2005. Anandamide elicits an acute release of nitric oxide through endothelial TRPV1 receptor activation in the rat arterial mesenteric bed. J Physiol 568, 539–551.

PODYMOW T, AUGUST P. 2007. Hypertension in pregnancy. Adv Chronic Kidney Dis. Apr;14(2):178-90.

PORTALUPPI F, TRASFORINI G, MARGUTTI A, VERGNANI L, AMBROSIO MR, ROSSI R, BAGNI B, PANSINI R, DEGLI UBERTI EC. 1992. Circadian rhythm of calcitonin gene-related peptide in uncomplicated essential hypertension J Hypertens. 1992 Oct;10(10):1227-34

POTENZA MA, MARASCIULO FL, CHIEPPA DM BRIGIANI GS, FORMOSO G, QUON MJ, MONTAGNANI M. 2005. Insulin resistance in spontaneously hypertensive rats is associated with endothelial dysfunction characterized by imbalance between NO and ET-1 production. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol;289:H813-H822

PRADO MA, EVANS-BAIN B, OLIVER KR, DICKERSON IM, 2001. The role of the CGRPreceptor component protein (RCP) in adrenomedullin receptor signal transduction. Peptides. 22, 1773-81.

PREMKUMAR LS, AHERN GP, 2000. Induction of vanilloid receptor channel activity by protein kinase C. Nature 408 (6815), 985–990.

PUTTFARCKEN PS, HAN P, JOSHI SK, NEELANDS TR, GAUVIN DM, BAKER SJ, LEWIS LG, BIANCHI BR, MIKUSA JP, KOENIG JR, PERNER RJ, KORT ME, HONORE P, FALTYNEK CR, KYM PR, REILLY RM. 2010. A-995662 [(R)-8-(4-methyl-5-(4-(trifluoromethyl) phenyl)oxazol-2-ylamino)-1,2,3,4-tetrahydronaphthalen-2-ol], a novel, selective TRPV1 receptor antagonist, reduces spinal release of glutamate and CGRP in a rat knee joint pain model. Pain. Aug;150(2):319-26

QI YF, SHI YR, BU DF, PANG YZ, TANG CS, 2003. Changes of adrenomedullin and receptor activity modifying protein 2 (RAMP2) in myocardium and aorta in rats with isoproterenol-induced myocardial ischemia Peptides, 24p p. 463–468

QI T, HAY DL, 2010. Structure-function relationships of the N-terminus of receptor activitymodifying proteins. British Journal of Pharmacology 159, 1059-1068.

QIN XP, YE F, HU CP, LIAO DF, DENG HW, LI YJ, 2004. Effect of calcitonin gene-related peptide on angiotensin II-induced proliferation of rat vascular smooth muscle cells. Eur J Pharmacol. 488, 45-9.

QIN Z. 2008. Newly developed angiotensin II-infused experimental models in vascular biology. Regul Pept. Oct 9;150(1-3):1-6

RALEVIC V, KENDALL DA, RANDALL MD, SMART D. 2002. Cannabinoid modulation of sensory neurotransmission via cannabinoid and vanilloid receptors: roles in regulation of cardiovascular function. Life Sci. Oct 18;71(22):2577-94.

RANG H.P., DALE M. M. RITTER J. M. FLOWER R.J. HENDERSON G. 2012. Pharmacology. 7th Edition.

RAO R, HAO CM, REDHA R, WASSERMAN DH, MCGUINNESS OP, BREYER MD, 2007. Glycogen synthase kinase 3 inhibition improves insulin-stimulated glucose metabolism but not hypertension in high-fat-fed C57BL/6J mice. Diabetologia, 50, 452-460.

REGOLI D, PLANTE GE, GOBEIL F JR. 2012 Impact of kinins in the treatment of cardiovascular diseases. Pharmacol Ther. Jul;135(1):94-111

REIMER MK, AHREN B, 2002. Altered beta-cell distribution of pdx-1 and GLUT-2 after a short-term challenge with a high-fat diet in C57BL/6J mice. Diabetes. 1, 138-43.

REZAEIAN AH, ISOKANE T, NISHIBORI M, CHIBA M, HIRAIWA N, YOSHIZAWA M, YASUE H. 2009. alphaCGRP and betaCGRP transcript amount in mouse tissues of various developmental stages and their tissue expression sites. Brain Dev. Oct;31(9):682-93

RICHARDS AM, NICHOLLS MG, LEWIS L, LAINCHBURY JG. 1996. Adrenomedullin. Clin Sci 91: 3–16.

ROBERTS, J.C., DAVIS, J.B., BENHAM, C.D., 2004. [3H]Resiniferatoxin autoradiography in the CNS of wild-type and TRPV1 null mice defines TRPV1 (VR-1) protein distribution. Brain Res. 995, 176–183.

ROH J, CHANG CL, BHALLA A, KLEIN C, HSU SY. 2004. Intermedin is a calcitonin/calcitonin gene-related peptide family peptide acting through the calcitonin receptor-like receptor/receptor activitymodifying protein receptor complexes. J Biol Chem; 279(8): 7264-74

ROMERO JC, FIKSEN-OLSEN MJ, SCHRYVER S. 1981. Pathophysiology of hypertensionthe use of experimental models to understand the clinical features of the hypertensive disease ,in: J.A. Spittel Jr (Ed.), Clinical medicine, Vol 7Harper & Row, Philadelphia, PA , pp. 1–51

ROSSI F, BERTONE C, PETRICCA S, SANTIEMMA V. 2006. Adrenomedullin antagonizes angiotensin II-stimulated proliferation of human aortic smooth muscle cells. Peptides.;27:2935-2941.

ROTH JD. 2013, Amylin and the regulation of appetite and adiposity: recent advances in receptor signaling, neurobiology and pharmacology. . Curr Opin Endocrinol Diabetes Obes. Feb;20(1):8-13.

VAN ROSSUM D, HANISCH UK, QUIRION R. Neuroanatomical localization, pharmacological characterization and functions of CGRP, related peptides and their receptors. Neurosci Biobehav Rev Sep;21(5):649-78

RUIZ-ORTEGA M, LORENZO O, SUZUKI Y, RUPEREZ M, EGIDO J. 2001. Proinflammatory actions of angiotensin II. Curr Opin Nephrol Hypertens.10:321-329

SADOSHIMA J. 2000. Cytokine actions of angiotensin II. Circ Res.; 86:1187-1189.

SANTONI G, FARFARIELLO V, MORELLI MB, LIBERATI S, NABISSI M, SANTONI M, PIERGENTILI A, QUAGLIA W, AMANTINI C., 2013. Abstract 2013 Genitourinary Cancers Symposium

SARKAR S, VELLAICHAMY E, YOUNG D, SEN S. 2004 Influence of cytokines and growth factors in ANG II-mediated collagen upregulation by fibroblasts in rats: role of myocytes. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. Jul;287(1):H107-17.

SAVOIA, C, BURGER D, NISHIGAKI N, AUGUSTO M AND TOUYZ RM.2011. Angiotensin II and the vascular phenotype in hypertension. Expert Rev Mol Med. Mar 30;13 e11.

SCHÄFERS M, SVENSSON CI, SOMMER C, SORKIN LS. 2003. "Tumor necrosis factor-alpha induces mechanical allodynia after spinal nerve ligation by activation of p38 MAPK in primary sensory neurons". J Neurosci 23 (7): 2517–21.

SCHLAICH MP, LAMBERT E, KAYE DM, KROZOWSKI Z, CAMPBELL DJ, LAMBERT G, HASTINGS J, AGGARWAL A, ESLER MD. 2004. Sympathetic augmentation in hypertension: role of nerve firing, norepinephrine reuptake, and angiotensin neuromodulation. Hypertension, 43(2):169–175.

SCHNEIDER MP, INSCHO EW, POLLOCK DM, 2007. Attenuated vasoconstrictor responses to endothelin in afferent arterioles during a high-salt diet. Am. J. Physiol. Renal Physiol. 292, 1208-1214

SCHUTZ B, MAUER D, SALMON A, CHANGEUX J, ZIMMER A, 2004. Analisis of the cellular expression pattern of β -CGRP in α -CGRP deficient mice. Journal of Comparative Neurology. 476, 32-43

SCOTLAND RS, CHAUHAN S, DAVIS C, DE FELIPE C, HUNT S, KABIR J, KOTSONIS P, OH U, AHLUWALIA A, 2004. Vanilloid receptor TRPV1, sensory C-fibers, and vascular autoregulation: a novel mechanism involved in myogenic constriction. Circ Res 95, 1027–1034.

SEGUÍ J, GIRONELLA M, SANS M, GRANELL S, GIL F, GIMENO M, CORONEL P, PIQUÉ JM, PANÉS J, 2004. Superoxide dismutase ameliorates TNBS-induced colitis by reducing oxidative

stress, adhesion molecule expression, and leukocyte recruitment into the inflamed intestine. J Leukoc Biol. 76, 537-544.

SEGURA J, RUILOPE LM. 2007. "Obesity, essential hypertension and renin-angiotensin system". Public Health Nutr 10 (10A): 1151–1155.

SENADOR D, KANAKAMEDALA K, IRIGOYEN MC, MORRIS M, ELASED KM. 2009. Cardiovascular and autonomic phenotype of db/db diabetic mice. Exp Physiol. 2009 Jun;94(6):648-58.

SEXTON PM, ALBISTON A, MORFTS M, TILAKARATNE N. 2001. Receptor activity modifying proteins. Cell Signal: 13, 73-83

SEXTON PM, POYNER DR, SIMMS J, CHRISTOPOULOS A, HAY DL 2009. Modulating receptor function through RAMPs: can they represent drug targets in themselves? Durg Discovery 14 (7) 413-419

SECHI M, LEONARDO A. 1999. Mechanisms of insulin resistance in rat models of hypertension and their relationships with salt sensitivity. J Hypertens; 17: 1229–1237.

SELYE H. 1942. Production of nephrosclerosis by overdosage with desoxycorticosterone acetate. Can Med Assoc J;47:515–9.

SHARMA N, OKERE IC, DUDA MK, CHESS DJ, O'SHEA KM AND STANLEY WC 2007 Potential impact of carbohydrate and fat intake on pathological left ventricular hypertrophy. Cardiovasc. Res. 73 257–268

SHIBAO C, GAMBOA A, DIEDRICH A, ERTL AC, CHEN KY, BYRNE DW, FARLEY G, PARANJAPE SY, DAVIS SN, BIAGGIONI I. 2007. Autonomic contribution to blood pressure and metabolism in obesity. Hypertension 49: 27–33.

SHINDO T, KURIHARA H, MAEMURA K, KURIHARA Y, KUWAKI T, IZUMIDA T, MINAMINO N, JU KH, MORITA H, OH-HASHI Y, KUMADA M, KANGAWA K, NAGAI R, YAZAKI Y 2000 Hypotension and resistance to lipopolysaccharide-induced shock in transgenic mice overexpressing adrenomedullin in their vasculature. Circulation 101: 2309–2316

SHIMEKAKE Y, NAGATA K, OHTA S, KAMBAYASHI Y, TERAOKA H, KITAMURA K, ETO T, KANGAWA K, MATSUO H. 1995. Adrenomedullin stimulates two signal transduction pathways, cAMP accumulation and Ca2t mobilization, in bovine aortic endothelial cells. J Biol Chem 270: 4412–4417

SHIMOSAWA T, SHIBAGAKI Y, ISHIBASHI K, KITAMURA K, KANGAWA K, KATO S, ANDO K, FUJITA T. 2002. Adrenomedullin, an endogenous peptide, counteracts cardiovascular damage. Circulation.;105:106-111.

SHIRAHASE H, KANDA M, KURAHASHI K, NAKAMURA S, USUI H, SHIMIZU Y. 1995 Endothelium-dependent contraction in intrapulmonary arteries: mediation by endothelial NK1 receptors and TXA2 Br. J. Pharmacol., 115: 1215–1220

SIMEONE SM, LI MW, PARADIS P, SCHIFFRIN EL. 2010. Vascular gene expression in mice overexpressing human endothelin-1 targeted to the endothelium. Physiol Genomics;43:148–60.

SMART D, GUNTHORPE MJ, JERMAN JC, NASIR S, GRAY J, MUIR AI, CHAMBERS JK, RANDALL AD, DAVIS JB. 2000. The endogenous lipid anandamide is a full agonist at the human vanilloid receptor (hVR1). Br J Pharmacol. Jan;129(2):227-30.

SMILLIE SJ 2012 Pathophysiological effects of calcitonin gene-related peptide in a model of cardiovascular dysfunction and remodelling. PhD thesis.

SMILLIE SJ, BRAIN SD. Calcitonin gene-related peptide (CGRP) and its role in hypertension. Neuropeptides. 2011 APR;45(2):93-104.

SMITH AD, BRANDS MW, WANG MH, DORRANCE AM. 2006. Obesity-induced hypertension develops in young rats independently of the renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system. Exp Biol Med (Maywood). Mar;231(3):282-7.

SNITKER S, FUJISHIMA Y, SHEN H, OTT S, PI-SUNYER X, FURUHATA Y, SATO H, TAKAHASHI M. 2009. Effects of novel capsinoid treatment on fatness and energy metabolism in humans: possible pharmacogenetic implications. Am J Clin Nutr;89:45-50.

SPIELMAN W.S AND PARAMESWARAN N 2012. RAMPs. Landes Bioscience and Springer science+Business Media LLC.

STARR A, GRAEPEL R, KEEBLE J, SCHIDHUBER S, CLARK N, GRANT A, SHAH AM. BRAIN SD. 2008. A reactive oxygen species-mediated component in neurogenic vasodilatation. Cardiovascular Research.. 78,139-147.

STEINER S, MUFF R, GUJER R, FISCHER JA BORN W, 2002. Biochemistry 41, 11398–11404

SUGO S, MINAMINO N, KANGAWA K, MIYAMOTO K, KITAMURA K, SAKATA J, ETO T, AND MATSUO H. 1994. Endothelial cells actively synthesize and secrete adrenomedullin. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 201: 1160–1166.

SUGO S, MINAMINO N, SHOJI H, KANGAWA K, KITAMURA K, ETO T, AND MATSUO H. 1994a. Production and secretion of adrenomedullin from vascular smooth muscle cells: augmented production by tumor necrosis factor-alpha. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 203: 719–726.

SUGO S, MINAMINO N, SHOJI H, KANGAWA K, MATSUO H. 1995. Effects of vasoactive substances and cAMP related compounds on adrenomedullin production in cultured vascular smooth muscle cells. FEBS Lett. 369:311–314

SUZUKI Y, HORIO T, HAYASHI T, NONOGI H, KITAMURA K, ETO T, KANGAWA K, KAWANO Y. 2004. Plasma adrenomedullin concentration is increased in patients with peripheral arterial occlusive disease associated with vascular inflammation. Regul Pept; 118: 99–104

STAROWICZ K, CRISTINO L AND DI MARZO V. 2008, TRPV1 receptors in the central nervous system: potential for previously unforeseen therapeutic applications. Curr Pharm Des 14 (1):42-54.

STEENBERGH PH, HÖPPENER JW, ZANDBERG J, 1986. Structure and expression of the human calcitonin/CGRP genes. FEBS Lett. 209,97–103

SUH YG, OH U. 2005. Activation and activators of TRPV1 and their pharmaceutical implication. Curr Pharm Des, 11, 2687-2698.

SZALLASI T, BLUMBERG PM; 1999. Vanilloid (capsaicin) receptors and mechanisms. Pharmacol Rev 51: 159-212.

SZALLASI A, CORTRIGHT DN, BLUM CA, EID SR. 2007. The vanilloid receptor TRPV1: 10 years from channel cloning to antagonist proof-of-concept. Nat Rev Drug Discov. May;6(5):357-72.

SZALLASI A, NILSSON S, FARKAS-SZALLASI T, BLUMBERG P M, HOKFELT T, LUNDBERG J M. 1995. Vanilloid (capsaicin) receptors in the rat: distribution in the brain, regional differences in the spinal cord, axonal transport to the periphery, and depletion by systemic vanilloid treatment. Brain Res 703: 175-183.

SZOLCSANYI J, SZALLASI A, SZALLASI Z, JOO F, BLUMBERG PM. 1990 Resiniferatoxin: an ultrapotent selective modulator of capsaicin-sensitive primary afferent neurons. J Pharmacol Exp Ther.;255:923–928.

TAM CW, HUSMANN K, CLARK NC, CLARK JE, LAZAR Z, ITTNER LM, GOTZ J, DOUGLAS G, GRANT AD, SUGDEN D, POST-HOCON L, POST-HOCON R, MCFADZEAN I, MARBER MS, FISCHER JA, BORN W, BRAIN SD 2006 Enhanced vascular responses to adrenomedullin in mice overexpressing receptor- activity-modifying protein 2. Circ Res 98: 262–270

TAKEI Y, HYODO S, KATAFUCHI T, MINAMINO N. 2004a. Novel fish-derived adrenomedullin in mammals: structure and possible function. Peptides 25: 1643–1656.

TERATA K, MIURA H, LIU Y, LOBERIZA F, AND GUTTERMAN DD. 2000. Human coronary arteriolar dilation to adrenomedullin: role of nitric oxide and K_ channels. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 279: H2620–H2626,

THOMAS JA, MARKS BH. 1978.. Plasma norepinephrine in congestive heart failure. Am J Cardiol 41:233–243.

TOMINAGA M, CATERINA MJ, MALMBERG AB, ROSEN TA, GILBERT H, SKINNER K, RAUMANN BE, BASBAUM AI, JULIUS D.1998 The cloned capsaicin receptor integrates multiple pain-producing stimuli. Neuron 21:531–543.

TOMINAGA M, TOMINAGA T. 2005. Structure and function of TRPV1. Eur J Physiol 451: 143– 150. TREVASKIS JL, PARKES DG, ROTH JD. 2010 Insights into amylin-leptin synergy. Trends Endocrinol Metab; 21:473–479.

UEMURA T, KATO J, KUWASAKO K, KITAMURA K, KANGAWA K, ETO T. 2002. Aldosterone augments adrenomedullin production without stimulating pro-adrenomedullin N-terminal 20 peptide secretion in vascular smooth muscle cells. J Hypertens. 20:1209 –1214.

TOTSUNE K, TAKAHASHI K, MACKENZIE HS, MURAKAMI O, ARIHARA Z, SONE M, MOURI T, BRENNER BM, ITO S. 2000. Increased gene expression of adrenomedullin and adrenomedullin-receptor complexes, receptor-activity modifying protein (RAMP)2 and calcitonin-receptor-like receptor (CRLR) in the hearts of rats with congestive heart failure. Clin Sci (Lond). Dec;99(6):541-6.

TSURUDA T, JOUGASAKI M, BOERRIGTER G, COSTELLO-BOERRIGTER LC, CATALIOTTI A, LEE SC, SALZ-GILMAN L, NORDSTROM LJ, MCGREGOR CG, BURNETT JC. 2003. Ventricular adrenomedullin is associated with myocyte hypertrophy in human transplanted heart. Regul Pept 112: 161–166

TSURUDA T, KATO J, KITAMURA K, KUWASAKO K, IMAMURA T, KOIWAYA Y, TSUJI T, KANGAWA K, ETO T. 1998. Adrenomedullin: a possible autocrine or paracrine inhibitor of hypertrophy of cardiomyocytes. Hypertension: 505–510

TSURUDA T, KATO J, KITAMURA K, KAWAMOTO M, KUWASAKO K, IMAMURA T, KOIWAYA Y, TSUJI T, KANGAWA K, ETO T. 1999. An autocrine or a paracrine role of adrenomedullin in modulating cardiac fibroblast growth. Cardiovasc Res 43: 958–967

UDAWELA M, HAY DL, SEXTON PM. 2004. The receptor activity modifying protein family of G protein coupled receptor accessory proteins. Semin Cell Dev Biol 15: 299–308

UREN NG, SEYDOUX C AND DAVIES GJ. 1993. Effect of intravenous calcitonin gene related peptide on ischemia threshold and coronary stenosis severity in humans. Cardiovasc Res 27:1477-1481.

VAN DER STELT, M., & DI MARZO, V. 2004. Endovanilloids. Putative endogenous ligands of transient receptor potential vanilloid 1 channels. Eur J Biochem 271, 1827–1834

VAN HARMELEN V, ERIKSSON A, ASTRÖM G, WÅHLÉN K, NÄSLUND E, KARPE F, FRAYN K, OLSSON T, ANDERSSON J, RYDÉN M, ARNER P. 2008. Vascular peptide endothelin-1 links fat accumulation with alterations of visceral adipocyte lipolysis. Diabetes;57:378–86.

VAZ M, JENNINGS G, TURNER A, COX H, LAMBERT G, ESLER M. 1997. Regional sympathetic nervous activity and oxygen consumption in obese normotensive human subjects. Circulation; 96:3423–

VELLANI V, MAPPLEBECK S, MORIONDO A, DAVIS JB, MCNAUGHTON PA, 2001. Protein kinase C activation potentiates gating of the vanilloid receptor VR1 by capsaicin, protons, heat and anandamide. Journal of Physiology 534 (Pt 3), 813–825.

WANG DH, LI J, QIU J. 1998 Salt-sensitive hypertension induced by sensory denervation: introduction of a new model. Hypertension ;32:649–53

WANG H, LUO W, WANG J, GUO C, WANG X, WOLFFE SL, BODARY PF, EITZMAN DT.2012. Obesity-induced endothelial dysfunction is prevented by deficiency of P-selectin glycoprotein ligand-1. Diabetes. Dec;61(12):3219-27.

WANG J, OKAMOTO Y, TSUBOI K, UEDA N. (2008a). The stimulatory effect of phosphatidylethanolamine on N-acylphosphatidylethanolamine-hydrolyzing phospholipase D (NAPE-PLD). Neuropharmacology. Jan;54(1):8-15.

WANG P, BA ZF, CIOFFI WG, BLAND KI, CHAUDRY IH. 1998 The pivotal role of adrenomedullin in producing hyperdynamic circulation during the early stage of sepsis. Arch Surg. Dec;133(12):1298-304.

WANG LH, LUO M, WANG Y, GALLIGAN JJ WANG DH. 2006. Impaired vasodilation in response to perivascular nerve stimulation in mesenteric arteries of TRPV1-null mutant mice. J Hypertens 24, 2399–2408.

WANG X, YUE TL, BARONE FC, WHITE RF, CLARK RK, WILLETTE RN, SULPIZIO AC, AIYAR NV, RUFFOLO, RR JR, FEUERSTEIN GZ..1995. Discovery of adrenomedullin in rat ischemic cortex and evidence for its role in exacerbating focal brain ischemic damage. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 92: 11480–11484.

WANG X, NISHIKIMI T, AKIMOTO K, TADOKORO K, MORI Y, 2003. N Minamino Upregulation of ligand, receptor system, and amidating activity of adrenomedullin in left ventricular hypertrophy of severely hypertensive rats: effects of angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors and diuretic J. Hypertens., 21, pp. 1171–1181

WANG Y., BABANKOVA D., HUANG J., SWAIN G. M. & WANG D. H. 2008b. Deletion of transient receptor potential vanilloid type 1 receptors exaggerates renal damage in deoxycorticosterone acetate-salt hypertension. Hypertension, 52, 264-270.

WANG Y, KAMINSKI NE, WANG DH, 2007. Endocannabinoid regulates blood pressure via activation of the transient receptor potential vanilloid type 1 in Wistar rats fed a high-salt diet. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 321, 763–769.

WANG Y. WANG D. H. 2006. A novel mechanism contributing to development of Dahl saltsensitive hypertension: role of the transient receptor potential vanilloid type 1. Hypertension, 47, 609-614.

WANNER SP, GARAMI A, ROMANOVSKY AA. 2011. Hyperactive when young, hypoactive and overweight when aged: connecting the dots in the story about locomotor activity, body mass, and aging in Trpv1 knockout mice. Aging (Albany NY). Apr;3(4):450-4.

WARD SM, BAYGUINOV J, WON KJ, GRUNDY D, BERTHOUD HR, 2003. Distribution of the vanilloid receptor (VR1) in the gastrointestinal tract. J. Comp. Neurol. 465, 121–135.

WASSMANN S, CZECH T, VAN EICKELS M, FLEMING I., BOHM M., NICKENIG G., 2004. Inhibition of diet-induced atherosclerosis and endothelial dysfunction in apolipoprotein E/angiotensin II type 1A receptor double-knockout mice. Circulation;110:3062–3067.

WATKINS HA, AU M, BOBBY R, ARCHBOLD JK, ABDUL-MANAN N, MOORE JM, MIDDLEDITCH MJ, WILLIAMS GM, BRIMBLE MA, DINGLEY AJ, HAY DL. 2013. Identification of key residues involved in adrenomedullin binding to the AM1 receptor. Br J Pharmacol. 2013 May;169(1):143-55.

WELCH W J, CHABRASHVILI T, SOLIS G, CHEN Y, GILL PS, ASLAM S, WANG X, JI H, SANDBERG K, JOSE P, WILCOX CS 2006. Role of extracellular superoxide dismutase in the mouse angiotensin slow pressor reponse. Hypertension. 48, 934-941.

WIDDER JD, FRACCAROLLO D, GALUPPO P, HANSEN JM, JONES DP, ERTL G, BAUERSACHS J, 2009. Attenuation of angiotensin II-induced vascular dysfunction and hypertension by overexpression of Thioredoxin 2. Hypertension. 54, 338-44.

WOFFORD MR, HALL JE, 2004 Pathophysiology and treatment of obesity hypertension. Curr Pharm Des, 10, 3621-3637.

WONG GY, GAVVA N. R. 2009. Therapeutic potential of vanilloid receptor TRPV1 agonists and antagonists as analgesics: Recent advances and setbacks. Brain Res Rev, 60, 267-277.

WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION. Global status report on noncommunicable diseases 2010. Geneva, WHO, 2010

WEIL BR, WESTBY CM, VAN GUILDER GP, GREINER JJ, STAUFFER BL, DESOUZA CA. 2011. Enhanced endothelin-1 system activity with overweight and obesity. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. Sep;301(3):H689-95.

WESTERMARK P, WERNSTEDT C, O'BRIEN TD, HAYDEN DW, AND JOHNSON KH. 1987. Islet amyloid in type 2 human diabetes mellitus and adult diabetic cats contains a novel putative polypeptide hormone. Am J Pathol 127: 414–417.

WESTERMARK P, WERNSTEDT C, WILANDER E, AND SLETTEN K. 1986. A novel peptide in the calcitonin gene related peptide family as an amyloid fibril protein in the endocrine pancreas. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 140: 827–831.

WESTPHAL M, STUBBE H, BONE HG, DAUDEL F, VOCKE S, VAN AKEN H, BOOKE M. 2002. Hemodynamic effects of exogenous adrenomedullin in healthy and endotoxemic sheep. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 296:134–138

WEYER C, FUNAHASHI T, TANAKA S, HOTTA K, MATSUZAWA Y, PRATLEY RE, TATARANNI PA. 2001. Hypoadiponectinemia in obesity and type 2 diabetes: close association with insulin resistance and hyperinsulinemia. J Clin Endocr Metab; 86: 1930–1935.

WIESEL P, MAZZOLAI L, NUSSBERGER J,. PEDRAZZINI T 1997. Two-kidney, one clip and one-kidney, one clip hypertension in mice Hypertension, 29, pp. 1025–1030

WILKINSON IB, MCENIERY CM, BONGAERTS KH, MACCALLUM H, WEBB DJ, COCKCROFT JR. 2001. Adrenomedullin (ADM) in the human forearm vascular bed: effect of neutral endopeptidase inhibition and comparison with proadrenomedullin NH2-terminal 20 peptide (PAMP). Br J Clin Pharmacol. Aug;52(2):159-64.

WILLIAMS B, POULTER NR, BROWN MJ, DAVIS M, MCINNES GT, POTTER JF, SEVER PS, MCG TS, 2004. Guidelines for management of hypertension: report of the fourth working party of the British Hypertension Society. J. Hum. Hypertens. 18, 139-185.

WILSON C, BYROM F.B. 1939. Renal changes in malignant hypertension Lancet, 1, pp. 136– 139

WIMALAWANSA SJ. 1996. Calcitonin gene-related peptide and its receptors: molecular genetics, physiology, pathophysiology, and therapeutic potentials. Endocr Rev;17:533–85.

WIMALAWANSA, S.J., 2001. Blood pressure and cardiovascular tone: role of CGRP family of peptides. Scientific World 1, 32

WOFFORD MR, HALL JE, 2004. Pathophysiology and treatment of obesity hypertension. Curr Pharm Des, 10, 3621-3637.

WORLD HEALTH ORGANISATION. 2003. Diet, nutrition and the prevention of chronic diseases. World Health Organ Tech Rep Ser, 916, i-149, backcover.

WU W, ZHANG Y, BALLEW JR, FINK G, WANG DH, 2000. Development of hypertension induced by subpressor infusion of angiotensin II: role of sensory nerves. Hypertension, 36, 549-552

YANAGISAWA M, KURIHARA H, KIMURA S, TOMOBE Y, KOBAYASHI M, MITSUI Y, YAZAKI Y, GOTO K, MASAKI T. 1988., A novel potent vasoconstrictor peptide produced by vascular endothelial cell. Nature, 332 (6163), p. 411

YANG JH, JIA YX, PAN CS, ZHAO J, OUYANG M, YANG J ET AL. 2005a. Effects of intermedin1-53 on cardiac function and ischemia/ reperfusion injury in isolated rat hearts. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 327: 713–719.

YANG X,R LIN MJ, MCINTOSH LS, SHAM JS, 2006. Functional expression of transient receptor potential melastatin- and vanilloid-related channels in pulmonary arterial and aortic smooth muscle. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol. Jun;290(6):L1267-76.

YANAGAWA B, NAGAY N. 2007. Adrenomedullin: molecular mechanism and its role in cardiac disease. Amino Acids;32:157-164.

YILMAZ MI, SONMEZ A, CAGLAR K, CELIK T, YENICESU M, EYILETEN T, ACIKEL C, OGUZ Y, YAVUZ I, VURAL A 2007. Effect of antihypertensive agents on plasma adiponectin levels in hypertensive patients with metabolic syndrome. Nephrology (Carlton). Apr;12(2):147-53.

YIN H, CHAO L, CHAO J. 2004. Adrenomedullin protects against myocardial apoptosis after ischemia/reperfusion through activation of Akt-GSK signaling. Hypertension. Jan;43(1):109-16.

YOSHIZAKI H, TAKAMIYA M, OKADA T, 1987. Characterization of picomolar affinity binding sites for [1251]-human calcitonin gene-related peptide in rat brain and heart. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 146, 443-51.

ZELLER J, POULSEN KT, SUTTON JE., ABDICHE YN, COLLIER S, CHOPRA R, GARCIA CA, PONS J, ROSENTHAL A, SHELTON DL, 2008. CGRP function-blocking antibodies inhibit neurogenic vasodilatation without affecting heart rate or arterial blood pressure in the rat. Br J Pharmacol. 155, 1093-103

ZHAN Y, BROWN C, MAYNARD E, ANSHELEVICH A, NI W, HO IC, OETTGEN P. 2005. Ets-1 is a critical regulator of Ang II-mediated vascular inflammation and remodeling. J Clin Invest. Sep;115(9):2508-16.

ZHANG LL, YAN LD, MA LQ, LUO ZD, CAO TB, ZHONG J, YAN ZC, WANG LJ, ZHAO ZG, ZHU SJ, SCHRADER M, THILO F, ZHU ZM, TEPEL M. 2007. Activation of transient receptor potential vanilloid type-1 channel prevents adipogenesis and obesity. Circ Res;100:1063-1070.

ZHANG JJ, YOSHIDA H, CHAO L, AND CHAO J. 2000. Human adrenomedullin gene delivery protects against cardiac hypertrophy, fibrosis, and renal damage in hypertensive Dahl salt-sensitive rats. Hum Gene Ther 11: 1817–1827.

ZHANG Z, LIU X, MORGAN DA, KUBURAS A, THEDENS DR, RUSSO AF, RAHMOUNI K. 2011 Neuronal receptor activity-modifying protein 1 promotes energy expenditure in mice. Diabetes; 60:1063–1071.

ZHAO Y, BELL D, SMITH LR, ZHAO L, DEVINE AB, MCHENRY EM, NICHOLLS DP, MCDERMOTT BJ. 2006. Differential expression of components of the cardiomyocyte adrenomedullin/intermedin receptor system following blood pressure reduction in nitric oxide-deficient hypertension. J Pharmacol Exp Ther.;316:1269-1281

ZICHA J, QA\AKUNES J 1999 Ontogenetic aspects of hypertension development: analysis in the rat. Physiol. Rev. 79 1227–1282.